WEAK LAPLACIAN BOUNDS AND MINIMAL BOUNDARIES IN NON-SMOOTH SPACES WITH RICCI CURVATURE LOWER BOUNDS

ANDREA MONDINO AND DANIELE SEMOLA

ABSTRACT. The goal of the paper is four-fold. In the setting of spaces with synthetic Ricci curvature lower bounds (more precisely RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces):

- we develop an intrinsic theory of Laplacian bounds in viscosity sense and in a pointwise, heat flow related sense, showing their equivalence also with Laplacian bounds in distributional sense;
- relying on these tools, we establish a new PDE principle relating lower Ricci curvature bounds to the preservation of Laplacian lower bounds under the evolution via the *p*-Hopf-Lax semigroup, for general exponents $p \in [1, \infty)$. The principle admits a broad range of applications, going much beyond the topic of the present paper;
- we prove sharp Laplacian bounds on the distance function from a set (locally) minimizing the perimeter with a flexible technique, not involving any regularity theory; this corresponds to vanishing mean curvature in the smooth setting and encodes also information about the second variation of the area;
- we initiate a regularity theory for boundaries of sets (locally) minimizing the perimeter, obtaining sharp dimension estimates for their singular sets, quantitative estimates of independent interest even in the smooth setting and topological regularity away from the singular set.

The class of RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces includes as remarkable sub-classes: measured Gromov-Hausdorff limits of smooth manifolds with lower Ricci curvature bounds and finite dimensional Alexandrov spaces with lower sectional curvature bounds. Most of the results are new also in these frameworks. Moreover, the tools that we develop here have applications to classical questions in Geometric Analysis on smooth, non compact Riemannian manifolds with lower Ricci curvature bounds.

CONTENTS

1. Introduction	2
1.1. Mean curvature bounds and minimal boundaries in a non smooth setting	3
1.2. A regularity theory for minimal boundaries on RCD spaces	5
1.3. Outline of the strategy to establish the Laplacian bounds of Theorem 1.2	7
1.4. Weak notions of Laplacian bounds	9
1.5. Hopf-Lax semigroup and lower Ricci curvature bounds	11
Organization of the paper	13
Acknowledgements	13
2. Preliminaries	13
2.1. Slope, Cheeger energy and weak upper gradient	14
2.2. General properties of $RCD(K, N)$ spaces	14
2.3. Non collapsed spaces	16
2.4. Sets of finite perimeter	17
2.5. Laplacian, heat equation and heat kernel	28

Andrea Mondino: Mathematical Institute, University of Oxford, UK, email: Andrea.Mondino@maths.ox.ac.uk.

Daniele Semola: Mathematical Institute, University of Oxford, UK,

email: daniele.semola.math@gmail.com

Mathematics Subject Classification: $53C23,\,49Q05,\,58J90.$

ANDREA MONDINO AND DANIELE SEMOLA

2.6. The Poisson equation	35
2.7. The Green function of a domain and applications	36
3. The Laplacian on $RCD(K, N)$ spaces	40
3.1. Notions of Laplacian bounds	40
3.2. The main equivalence results	43
4. Ricci curvature bounds, Hopf-Lax semigroups and Laplacian bounds	50
4.1. Smooth Riemannian manifolds	51
4.2. Kuwada's lemma	53
4.3. Hopf-Lax semigroup and Laplacian bounds: the non smooth framework	54
5. Mean curvature bounds for minimal boundaries	56
5.1. Minimal boundaries and the Laplacian of the distance function	57
6. Regularity theory	66
6.1. An ε -regularity theorem	67
6.2. Sharp perimeter bounds for the equidistant sets from minimal boundaries	72
6.3. Partial regularity of minimal boundaries away from sets of codimension three	77
6.4. Quantitative estimates for singular sets of minimal boundaries	83
Appendix A. Laplacian bounds Vs mean curvature bounds:	
a comparison with the classical literature	89
References	91

1. INTRODUCTION

Minimal surfaces constitute a fascinating research topic across Analysis and Geometry, with strong connections with Topology and Mathematical Physics. Even if the field is extremely rich in results and techniques, arguably two cornerstones in the theory of minimal surfaces in Riemannian manifolds are:

- the regularity theory, asserting that a minimal surface is smooth away from a small (in the sense of Hausdorff dimension) singular set;
- the first and second variations formulae, encoding at a differential level the fact that a minimal surface is a stationary point (resp. a local minimum or a min-max critical point) of the area functional.

Classically, the regularity theory is established for minimal surfaces in Euclidean ambient spaces, and then transplanted to the smooth curved setting of Riemannian manifolds by using local coordinates or Nash embedding theorem. While on the one hand this procedure gives sharp *qualitative* regularity results (such as the dimension of the singular set), on the other hand it is not completely satisfactory in terms of *effective estimates*, which usually depend on quantities like the injectivity radius or the full Riemann curvature tensor.

A natural question (raised for instance in Gromov's lectures [80, pp. 334-335]) is to which extent one can develop a theory for minimal surfaces if the ambient space is non-smooth. In the case of 2-dimensional minimal surfaces in (suitable) metric spaces, there has been recent progress by Lytchak-Wenger [103, 104, 105] who successfully studied the Plateau problem together with geometric applications.

The aim of the present paper is to investigate the higher dimensional case of minimal boundaries in possibly non-smooth finite dimensional ambient spaces, satisfying Ricci curvature lower bounds in a synthetic sense. More precisely, the framework for the ambient space throughout the paper is the one of RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces, for finite $N \in [1, \infty)$ and $K \in \mathbb{R}$ (see subsection 2.2 for a quick introduction and relevant bibliography). Here $K \in \mathbb{R}$ plays the role of (synthetic) lower bound on the Ricci curvature and $N \in [1, \infty)$ plays the role of (synthetic) upper bound on the dimension. This class includes measured Gromov-Hausdorff limits of smooth manifolds with Ricci curvature lower bounds (see [41, 42, 43, 46, 45]) and finite dimensional Alexandrov spaces with sectional curvature lower bounds (see [31, 119]). Most of our results are new also in these more classical settings.

The goal of the paper is four-fold. In the aforementioned setting of (possibly non-smooth) RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces:

- we develop an intrinsic theory of Laplacian bounds in viscosity sense and in a pointwise, heat flow related sense, showing their equivalence also with Laplacian bounds in distributional and (various) comparison senses;
- we establish a PDE principle relating lower Ricci curvature bounds to the preservation of Laplacian lower bounds under the evolution via the *p*-Hopf-Lax semigroup, for general exponents $p \in [1, \infty)$;
- we prove sharp Laplacian bounds on the distance function from a set (locally) minimizing the perimeter; this corresponds to vanishing mean curvature in the smooth setting (i.e. the first variation formula), encoding at the same time information about the *second variation of the area along equidistant sets*. This is achieved with a flexible technique, independent of any regularity theory and applicable to solutions of different variational problems;
- we initiate a regularity theory for boundaries of sets (locally) minimizing the perimeter, obtaining sharp Hausdorff dimension bounds for the singular set, Minkowski bounds, and topological regularity in a neighbourhood of the regular set (i.e., where the tangent is flat half-space).

Besides the deep theoretical interest towards developing Geometric Measure Theory under curvature bounds in a non smooth setting, the tools that we develop here find applications in the study of classical questions in Geometric Analysis on smooth non compact Riemannian manifolds with lower Ricci bounds, see for instance [21, 59]. In particular, due to the compactness and stability of RCD(K, N) spaces and to the stability of minimal boundaries, the aforementioned fourth goal is a step towards an effective theory of minimal boundaries under lower Ricci curvature bounds, not depending on additional assumptions such as lower bounds on the injectivity radius or full Riemann curvature bounds.

We next illustrate the main results of the paper.

1.1. Mean curvature bounds and minimal boundaries in a non smooth setting. The subject of our study will be sets of finite perimeter that locally minimize the perimeter, according to the following.

Definition 1.1. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain. Let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. We say that E is *locally perimeter minimizing in* Ω if for any $x \in \Omega$ there exists $r_x > 0$ such that E minimizes the perimeter among all the perturbations that are compactly supported in $B_{r_x}(x)$, i.e. for any Borel set F such that $E\Delta F \subset B_{r_x}(x)$ it holds

$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{r_x}(x)) \leq \operatorname{Per}(F, B_{r_x}(x)).$$

The above is a very general condition. For instance, smooth minimal hypersurfaces in Riemannian manifolds are locally boundaries of locally perimeter minimizing sets according to Definition 1.1, even though, in general, they do not minimize the perimeter among arbitrarily compactly supported variations. A simple example in this regard is the equator inside the sphere.

Let us define the comparison function $t_{K,N} : I_{K,N} \to \mathbb{R}$ as

(1.1)
$$t_{K,N}(x) := \begin{cases} -\sqrt{K(N-1)} \tan\left(\sqrt{\frac{K}{N-1}}x\right) & \text{if } K > 0\\ 0 & \text{if } K = 0\\ \sqrt{-K(N-1)} \tanh\left(\sqrt{\frac{-K}{N-1}}x\right) & \text{if } K < 0 \\ \end{bmatrix}$$
$$I_{K,N} := \begin{cases} \left(-\frac{\pi}{2}\sqrt{\frac{N-1}{K}}, \frac{\pi}{2}\sqrt{\frac{N-1}{K}}\right) & \text{if } K > 0\\ \mathbb{R} & \text{if } K \le 0 \\ \end{bmatrix}$$

A fundamental property of locally area minimizing hypersurfaces in a smooth Riemannian manifold is that their mean curvature vanishes. Our first main result is the following sharp Laplacian comparison for the distance from a locally perimeter minimizing boundary. It shall be thought as a *global and non smooth* counterpart of the smooth fact that the mean curvature vanishes for sets locally minimizing the perimeter.

Theorem 1.2 (Theorem 5.2). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter and assume that it is a local perimeter minimizer. Let $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} : X \setminus \overline{E} \to [0, \infty)$ be the distance function from \overline{E} . Then

(1.2)
$$\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \leq \mathsf{t}_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \quad on \ X \setminus \overline{E}$$

where $t_{K,N}$ is defined in (1.1).

Remark 1.3 (How to interpret the Laplacian bounds). The Laplacian bounds (1.2) have to be intended in any of the equivalent ways stated in Theorem 3.28, i.e. either in the viscosity, distributional, heat flow, or comparison senses (see subsection 1.4 later in the introduction for an outline of the various notions).

Remark 1.4. The upper bound (1.2) is sharp already in the class of smooth Riemannian manifolds with Ricci curvature bounded below by $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and dimension equal to $N \in \mathbb{N}, N \geq 2$. Indeed, it is easily seen that:

- Case K > 0. The distance function from a equatorial hyper-sphere inside the N-dimensional sphere of constant sectional curvature K/(N-1) achieves equality in (1.2).
- Case K = 0. The distance function from a hyperplane in \mathbb{R}^N is harmonic, and thus achieves equality in (1.2).
- Case K < 0. The distance function from a horosphere inside the N-dimensional hyperbolic space of constant sectional curvature K/(N-1) achieves equality in (1.2).

Encoding mean curvature bounds through the Laplacian of the distance function as in (1.2) is equivalent to the classical vanishing mean curvature condition for smooth hypersurfaces on Riemannian manifolds. Moreover, according to [133, 75], this is the right way to look at mean curvature bounds, having in mind the perspective of global differential geometry. As we shall explain, (1.2) also encodes the information about the second variation of the perimeter on equidistant sets from \overline{E} usually obtained with the second variation formula for the perimeter.

Let us mention that some proposals of weak notions of mean curvature bounds in the non-smooth setting have been put forward in [90, Section 5] and [38, Section 5.1] by using localisation (also called needle decomposition) techniques. Compared to such proposals, the remarkable advantage of the approach via Laplacian comparison (1.2), and key new point of the present work, is that we establish mean curvature bounds for solutions of variational problems, such as local perimeter minimizers. This makes the new tools very powerful for geometric applications.

Theorem 1.2 is new even for Alexandrov spaces with sectional curvature bounded from below and for Ricci limit spaces. The proof is independent of the regularity theory for minimal boundaries and it avoids the first variation formula for the perimeter. Hence it is different from those present in the literature also when read on smooth Riemannian manifolds. Moreover, the technique that we develop here is flexible and can be applied to solutions of more general variational problems as the isoperimetric one, see [21].

We remark that it is much simpler to prove the sharp Laplacian comparison for minimal boundaries inside Ricci limit spaces that can be obtained as limits of minimizing boundaries in smooth Riemannian manifolds with Ricci curvature uniformly bounded from below, essentially by passing to the limit the analogous statements for smooth manifolds. This assumption, however, would largely restrict the set of applications with respect to Theorem 1.2.

Extensions of some classical theorems in Riemannian Geometry such as Frankel's theorem [63] about intersecting minimal hypersurfaces on closed manifolds with positive Ricci curvature and Simons' theorem [124] about the non-existence of two-sided area-minimizing hypersurfaces on closed manifolds with positive Ricci curvature will follow as corollaries (see Theorem 5.7 and Corollary 6.18), thus confirming the strength of this approach.

Moreover, Theorem 1.2 plays a key role in the regularity theory, for instance in establishing Minkowski-type bounds on the singular set (see Theorem 6.39).

1.2. A regularity theory for minimal boundaries on RCD spaces. A second main goal of this paper is to initiate the regularity theory of minimal boundaries on RCD spaces. This can be seen as a step towards an effective regularity theory for minimal hypersurfaces under lower Ricci bounds, where by effective we mean only depending on the ambient Ricci curvature and volume lower bounds (and independent of extra assumptions such as injectivity radius, or bounds on the full Riemann curvature tensor).

Our first result in this direction is an ε -regularity theorem in the spirit of De Giorgi's regularity theory for Euclidean minimal boundaries [54] and of the volume ε -regularity theorem for manifolds with lower Ricci bounds originally due to Cheeger-Colding [49, 41] (see Theorem 2.5 below).

Definition 1.5 (ε -regular points). Let $\varepsilon > 0$. If $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an RCD $(-\varepsilon, N)$ metric measure space and $E \subset X$ is a set of finite perimeter, minimizing the perimeter in $B_2(x) \subset X$, such that:

- (i) the ball $B_2(x) \subset X$ is ε -GH close to the ball $B_2(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^N$;
- (ii) E is ε -close on $B_2(x)$ in the L^1 topology to $\{t < 0\} \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ and $\partial E \cap B_2(x)$ is ε -GH close to $\{t = 0\} \cap B_2(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^N$, where we denoted by t one of the canonical coordinates on \mathbb{R}^N ;

then we shall say that E is ε -regular at x in $B_2(x)$.

The notion of ε -regular at x in $B_r(x)$ can be introduced analogously by scaling.

Notice that, as we prove in Theorem 2.42, L^1 -convergence of perimeter minimizing open sets automatically self-improves to Hausdorff convergence of their boundaries in this setting.

Theorem 1.6 (ε -regularity). Let N > 1 be fixed. For any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $\delta = \delta(\varepsilon, N) > 0$ such that the following holds. If $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(-\delta, N)$ metric measure space, $E \subset X$ is perimeter minimizing on $B_4(x) \subset X$ and E is δ -regular in $B_2(x)$ then, for any $y \in \partial E \cap B_1(x)$ and any 0 < r < 1, E is ε r-regular in $B_r(y)$.

Moreover, for any $0 < \alpha < 1$, there exists $\delta = \delta(\alpha, N) > 0$ such that, if $x \in \partial E$ and E is δ -regular at x on $B_2(x)$, then $\partial E \cap B_1(x)$ is C^{α} -homeomorphic to the ball $B_1(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^{N-1}$.

The uniform Reifenberg flatness of minimal boundaries on sequences of smooth manifolds converging in the Lipschitz sense had been previously considered by Gromov in [76, 79].

Here we remove the smoothness assumption, we rely only on the synthetic Ricci curvature lower bounds, and we relax the notion of closeness for the ambient spaces to Gromov-Hausdorff. This has the effect of largely broadening the set of possible applications, thanks to the well known precompactness of spaces with lower Ricci and upper dimension bounds in Gromov-Hausdorff sense and to the well established regularity theory for ambient spaces. The main new idea that we introduce for the proof of Theorem 1.6 is very robust. The same technique applies to general variational problems in the setting of spaces with lower Ricci bounds, as soon as there are enough stability and an ε -regularity theorem with gap for the analogous problem in the Euclidean setting, see Remark 6.6 for the precise statement.

Theorem 1.6 is the building block to prove that the boundary of a locally-perimeterminimizing set is a topological manifold away from sets of ambient codimention three. A difficulty, which is absent in the Euclidean theory, is that we need to control simultaneously the flatness of the ambient and the flatness of the hypersurface inside it.

Theorem 1.7 (Theorem 6.30). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $E \subset X$ be a set of finite perimeter. Assume that E is perimeter minimizing in $B_2(x) \subset X$ and $B_2(x) \cap \partial X = \emptyset$. Then, letting \mathcal{S}^E be the set of singular boundary points of ∂E , i.e. those points where there exists a blow-up which is not a flat Euclidean half-space, it holds

(1.3)
$$\dim_H(\mathcal{S}^E \cap B_2(x)) \le N - 3.$$

Moreover, for any $0 < \alpha < 1$ there exists a relatively open set

$$O_{\alpha} \subset \partial E \cap B_1(x)$$

such that

- $(\partial E \setminus S^E) \cap B_1(x) \subset O_\alpha$; hence, in particular, dim_H $((\partial E \setminus O_\alpha) \cap B_1(x)) \leq N 3$;
- O_{α} is C^{α} -biHölder homeomorphic to an (N-1)-dimensional open manifold.

Additionally, in Theorem 6.23 we will prove a sharp dimension estimate

(1.4)
$$\dim_H \left(\mathcal{S}^E \cap \mathcal{R}(X) \right) \le N - 8$$

for the intersection of the singular set of the minimal boundary with the regular set $\mathcal{R}(X)$ of the ambient space.

Remark 1.8. The Hausdorff dimension estimate (1.3) is sharp in this context, as elementary examples illustrate (see Remark 6.28 and Remark 6.31). It will be obtained through the classical dimension reduction pattern, but several new difficulties arise, due to the non smoothness of the ambient space (for instance it is not clear whether the classical monotonicity formula for minimal surfaces holds in such a general framework).

The $C^{0,\alpha}$ regularity of the manifold O_{α} containing the regular set matches the (currently known) regularity of the regular part $\mathcal{R}(X)$ of the ambient space X (after Cheeger-Colding's metric Reifenberg Theorem [41, Appendix 1] and [88]). Higher regularity of $\partial E \setminus S^E$ (e.g. contained in a Lipschitz manifold), would require first improving the structure theory of the ambient space.

In Theorem 6.39 we will also obtain a Minkowski estimate for the quantitative singular sets of minimal boundaries in this framework, in the spirit of [46, 47, 113]. The estimate has independent interest and it is new also for smooth manifolds with lower Ricci curvature and volume bounds (see Remark 6.52).¹

 $^{^{1}}$ In [58], which appeared on the arXiv the day before the appearance of the present paper, Q. Ding has independently proved the first part of Theorem 1.6 and the Hausdorff dimension estimate (1.3) under the additional assumption that the minimal boundary is a limit of minimal boundaries along a sequence of smooth manifolds with Ricci curvature and volume of unit balls uniformly bounded from below. These

1.3. Outline of the strategy to establish the Laplacian bounds of Theorem 1.2. On smooth Riemannian manifolds, minimal surfaces are critical points of the area functional. A key technical tool for this definition is the first variation formula.

For the sake of this presentation, let us focus on sets of finite perimeter in Euclidean ambient spaces. Given any such set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ and any smooth vector field X with compact support in $B_r(x) \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, we can consider the induced flow of diffeomorphisms $(\Phi_t)_{t \in (-\varepsilon,\varepsilon)}$ such that $\Phi_0 = \text{Id}$. Then

(1.5)
$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\Big|_{t=0} \operatorname{Per}(\Phi_t(E) \cap B_r(x)) = \int_{\mathcal{F}E \cap B_r(x)} \operatorname{div}_E \mathbf{X} \,\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_E,$$

where div_E denotes the tangential divergence, $\mathcal{F}E$ denotes the so-called reduced boundary of the set of finite perimeter E and Per_E its perimeter measure. When E is an open set with smooth boundary, $\mathcal{F}E$ coincides with the topological boundary and Per_E is the surface measure, see [71, 106].

If E is locally perimeter minimizing, then a deep regularity result originally due to De Giorgi [54] and refined by Federer (after work of Simons) is that $\mathcal{F}E$ is smooth and $\partial E \setminus \mathcal{F}E$ has ambient codimension 8; moreover, (1.5) implies that the classical mean curvature vanishes on $\mathcal{F}E$.

It is often advocated that Ricci curvature governs the distortion of volumes on a smooth Riemannian manifold. Indeed, it enters into the variation formula for the area element of the equidistant sets from a given smooth hypersurface, see [82, 75]. If we consider a smooth minimal hypersurface, the first derivative of the area element of equidistant surfaces vanishes at t = 0, moreover the Ricci curvature in normal direction and the second fundamental form enter into the expression for the second derivative.

There are two main drawbacks of this approach: it only looks at the infinitesimal geometry near to the hypersurface and it requires smoothness, while usually minimal hypersurfaces are built through variational methods and global regularity is not guaranteed.

Focusing on the first issue, it is possible to switch from an infinitesimal to a global perspective. If $\Sigma \subset M$ is a smooth minimal hypersurface inside a smooth Riemannian manifold with non-negative Ricci curvature, then the distance function d_{Σ} is superharmonic on $M \setminus \Sigma$, see [133] and Appendix A. This is a remarkable observation for the sake of developing an analogous theory on metric measure spaces, since it avoids the necessity of giving a meaning to the mean curvature of a hypersurface.

Let us recall a classical argument [77] to deal with the aforementioned regularity issue in the setting of smooth Riemannian manifolds that was key in the proof of the Lévy-Gromov isoperimetric inequality. The fundamental observation is that in order to bound the Laplacian of the distance function, minimality (in the stricter sense of local area minimizing) was only needed at footpoints of minimizing geodesics on the hypersurface itself. In various situations, deep regularity theorems ([54, 2]) guarantee that minimal hypersurfaces are smooth in a neighbourhood of these points and the classical arguments can then be applied.

Given our current knowledge of RCD spaces, there is little hope that such an approach could prove Theorem 1.2: there is no first variation formula as (1.2) available at the moment and, even more dramatically, the classical regularity theorems do not make sense in this non-smooth setting. The Lévy-Gromov isoperimetric inequality has been generalized to the present framework in [36], avoiding the analysis of the mean curvature of isoperimetric sets (see also [96], dealing with smooth Riemannian manifolds). However, a sharper

results played a fundamental role in the subsequent proof of the Poincaré inequality for minimal graphs over smooth manifolds with nonnegative Ricci curvature and Euclidean volume growth and of generalized versions of Bernstein's theorem in [59].

understanding of mean curvature bounds for solutions of variational problems is definitely needed for more refined developments.

In [33], a different proof of the vanishing of the mean curvature for local minimizers of the perimeter functional was obtained in the Euclidean setting. It does not rely on the regularity theory for area minimizers nor on the first variation formula, rather, it follows the pattern of viscosity theory in partial differential equations. The possibility of following a similar pattern to prove the Lévy-Gromov isoperimetric inequality on Alexandrov spaces was pointed out later in the research announcement [118], together with the key remark that the sup-convolution could act as a counterpart of the more classical slicing with quadratic polynomials of the viscosity theory.

Below, we outline the strategy that we will follow, inspired by [33] and [118], neglecting some of the regularity issues.

Consider a locally area minimizing hypersurface $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, and assume that it is the boundary of a smooth domain D, locally minimizing the surface measure among all compactly supported perturbations.

Let $\mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}: X \to [0, \infty)$ be the distance function from Σ , defined by:

$$\mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}(x) := \inf\{\mathsf{d}(x, y) \, : \, y \in \Sigma\}.$$

We wish to prove that $\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma} \leq 0$ in the viscous sense on $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Sigma$. Let us suppose that this is not the case. Then there exist $x \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Sigma$ and a smooth function $\varphi : U_x \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

(1.6)
$$\Delta \varphi(x) \ge \varepsilon > 0, \quad \varphi(x) = \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}(x), \quad \varphi \le \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}$$

Let us extend φ to a globally defined function $\hat{\varphi} : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ such that $\hat{\varphi} \leq \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}$. Then we introduce $\tilde{\varphi} : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\tilde{\varphi}(y) := \max_{z \in \mathbb{R}^n} \{ \hat{\varphi}(z) - \mathsf{d}(z, y) \} \,.$$

The properties of $\tilde{\varphi}$ that will be relevant for our purposes are the following:

- (i) $\tilde{\varphi}$ is a 1-Lipschitz map;
- (ii) $\tilde{\varphi} \leq \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}$;
- (iii) let us denote by x_{Σ} one of the footpoints of x on Σ . Then $\tilde{\varphi} = \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}$ along the minimal geodesic connecting x to x_{Σ} ;
- (iv) suppose for simplicity that x_{Σ} is the unique footpoint of x on Σ . Then $\tilde{\varphi} < \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}$ outside from the minimal geodesic connecting x to x_{Σ} . Moreover, there is a neighbourhood $U_{x_{\Sigma}}$ of x_{Σ} such that the maximum defining $\tilde{\varphi}$ is achieved at points in a neighbourhood U_x of x for any $y \in U_{x_{\Sigma}}$;
- (v) as a first consequence of (iv), $|\nabla \tilde{\varphi}| = 1$ almost everywhere in $U_{x_{\Sigma}}$;
- (vi) as a second consequence of (iv),

(1.7)
$$\Delta \tilde{\varphi} \ge \varepsilon' > 0 \,,$$

in the sense of distributions on $U_{x_{\Sigma}}$.

Property (vi) above is a consequence of the completely non trivial fact that the transform mapping φ into $\tilde{\varphi}$ preserves, in a suitable sense, Laplacian lower bounds. We shall focus more in detail later on this fact.

Let us see how to combine the ingredients above to reach a contradiction with the assumption that Σ is a locally area minimizing surface.

Suppose that $\tilde{\varphi}$ is also smooth in a neighbourhood of x_{Σ} and let us cut the original surface Σ along the level sets of $\tilde{\varphi}$. By (ii), (iii) and (iv) above we obtain a family of compactly supported perturbations Σ_t , $t \in [0, \delta)$ of $\Sigma = \Sigma_0$ in this way. We claim that, for some $t \in [0, \varepsilon)$, Σ_t has area smaller than Σ .

Let Ω_t be the region bounded between Σ and Σ_t . The boundary $\partial \Omega_t$ is made of two components, one along Σ , denoted by Σ_{old} , and one along Σ_t , denoted by Σ_{new} . Then we can compute:

$$0 < \int_{\Omega_t} \Delta \tilde{\varphi} = -\int_{\Sigma_{old}} \nabla \tilde{\varphi} \cdot \nu_{\Sigma_{old}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{n-1} + \int_{\Sigma_{new}} \nabla \tilde{\varphi} \cdot \nu_{\Sigma_{new}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{n-1}$$
$$= -\int_{\Sigma_{old}} \nabla \tilde{\varphi} \cdot \nu_{\Sigma_{old}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{n-1} - \mathscr{H}^{n-1}(\Sigma_{new})$$
$$\leq \mathscr{H}^{n-1}(\Sigma_{old}) - \mathscr{H}^{n-1}(\Sigma_{new}) \, .$$

Above, the first inequality follows from (vi), the first identity follows from the Gauss-Green formula, the second one from the fact that Σ_{new} is along the level hypersurface of $\tilde{\varphi}$ therefore (taking into account also (v)) we have $-\nu_{\Sigma_{new}} = \nabla \tilde{\varphi}$. The last inequality follows from (i), which guarantees in turn that

$$|\nabla \tilde{\varphi} \cdot \nu_{\Sigma_{old}}| \leq 1$$

Hence

$$\mathscr{H}^{n-1}(\Sigma_{old}) - \mathscr{H}^{n-1}(\Sigma_{new}) > 0,$$

contradicting the local minimality of Σ .

Let us now comment on the main steps in the formal argument above.

• We will deal with sets of finite perimeter: their boundaries provide a weak notion of codimension one hypersurface suitable for compactness and stability arguments. The Euclidean theory was developed in the 50's and later partially generalized to metric measure spaces in [3, 4]. In the framework of RCD spaces they are quite well understood after [6, 26, 27].

This class is very natural to consider. Indeed, we recall that the classical regularity theory for area minimizing surfaces in codimension one was built on top of the regularity theory for minimal boundaries.

- In order to exploit the variational structure of the problem in the contradiction argument we rely on the viscous perspective, while for the sake of applying the Gauss-Green theorem it is important to understand Laplacian bounds in the sense of distributions. To this aim, we are going to develop a theory of Laplacian bounds in viscous sense on RCD(K, N) spaces and prove the equivalence with other weak notions of Laplacian bounds, including the distributional one. This part will be used in some of the geometric applications but it is also of independent analytical interest.
- Conclusion (vi) above is a consequence of a completely non trivial statement about the preservation of Laplacian bounds via sup-convolution in the Euclidean setting. As we shall see, this statement holds, in a suitable sense, also for RCD spaces and it turns that it characterizes lower Ricci curvature bounds, at least on smooth Riemannian manifolds.

1.4. Weak notions of Laplacian bounds. Notions of superharmonicity for non smooth functions and, more in general, a weak theory of bounds for the Laplacian on smooth Riemannian manifolds have been fundamental in the Geometric Analysis of manifolds with lower curvature bounds. In [34] a global version of the Laplacian comparison theorem was formulated in the sense of barriers; such a barrier formulation played a role also in the proof of the splitting theorem in [44]. Then a viscous notion of Laplacian bounds was considered in [133] and its equivalence with other notions, such as the distributional one, was studied in [72]. Since then, these different perspectives have played key roles in the theory. We refer for instance to [18] for a survey of some recent applications of the viscous perspective.

In more recent years, some of these weak notions of Laplacian have been necessary for the developments of an analysis on metric (measure) spaces.

In the first approaches [92, 123] the perspective was variational. This was made possible by the presence of a good notion of modulus of the gradient on metric measure spaces (see [39, 81]). More recently, on the one hand the point of view of gradient flows came into play in [9], also in connection with the heat flow. On the other hand, in [65] a distributional approach to the Laplacian on metric measure spaces was put forward.

All of the theories above were dealing with quite general metric measure spaces. We aim to show that the further regularity of RCD(K, N) spaces allows to partially fill the gap with the classical Riemannian theory.

The first contribution in this regard is a theory of viscous bounds for the Laplacian.

Definition 1.9 (Viscous bound for the Laplacian). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain. Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be locally Lipschitz and $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. We say that $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense in Ω if the following holds. For any $\Omega' \subseteq \Omega$ and for any test function $\varphi : \Omega' \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

(i) $\varphi \in D(\Delta, \Omega')$ and $\Delta \varphi$ is continuous on Ω' ;

(ii) for some $x \in \Omega'$ it holds $\varphi(x) = f(x)$ and $\varphi(y) \leq f(y)$ for any $y \in \Omega', y \neq x$; holds

it holds

$$\Delta\varphi(x) \le \eta(x) \,.$$

The starting point for the viscosity theory of PDEs is the observation that a smooth function at a minimum point has vanishing gradient and non-negative Hessian. By tracing the Hessian, it has also non-negative Laplacian (since also the gradient is vanishing, this principle holds true in the weighted Riemannian setting as well).

For evident reasons, this is a delicate point on metric measure spaces. The first issue is singling out a class of sufficiently smooth functions that is rich enough to make definitions non trivial. The second is that there is no pointwise notion of Hessian available in this setting. Nevertheless we are able to prove the equivalence between viscosity bounds on the Laplacian and distributional bounds.

Theorem 1.10. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain, $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Lipschitz function and $\eta : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be continuous. Then $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of distributions if and only if $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense.

The key difficulty discussed above will be circumvented relying on a powerful maximum principle obtained in [136], reminiscent of the Omori-Yau and Jensen's maximum principles. To prove that - at a minimum point of a sufficiently regular function - the Laplacian is non-negative, we will build a family of auxiliary functions playing the role of the distance squared in the Euclidean setting, i.e. sufficiently regular, with a strict minimum at a prescribed point and with non-negative Laplacian. This construction, of independent interest, is based on the study of the local Green function of the Laplacian on domains.

As we already remarked, the connection between the heat flow and the distributional Laplacian is classical, see for instance [9, 74, 65]. Another contribution of the paper will be the proposal and the analysis of a new approach to Laplacian bounds, based on the *pointwise* short time behaviour of the heat flow.

For a smooth function f on a (compact and possibly weighted) Riemannian manifold,

(1.8)
$$P_t f(x) = f(x) + t\Delta f(x) + o(t^2), \quad \text{as } t \to 0$$

Then we propose the following.

Definition 1.11. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain. Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Lipschitz function and let $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. We say that $\Delta f \leq \eta$ on Ω in the *heat flow sense* if the following holds. For any $\Omega' \subseteq \Omega$ and any function $\tilde{f} : X \to \mathbb{R}$ extending f from Ω' to X and with polynomial growth, we have

$$\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{P_t \tilde{f}(x) - \tilde{f}(x)}{t} \leq \eta(x) \,, \quad \text{for any } x\in \Omega' \,.$$

Building on the top of Theorem 1.10 we shall prove that also the notion in Definition 1.11 is an equivalent characterization of Laplacian bounds, see Proposition 3.26 and Proposition 3.27.

Besides its own theoretical interest, this perspective will be the key to understand the interplay between the Hopf-Lax semigroup and the preservation of Laplacian bounds under lower Ricci curvature bounds, as discussed below.

1.5. Hopf-Lax semigroup and lower Ricci curvature bounds. The Hopf-Lax semigroup is a fundamental tool in the viscosity theory of Partial Differential Equations, in Optimal Transport and in Geometric Analysis. In this paper we establish a new principle about the stability of Laplacian bounds through the Hopf-Lax semigroup under (possibly synthetic) lower Ricci curvature bounds.

Let $1 \leq p < \infty$ and let (X, d) be a metric space. Let us consider $f : X \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{\pm \infty\}$ not identically $+\infty$ and let the evolution via the *p*-Hopf-Lax semigroup, for $0 < t < \infty$ be defined by

(1.9)
$$\mathcal{Q}_t^p f(x) := \inf_{y \in X} \left(f(y) + \frac{\mathsf{d}(x, y)^p}{p \, t^{p-1}} \right)$$

Notice that when p = 1 there is a simpler expression for the Hopf-Lax semigroup, actually independent of t, namely:

$$f^{c}(x) := \mathcal{Q}_{t}^{1} f(x) = \mathcal{Q}^{1} f(x) = \inf_{y \in X} \left(f(y) + \mathsf{d}(x, y) \right).$$

The role of the 2-Hopf-Lax semigroup (commonly known also as *inf-convolution*) as a non linear regularization tool was put forward in [99]. The connection of the 2-Hopf Lax semigroup with the viscous theory was made clear later in [52] where the *magic property* of this non linear convolution (see Lemma A.5 therein) is that viscosity supersolutions are mapped into viscosity supersolutions by Q_t^2 . All these properties, in this generality, are usually proved relying on the Hilbert space structure of the Euclidean space.

The 2-Hopf-Lax semigroup was then used in [32] in the analysis of elliptic operators in non-divergent form on Riemannian manifolds with non-negative sectional curvature, later extended to lower Ricci curvature bounds in [91, 131]. The Hopf-Lax semigroup also played a key role in the characterization of lower Ricci bounds for smooth Riemannian manifolds in terms of optimal transport [114, 51, 128] which paved the way to the synthetic theory of Lott-Sturm-Villani CD(K, N) spaces [126, 127, 101].

A subsequent breakthrough came in [98] with a new connection between the Hopf-Lax semigroup (for general exponents p) and lower bounds on the Ricci curvature. On a smooth Riemannian manifold (M, g) with Riemannian distance d the following conditions are equivalent:

- (i) Ric $\geq K$, for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$;
- (ii) let $1 \le p < \infty$ be fixed. For any non-negative Lipschitz function with bounded support $f: M \to \mathbb{R}$ it holds

(1.10)
$$P_s\left(\mathcal{Q}_1^p f\right)(x) - P_s f(y) \le \frac{e^{-pKs}}{p} \mathsf{d}(x, y)^p,$$

for any $x, y \in X$ and for any $s \ge 0$, where we denoted by P_s the heat flow at time s.

The robustness of condition (ii) (notice that it involves only objects that do have a meaning in the setting of metric measure spaces) and of the proof of the equivalence, opened the way to several developments in the smooth and in the non-smooth theory of lower Ricci curvature bounds, see for instance [10, 11, 23]. In particular, (ii) is a synthetic condition, valid also in the framework of $RCD(K, \infty)$ metric measure spaces.

A striking consequence of the Kuwada duality (1.10) which is explored in this paper is that the Hopf-Lax semigroup maps superharmonic functions into superharmonic functions on spaces with non-negative Ricci curvature, in synthetic sense, for any $1 \le p < \infty$. More in general, it preserves (up to errors depending on the lower Ricci curvature bound) Laplacian upper bounds.

Indeed, suppose that (M, g) is a compact manifold with non-negative Ricci curvature and that $f: M \to \mathbb{R}$ is a smooth function. Let $x, y \in M$ be such that

(1.11)
$$Q_1^p f(x) - f(y) = \frac{1}{p} \mathsf{d}(x, y)^p \,.$$

Then, assuming for the sake of this presentation that $Q_1^p f$ is smooth at x, we can take the right derivatives at time s = 0 in (1.10), taking into account (1.11) to obtain

$$\Delta \mathcal{Q}_1^p f(x) \le \Delta f(y)$$

Focusing on the case p = 1, the theory of Laplacian bounds for non-smooth functions allows to remove the (un-natural, even on smooth manifolds) regularity assumptions and prove the following.

Theorem 1.12. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $f : X \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function. Let $\Omega, \Omega' \subset X$ be open domains and $\eta \in \mathbb{R}$. Then the following holds. Assume that f^c is finite and that, for any $x \in \Omega'$ the infimum defining $f^c(x)$ is attained at some $y \in \Omega$. Assume moreover that

(1.12)
$$\Delta f \le \eta \quad on \ \Omega.$$

Then

$$\begin{split} \Delta f^c &\leq \eta - K \max_{x \in \Omega', y \in \Omega} \mathsf{d}(x, y) \quad on \ \Omega', \quad if \ K \leq 0, \\ \Delta f^c &\leq \eta - K \min_{x \in \Omega', y \in \Omega} \mathsf{d}(x, y) \quad on \ \Omega', \quad if \ K \geq 0, \end{split}$$

where the Laplacian bounds have to be intended in any of the equivalent senses discussed in subsection 1.4 (see also Theorem 3.28).

Similar results can be obtained for general exponents $p \in [1, \infty)$, covering in particular the case p = 2 that was classically considered in the viscosity theory, as we recalled above.

We are not aware of any reference for the above stability of Laplacian bounds with respect to the Hopf-Lax semigroup for general exponents $p \in [1, \infty)$, even in the setting of smooth Riemannian manifolds. The property is stated in the unpublished [117] for Alexandrov spaces with lower sectional curvature bounds, where a sketch of the proof is also presented. The only other references we are aware of are [135], dealing only with the case p = 2 on Alexandrov spaces with lower Ricci curvature bounds and relying on the existence of a parallel transport between tangent cones along minimizing geodesics and on the second variation formula for the arc length from [116], and the more recent [134], dealing with 1 on smooth Riemannian manifolds. Also in this case, our proof iscompletely different and more robust, as it avoids completely the use of parallel transportalong geodesics.

Let us also mention that the property in Theorem 1.12 is equivalent to a lower Ricci

curvature bound, at least on smooth Riemannian manifolds (see Theorem 4.1). The range of the applications of this PDE principle is expected to be broad. For instance, it plays a key role in the solution of the well known open question about Lipschitz continuity of harmonic maps from RCD(K, N) to CAT(0) spaces by the authors in [112] (see also the subsequent [67]).

Organization of the paper. The paper is organised as follows:

- In section 2, we collect some background results about RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces that will be needed in the subsequent developments. Let us mention that this preliminary section already contains some original result about the pointwise short time behaviour of the heat flow and about local Green functions of the Laplacian. In particular, the properties of the local Green functions are employed in the construction of a local *Green distance* with good properties, which is of independent interest.
- In section 3 we consider some new equivalences between different notions of Laplacian and bounds for the Laplacian on an RCD(K, N) metric measure space (X, d, *H*^N), as outlined in subsection 1.4.
- section 4 is dedicated to analyze the interplay between the Hopf-Lax semigroups (associated to exponents $1 \le p < \infty$), Ricci curvature lower bounds and Laplacian upper bounds, as sketched in subsection 1.5.
- section 5 is devoted to the study of mean curvature bounds for boundaries of locally perimeter minimizing sets of finite perimeter, in the framework of RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$. Mean curvature bounds will be encoded into Laplacian bounds for distance functions, as outlined in subsection 1.1 and subsection 1.3.
- Finally, section 6 is dedicated to the partial regularity theory for minimal boundaries on non collapsed RCD spaces, as sketched in subsection 1.2.

Acknowledgements

The authors are supported by the European Research Council (ERC), under the European Union Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme, via the ERC Starting Grant "CURVATURE", grant agreement No. 802689.

The second author is grateful to Gioacchino Antonelli and Giovanni Comi for useful comments on a preliminary version of this note. The authors are grateful to the anonymous reviewers for their careful reading and comments.

2. Preliminaries

In this preliminary section we collect some background results about RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces that will be needed in the subsequent developments of the paper. This section already contains some original result of independent interest, as detailed below.

In subsection 2.1 we fix some notation and quickly recall the definition and basic properties of the Cheeger energy. In subsection 2.2 we briefly introduce RCD(K, N) spaces and recall some of their fundamental properties, together with some useful terminology. In subsection 2.3 we focus on the regularity properties of those RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces where the reference measure \mathfrak{m} is the N-dimensional Hausdorff measure \mathscr{H}^N . We dedicate subsection 2.4 to the background material about sets of finite perimeter. In subsection 2.5 we focus on the Laplacian, the heat flow and the heat kernel. After recalling the basic notions and properties, we present some new results about the pointwise short time behaviour of the heat flow. Then in subsection 2.6 we recall some existence and regularity results about the Poisson equation and in subsection 2.7 we present a new analysis of the local Green function of the Laplacian in this framework. The properties of the local Green function are finally employed in the construction of a local *Green distance* with good properties, which is of independent interest.

2.1. Slope, Cheeger energy and weak upper gradient. Throughout the paper, $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ will be a metric measure space, i.e. (X, d) is a complete and separable metric space endowed with a non-negative Borel measure which is finite on bounded sets. Given $f: X \to \mathbb{R}$, we denote with lip f the slope of f defined as

$$\lim_{x \to x_0} f(x_0) := \limsup_{x \to x_0} \frac{|f(x) - f(x_0)|}{\mathsf{d}(x, x_0)} \quad \text{if } x_0 \text{ is not isolated}$$

and $\lim f(x_0) = 0$ otherwise.

We denote with LIP(X) (resp. $\text{LIP}_{b}(X)$, $\text{LIP}_{bs}(X)$) the space of Lipschitz functions on (X, d) (resp. bounded Lipschitz functions, and Lipschitz functions with bounded support). For $f \in \text{LIP}(X)$, let Lip(f) denote the Lipschitz constant of f. Clearly, lip $f \leq \text{Lip}(f)$ on all X.

The Cheeger energy (introduced in [39] and further studied in [9]) is defined as the L^2 -lower semicontinuous envelope of the functional $f \mapsto \frac{1}{2} \int_X (\lim f)^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}$, i.e.:

$$\mathsf{Ch}(f) := \inf \left\{ \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{2} \int_X (\lim f_n)^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \, : \, f_n \in \mathrm{LIP}(X), \, f_n \to f \text{ in } L^2(X, \mathfrak{m}) \right\}$$

If $Ch(f) < \infty$ it was proved in [39, 9] that the set

$$G(f) := \left\{ g \in L^2(X, \mathfrak{m}) : \exists f_n \in \operatorname{LIP}(X), f_n \to f, \operatorname{lip} f_n \rightharpoonup h \ge g \text{ in } L^2(X, \mathfrak{m}) \right\}$$

is closed and convex, therefore it admits a unique element of minimal norm called *minimal* weak upper gradient and denoted by $|\nabla f|$. The Cheeger energy can be then represented by integration as

$$\mathsf{Ch}(f) := \frac{1}{2} \int_X |\nabla f|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \,.$$

It is not difficult to see that Ch is a 2-homogeneous, lower semi-continuous, convex functional on $L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$, whose proper domain $\text{Dom}(\text{Ch}) := \{f \in L^2(X, \mathfrak{m}) : \text{Ch}(f) < \infty\}$ is a dense linear subspace of $L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$. It then admits an L^2 -gradient flow which is a continuous semigroup of contractions $(P_t)_{t\geq 0}$ in $L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$, whose continuous trajectories $t \mapsto P_t f$, for $f \in L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$, are locally Lipschitz curves from $(0, \infty)$ with values into $L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$.

Throughout the paper, we will assume that $\mathsf{Ch} : \mathsf{Dom}(\mathsf{Ch}) \to \mathbb{R}$ satisfies the parallelogram identity (i.e. it is a quadratic form) or, equivalently, that $P_t : L^2(X, \mathfrak{m}) \to L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$ is a linear operator for every $t \geq 0$. This, in turn, is equivalent to require that $\mathsf{Dom}(\mathsf{Ch})$ endowed with the norm $\|f\|_{H^{1,2}}^2 := \|f\|_{L^2} + 2\mathsf{Ch}(f)$ is a Hilbert space (in general it is only a Banach space) that will be denoted by $H^{1,2}(X, \mathfrak{d}, \mathfrak{m})$, see [10, 65].

2.2. General properties of RCD(K, N) spaces. The main subject of our investigation will be the so-called RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$, i.e. infinitesimally Hilbertian metric measure spaces with Ricci curvature bounded from below and dimension bounded from above, in synthetic sense.

The Riemannian Curvature Dimension condition $\operatorname{RCD}(K, \infty)$ was introduced in [10] (see also the subsequent [8]) coupling the Curvature Dimension condition $\operatorname{CD}(K, \infty)$, previously developed in [126, 127] and independently in [101], with the assumption that the heat semigroup $(P_t)_{t\geq 0}$ is linear in $L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$. The finite dimensional refinements subsequently led to the notions of $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ and $\operatorname{RCD}^*(K, N)$ spaces, corresponding to $\operatorname{CD}(K, N)$ (resp. $\operatorname{CD}^*(K, N)$, see [22]) coupled with linear heat flow. The class $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ was proposed in [65]. The (a priori more general) $\operatorname{RCD}^*(K, N)$ condition was thoroughly analysed in [60] and (subsequently and independently) in [15] (see also [35] for the equivalence betweeen RCD^* and RCD in the case of finite reference measure). We avoid giving a detailed introduction to this notion, addressing the reader to the survey [5] and references therein for the relevant background. Below we recall some of the main properties that will be relevant for our purposes.

Note that, if $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ m.m.s., then so is (supp $\mathfrak{m}, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}$), hence in the following we will always tacitly assume supp $\mathfrak{m} = X$.

Any $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ m.m.s. $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ satisfies the Bishop-Gromov inequality:

(2.1)
$$\frac{\mathfrak{m}(B_R(x))}{v_{K,N}(R)} \le \frac{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))}{v_{K,N}(r)} \quad \text{for any } 0 < r < R \text{ and } x \in X,$$

where $v_{K,N}(r)$ is the volume of the ball with radius r in the model space with dimension Nand Ricci curvature K. In particular $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ is locally uniformly doubling. Furthermore, it was proved in [120] that it satisfies a local Poincaré inequality. Therefore RCD(K, N)spaces fit in the framework of PI spaces.

We assume the reader to be familiar with the notion of (pointed measured) Gromov-Hausdorff convergence (pmGH-convergence for short), referring to [129, Chapter 27] and [69] for an overview on the subject.

Definition 2.1. A sequence $\{(X_i, \mathsf{d}_i, \mathfrak{m}_i, x_i)\}_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$ of pointed m.m.s. is said to converge in the pmGH topology to (Y, ϱ, μ, y) if there exist a complete separable metric space (Z, d_Z) and isometric embeddings

$$\Psi_i : (\operatorname{supp} \mathfrak{m}_i, \mathsf{d}_i) \to (Z, \mathsf{d}_Z) \qquad \forall i \in \mathbb{N}, \Psi : (\operatorname{supp} \mu, \varrho) \to (Z, \mathsf{d}_Z),$$

such that for every $\varepsilon>0$ and R>0 there exists i_0 such that for every $i>i_0$

$$\Psi(B_R^Y(y)) \subset [\Psi_i(B_R^{X_i}(x_i))]_{\varepsilon}, \qquad \Psi_i(B_R^{X_i}(x_i)) \subset [\Psi(B_R^Y(y))]_{\varepsilon},$$

where $[A]_{\varepsilon} := \{ z \in Z : d_Z(z, A) < \varepsilon \}$ for every $A \subset Z$. Moreover $(\Psi_i)_{\#} \mathfrak{m}_i \rightharpoonup \Psi_{\#} \mu$, where the convergence is understood in duality with $C_{bs}(Z)$.

In the case of a sequence of uniformly locally doubling metric measure spaces $(X_i, \mathsf{d}_i, \mathfrak{m}_i, x_i)$ (as in the case of RCD(K, N) spaces), the pointed measured Gromov-Hausdorff convergence to (Y, ϱ, μ, y) can be equivalently characterized asking for the existence of a proper metric space (Z, d_Z) such that all the metric spaces (X_i, d_i) are isometrically embedded into $(Z, \mathsf{d}_Z), x_i \to y$ and $\mathfrak{m}_i \rightharpoonup \mu$ in duality with $C_{\rm bs}(Z)$. Notice also that the pmGH convergence is metrizable, and therefore it makes sense to say that two pointed metric measure spaces are ε -close in this sense. Analogous remarks hold for the Gromov-Hausdorff distance between metric spaces.

A fundamental property of RCD(K, N) spaces, that will be used several times in this paper, is the stability w.r.t. pmGH-convergence, meaning that a pmGH-limit of a sequence of (pointed) $\text{RCD}(K_n, N_n)$ spaces for some $K_n \to K$ and $N_n \to N$ is an RCD(K, N) m.m.s..

Given a m.m.s. $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}), x \in X$ and $r \in (0, 1)$, we consider the rescaled and normalized pointed m.m.s. $(X, r^{-1}\mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}_r^x, x)$, where

$$C(x,r) := \left(\int_{B_r(x)} \left(1 - \frac{\mathsf{d}(x,y)}{r} \right) \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \right) \quad \mathfrak{m}_r^x = C(x,r)^{-1}\mathfrak{m} \,.$$

Definition 2.2 (Tangent cone). We say that a pointed m.m.s. $(Y, \mathsf{d}_Y, \eta, y)$ is tangent to $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ at x if there exists a sequence $r_i \downarrow 0$ such that $(X, r_i^{-1}\mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}_{r_i}^x, x) \to (Y, \mathsf{d}_Y, \eta, y)$ in the pmGH-topology. The collection of all the tangent spaces of $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ at x is denoted by $\operatorname{Tan}_x(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$.

A compactness argument, which is due to Gromov, together with the rescaling and stability properties of the $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ condition, yields that $\operatorname{Tan}_x(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ is non-empty for every $x \in X$ and its elements are all $\operatorname{RCD}(0, N)$ pointed m.m. spaces. Let us recall below the notion of k-regular point and k-regular set.

Definition 2.3. Given any natural $1 \le k \le N$, we say that $x \in X$ is a k-regular point if

$$\mathrm{Tan}_x(X,\mathsf{d},\mathfrak{m}) = \left\{ (\mathbb{R}^k,\mathsf{d}_{eucl},c_k\mathscr{L}^k,0) \right\} \,.$$

We shall denote by \mathcal{R}_k the set of k-regular points in X.

Combing the results in [111] with [89, 57, 70] and [28], we have a good understanding of the rectifiable structure of RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces.

Theorem 2.4 (Rectifiable structure). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ m.m.s. with $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $N \geq 1$. Then there exists a natural number $1 \leq n \leq N$, called essential dimension of X, such that $\mathfrak{m}(X \setminus \mathcal{R}_n) = 0$. Moreover \mathcal{R}_n is (\mathfrak{m}, n) -rectifiable and \mathfrak{m} is representable as $\theta \mathscr{H}^n \sqcup \mathcal{R}_n$ for some non-negative density $\theta \in L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(X, \mathscr{H}^n \sqcup \mathcal{R}_n)$.

Recall that X is said to be (\mathfrak{m}, n) -rectifiable if there exists a family $\{A_i\}_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$ of Borel subsets of X such that each A_i is bi-Lipschitz to a Borel subset of \mathbb{R}^n and $\mathfrak{m}(X \setminus \bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{N}} A_i) = 0$.

2.3. Non collapsed spaces. We will mainly focus on the so called *noncollapsed* $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure spaces, i.e. those spaces for which the reference measure is the N-dimensional Hausdorff measure \mathscr{H}^N .

As it happens for noncollapsed Ricci limits, whose regularity is much better than that of collapsed limits (see [41, 42, 43]), noncollapsed RCD spaces are more regular than general RCD spaces. Their properties have been investigated throughout in [95, 56, 88, 19, 29].

Below we state a fundamental ε -regularity result for non collapsed spaces. For smooth manifolds and their limits it was proved in [49, 41], building on a variant of the classical Reifenberg theorem valid for metric spaces (see also the earlier [17]). We refer to [56, 88] for the generalization to RCD spaces and the present form.

Theorem 2.5 (ε -regularity). Let $1 \le N < \infty$ be a fixed natural number. Then, for any $0 < \varepsilon < 1/5$ there exists $\delta = \delta(\varepsilon, N) > 0$ such that for any $\text{RCD}(-\delta(N-1), N)$ space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$, if

 $\mathsf{d}_{GH}(B_2(x), B_2(0^N)) < \delta,$

then:

i)
$$\left| \mathscr{H}^{N}(B_{1}(x)) - \mathscr{H}^{N}(B_{1}(0^{N})) \right| < \varepsilon;$$

ii) for any $y \in B_{1}(x)$ and for any $0 < r < 1/2$ it holds

 $\mathsf{d}_{GH}(B_r(y), B_r(0^N)) < \varepsilon r;$

iii) $B_1(x)$ is $C^{1-\varepsilon}$ -biHölder homeomorphic to the Euclidean ball $B_1(0^N)$.

Another key regularity property of noncollapsed RCD spaces is that all their tangents are metric cones, see [56]. This is a consequence of the so-called *volume cone implies metric cone* property, originally proved in [40] for limits of smooth manifolds and later extended to RCD spaces in [55].

Building on the top of this, one can introduce a natural stratification of the singular set of an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$, i.e. the set $\mathcal{S} := X \setminus \mathcal{R} = X \setminus \mathcal{R}_N$, based on the maximal number of Euclidean factors in any tangent cone.

Definition 2.6. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Then for any $0 \le k \le N$ we let

 $\mathcal{S}_k := \{x \in X : \text{ no tangent cone at } x \text{ splits a factor } \mathbb{R}^{k+1} \}.$

A classical dimension reduction argument then allows to get the Hausdorff dimension bounds

(2.2)
$$\dim_H \mathcal{S}_k \le k \,,$$

for any $0 \le k \le N - 1$.

When combined with the ε -regularity Theorem 2.5, together with its counterpart for points in the top dimensional singular stratum obtained in [29] (see Theorem 6.47), the Hausdorff dimension bound (2.2) allows to understand the topological regularity of non collapsed RCD spaces away from sets of codimension two.

Theorem 2.7 (Topological structure of non collapsed spaces). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Then, for any $0 < \alpha < 1$ there exists a decomposition

$$X = \partial X \cup O_{\alpha} \cup \mathcal{S}_{\alpha},$$

where $\partial X = \overline{S^{N-1} \setminus S^{N-2}}$ is the boundary of $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$, O_{α} is an open neighbourhood of the regular set \mathcal{R} that is C^{α} -biHölder to a smooth N-dimensional Riemannian manifold and $\dim_H S_{\alpha} \leq N-2$.

Moreover, for any $0 < \alpha < 1$ there exists an open neighbourhood V_{α} of $S^{N-1} \setminus S^{N-2}$ inside ∂X such that V_{α} is C^{α} -biHölder to a smooth (N-1)-dimensional Riemannian manifold.

Further estimates for singular sets on non collapsed RCD spaces will be recalled later in the note.

2.4. Sets of finite perimeter. This subsection is aimed at introducing some classical and most recent results about sets of finite perimeter in the framework of RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces.

2.4.1. *Introduction and basic properties.* We recall the definition of function of bounded variation in the present setting.

Definition 2.8 (Function of bounded variation). We say that a function $f \in L^1(X, \mathfrak{m})$ has bounded variation (and we write $f \in BV(X, \mathfrak{d}, \mathfrak{m})$) if there exist locally Lipschitz functions f_i converging to f in $L^1(X, \mathfrak{m})$ such that

$$\limsup_{i\to\infty}\int_X \operatorname{lip} f_i \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} < \infty \,.$$

By localizing this construction one can define

$$|Df|(A) := \inf \left\{ \liminf_{i \to \infty} \int_{A} \lim f_i \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} : f_i \in \mathrm{LIP}_{\mathrm{loc}}(A), \quad f_i \to f \text{ in } L^1(A, \mathfrak{m}) \right\}$$

for any open set $A \subset X$. In [7] (see also [108] for the case of locally compact spaces) it is proven that this set function is the restriction to open sets of a finite Borel measure that we call *total variation of* f and still denote |Df|.

Dropping the global integrability condition on $f = \chi_E$, let us recall now the analogous definition of a set of finite perimeter in a metric measure space (see again [4, 108, 7]).

Definition 2.9 (Perimeter and sets of finite perimeter). Given a Borel set $E \subset X$ and an open set A, the perimeter Per(E, A) is defined in the following way:

$$\operatorname{Per}(E,A) := \inf \left\{ \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{A} \operatorname{lip} u_n \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} : u_n \in \operatorname{LIP}_{\operatorname{loc}}(A), \quad u_n \to \chi_E \quad \operatorname{in} \, L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(A,\mathfrak{m}) \right\}.$$

We say that E has finite perimeter if $Per(E, X) < \infty$. In that case it can be proved that the set function $A \mapsto Per(E, A)$ is the restriction to open sets of a finite Borel measure $Per(E, \cdot)$ defined by

$$\operatorname{Per}(E,B) := \inf \left\{ \operatorname{Per}(E,A) : B \subset A, A \text{ open} \right\}.$$

Let us remark for the sake of clarity that $E \subset X$ with finite \mathfrak{m} -measure is a set of finite perimeter if and only if $\chi_E \in BV(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ and that $Per(E, \cdot) = |D\chi_E|(\cdot)$. In the following we will say that $E \subset X$ is a set of locally finite perimeter if χ_E is a function of locally bounded variation, that is to say $\eta\chi_E \in BV(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ for any $\eta \in LIP_{bs}(X, \mathsf{d})$. In the sequel we shall adopt both the notations $|D\chi_E|$ and Per_E to denote the perimeter measure of a set with finite perimeter E.

We will usually assume that a set of finite perimeter $E \subset X$ is normalized in the following sense (see [106, Proposition 12.19] for an analogous classical result in the Euclidean space and the proof of [93, Theorem 4.2] for the present setting): up to modification on an \mathfrak{m} -negligible set of E, it holds that $\mathfrak{m}(E \cap B_r(x)) > 0$ for any $x \in E$ and r > 0 and $\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x) \setminus E) > 0$ for any $x \in X \setminus E$ and r > 0.

This implies in particular that, for any $x \in \partial E$ (where we denoted by ∂E the topological boundary of E), it holds

(2.3)
$$\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x) \cap E) > 0$$
 and $\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x) \setminus E) > 0$, for any $r > 0$.

Definition 2.10. We adopt the terminology measure theoretic interior to indicate

$$\operatorname{Int}(E) := \left\{ x \in X : \lim_{r \to 0} \frac{\mathfrak{m}(E \cap B_r(x))}{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))} = 1 \right\},$$

i.e. the set of point of density 1 of χ_E . Note that, by Lebesgue differentiation theorem, $\mathfrak{m}(E\Delta \operatorname{Int}(E)) = 0.$

When considering the lower and upper approximate limits of the indicator function χ_E of E, i.e.

$$\chi_E^{\vee}(x) := \inf \left\{ t \in \mathbb{R} \, : \, \lim_{r \to 0} \frac{\mathfrak{m}(\{\chi_E < t\} \cap B_r(x))}{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))} = 0 \right\}$$

and

(2.4)
$$\chi_E^{\wedge}(x) := \sup\left\{t \in \mathbb{R} : \lim_{r \to 0} \frac{\mathfrak{m}(\{\chi_E > t\} \cap B_r(x))}{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))} = 0\right\},$$

it is easy to verify that

$$\chi_E^{\vee}(x) = 1$$
, on $X \setminus \text{Int}(E^c)$ and $\chi_E^{\vee}(x) = 0$ otherwise,

while

(2.5)
$$\chi_E^{\wedge}(x) = 1$$
, on $\operatorname{Int}(E)$ and $\chi_E^{\wedge}(x) = 0$ otherwise.

Following [3, 4] we recall the notion of essential boundary of a set of finite perimeter.

Definition 2.11 (Essential boundary). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. Then we introduce the *essential boundary* $\partial^* E$ as

(2.6)
$$\partial^* E := \left\{ x \in X : \lim_{r \to 0} \frac{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x) \cap E)}{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))} \neq 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{r \to 0} \frac{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x) \setminus E)}{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))} \neq 0 \right\}.$$

The following coarea formula for functions of bounded variation on metric measure spaces is taken from [108, Proposition 4.2], dealing with locally compact spaces and its proof works in the more general setting of metric measure spaces.

Theorem 2.12 (Coarea formula). Let $v \in BV(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$. Then, $\{v > r\}$ has finite perimeter for \mathscr{L}^1 -a.e. $r \in \mathbb{R}$. Moreover, for any Borel function $f : X \to [0, +\infty]$, it holds

(2.7)
$$\int_X f \,\mathrm{d} \left| Dv \right| = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \left(\int_X f \,\mathrm{d} \operatorname{Per}(\{v > r\}, \cdot) \right) \mathrm{d} r$$

Let us recall that if $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ verifies doubling and Poincaré inequalities then a local, relative isoperimetric inequality holds, see for instance [97, Theorem 3.3]. More precisely: there exists constants $\lambda > 1, C > 0, r_0 > 0$, depending only on the doubling and Poincaré constants, such that

(2.8)
$$\min\{\mathfrak{m}(E \cap B_r(x)), \mathfrak{m}(B_r(x) \setminus E)\} \le Cr \operatorname{Per}(E, B_{\lambda r}(x)),$$

for all $x \in X$, $r \in (0, r_0)$.

2.4.2. Convergence and stability for sets of finite perimeter and functions of bounded variation. Before introducing tangents for sets of finite perimeter over RCD spaces, let us recall some terminology about convergence and stability for BV functions along converging sequences of metric measure spaces. The discussion below is borrowed from [6], the main references being [69, 12] and [13], to which we address the reader for details and relevant background.

Let $(X_i, \mathsf{d}_i, \mathfrak{m}_i, \bar{x}_i)$ be a sequence of pointed metric measure spaces converging in pointedmeasured-Gromov-Hausdorff sense (or, more generally, in pointed measured Gromov sense) to (Y, ϱ, μ, y) .

Definition 2.13. We say that a sequence $(f_i) \subset L^1(X_i, \mathfrak{m}_i)$ converges L^1 -strongly to $f \in L^1(Y, \mu)$ if

$$\sigma \circ f_i \mathfrak{m}_i \rightharpoonup \sigma \circ f \mu$$
 and $\int_{X_i} |f_i| \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}_i \to \int_Y |f| \, \mathrm{d}\mu$

where $\sigma(z) := \operatorname{sign}(z)\sqrt{|z|}$ and the weak convergence is understood in duality with $C_{\operatorname{bs}}(Z)$.

We say that $f_i \in BV(X_i, \mathfrak{m}_i)$ converge in energy in BV to $f \in BV(Y, \mu)$ if f_i converge L^1 -strongly to f and

$$\lim_{i \to \infty} |Df_i|(X_i) = |Df|(Y).$$

Definition 2.14. We say that a sequence of Borel sets $E_i \subset X_i$ such that $\mathfrak{m}_i(E_i) < \infty$ for any $i \in \mathbb{N}$ converges in L^1 -strong to a Borel set $F \subset Y$ with $\mu(F) < \infty$ if $\chi_{E_i}\mathfrak{m}_i \rightharpoonup \chi_F \mu$ in duality with $C_{bs}(Z)$ and $\mathfrak{m}_i(E_i) \rightarrow \mu(F)$.

We also say that a sequence of Borel sets $E_i \subset X_i$ converges in L^1_{loc} to a Borel set $F \subset Y$ if $E_i \cap B_R(x_i) \to F \cap B_R(y)$ in L^1 -strong for any R > 0.

2.4.3. De Giorgi's Theorem and integration by parts formulae. Let us recall the definition of tangent to a set of finite perimeter from [6].

Definition 2.15 (Tangents to a set of finite perimeter). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ m.m.s., fix $x \in X$ and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. We denote by $\operatorname{Tan}_x(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}, E)$ the collection of quintuples (Y, ϱ, μ, y, F) satisfying the following two properties:

- (a) $(Y, \varrho, \mu, y) \in \operatorname{Tan}_x(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ and $r_i \downarrow 0$ are such that the rescaled spaces $(X, r_i^{-1}\mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}_x^{r_i}, x)$ converge to (Y, ϱ, μ, y) in the pointed measured Gromov-Hausdorff topology;
- (b) F is a set of locally finite perimeter in Y with $\mu(F) > 0$ and, if r_i are as in (a), then the sequence $f_i = \chi_E$ converges in L^1_{loc} to χ_F according to Definition 2.14.

It is clear that the following locality property of tangents holds: if

(2.9)
$$\mathfrak{m}(A \cap (E\Delta F)) = 0,$$

then

2.10)
$$\operatorname{Tan}_{x}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}, E) = \operatorname{Tan}_{x}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}, F) \quad \forall x \in A,$$

whenever E, F are sets of locally finite perimeter and $A \subset X$ is open.

In [26, 27], essential uniqueness of tangents and rectifiability of the reduced boundary were obtained for sets of finite perimeter on RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces.

Theorem 2.16 (Uniqueness of tangents). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ m.m.s. with essential dimension $1 \leq n \leq N$ and let $E \subset X$ be a set of finite perimeter. Then, for $|D\chi_E|$ -a.e. $x \in X$ it holds

$$\operatorname{Tan}_{x}(X,\mathsf{d},\mathfrak{m},E) = \{ (\mathbb{R}^{n},\mathsf{d}_{eucl},c_{n}\mathscr{L}^{n},0^{n},\{x_{n}>0\}) \}$$

We next introduce a notion of reduced boundary, in analogy with the Euclidean theory.

Definition 2.17. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space with essential dimension equal to $n \in \mathbb{N}$, and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. We set

$$\mathcal{F}E := \{ x \in X : \operatorname{Tan}_x(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}, E) = \{ (\mathbb{R}^n, \mathsf{d}_{eucl}, c_n \mathscr{L}^n, 0^n, \{x_n > 0\}) \} \}$$

Remark 2.18. Let us point out, for the sake of clarity, that the reduced boundary in the above sense does not fully coincide with the reduced boundary in the classical Euclidean sense. Indeed the definition of reduced boundary point in the RCD framework does not prevent, when read in the Euclidean context, the possibility that different half-spaces arise as blow-ups when rescaling along different sequences of radii converging to 0.

Theorem 2.19 (Rectifiability). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an RCD(K, N) m.m.s. with essential dimension $1 \le n \le N$ and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. Then the reduced boundary $\mathcal{F}E$ is $(|D\chi_E|, (n-1))$ -rectifiable.

When specialized to the non-collapsed case, where the essential dimension n = N (cf. with the discussion before Definition 2.6), Theorem 2.19 turns into:

Corollary 2.20. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be a RCD(K, N) m.m.s. and $E \subset X$ a set of locally finite perimeter. Then $\mathcal{F}E$ is $(|D\chi_E|, N-1)$ -rectifiable (equivalently, $(\mathcal{H}^{N-1}, N-1)$ -rectifiable). Furthermore

$$|D\chi_E| = \mathcal{H}^{N-1} \sqcup \mathcal{F}E.$$

In [26] the following Gauss-Green integration by parts formula for sets of finite perimeter and Sobolev vector fields has been proved. We refer to [66] for the notion of Sobolev vector fields in $H_C^{1,2}(TX)$ and to [26] for the notion of restriction of the tangent module over the boundary of a set of finite perimeter $L_E^2(TX)$.

Theorem 2.21 (Theorem 2.4 in [26]). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a set with finite perimeter and finite measure. Then there exists a unique vector field $\nu_E \in L^2_E(TX)$ such that $|\nu_E| = 1$ holds Per-a.e. and

$$\int_E \operatorname{div} v \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} = -\int \langle \operatorname{tr}_E v, \nu_E \rangle \, \mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_E$$

for any $v \in H^{1,2}_C(TX) \cap D(\operatorname{div})$ such that $|v| \in L^{\infty}(\mathfrak{m})$.

For the sake of notation we shall denote

(2.11) $\mu_E := \nu_E \cdot \operatorname{Per}_E$, the Gauss-Green measure.

Notice that, by our choice of signs, ν_E corresponds to the *inward-pointing* unit normal vector for a domain with smooth boundary in a smooth Riemannian manifold.

Let us also recall a mild regularity result for sets of finite perimeter which follows again from [26] and has been proved in [27, Proposition 4.2] (even for general RCD(K, N) metric

measure spaces $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$). It can be considered as a counterpart tailored for this framework of the Euclidean Federer type characterization of sets of finite perimeter.

Proposition 2.22. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $N \ge 1$ and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. Then the following hold: i) for \mathscr{H}^{N-1} -a.e. $x \in X$ it holds

$$\lim_{r \downarrow 0} \frac{\mathscr{H}^N(B_r(x) \cap E)}{\mathscr{H}^N(B_r(x))} \in \left\{0, \frac{1}{2}, 1\right\}.$$

Moreover, up to an \mathscr{H}^{N-1} -negligible set it holds

$$\mathcal{F}E = \left\{ x \in E : \lim_{r \downarrow 0} \frac{\mathscr{H}^N(B_r(x) \cap E)}{\mathscr{H}^N(B_r(x))} = \frac{1}{2} \right\}.$$

ii) For \mathscr{H}^{N-1} -a.e. $x \in X$ it holds

(2.12)
$$\lim_{t \downarrow 0} P_t \chi_E(x) \in \left\{0, \frac{1}{2}, 1\right\}.$$

Moreover, up to an \mathscr{H}^{N-1} -negligible set it holds

$$\mathcal{F}E = \left\{ x \in E : \lim_{t \downarrow 0} P_t \chi_E(x) = \frac{1}{2} \right\}.$$

Definition 2.23. Given a set of finite perimeter $E \subset X$ and any $0 \le t \le 1$, we set

$$E^{(t)} := \left\{ x \in X : \lim_{r \downarrow 0} \frac{\mathscr{H}^N(B_r(x) \cap E)}{\mathscr{H}^N(B_r(x))} = t \right\}.$$

A consequence of Proposition 2.22 above is that, up to an \mathscr{H}^{N-1} -negligible set,

$$X = E^{(1)} \cup E^{(1/2)} \cup E^{(0)}$$

Definition 2.24. In the following we shall adopt the notation $M \sim N$ to indicate that two Borel sets coincide up to \mathscr{H}^{N-1} negligible sets, i.e. $\mathscr{H}^{N-1}(M\Delta N) = 0$.

It follows from the discussion above that, for any Borel set $M \subset X$,

 $M \sim (M \cap E^{(1)}) \cup (M \cap E^{(0)}) \cup (M \cap E^{(1/2)}).$

In order to ease the notation, given a set of finite perimeter $E \subset X$ and $x \in X$ we shall denote by

$$\theta(E,x) := \lim_{r \to 0} \frac{\mathscr{H}^N(E \cap B_r(x))}{\mathscr{H}^N(B_r(x))} \,,$$

whenever the limit exists.

It follows again from the discussion above that $\theta(E, x)$ is well defined and belongs to $\{0, 1/2, 1\}$ for \mathscr{H}^{N-1} -a.e. $x \in X$.

Remark 2.25. Analogous statements hold changing $\lim_{r\to 0} \mathscr{H}^N(B_r(x) \cap E)/\mathscr{H}^N(B_r(x))$ with $\lim_{t\to 0} P_t\chi_E$, see [27, Remark 4.5].

2.4.4. Gauss Green formulae for essentially bounded divergence measure vector fields. In order to make rigorous the formal argument described in subsection 1.1, we need to consider vector fields that are bounded and have measure valued divergence, but do not belong to $H_C^{1,2}(TX)$ in general.

Definition 2.26. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. We say that a vector field $V \in L^{\infty}(TX)$ is an *essentially bounded divergence measure vector field* if its distributional divergence is a finite Radon measure, that is if div V is a finite Radon measure such that, for any Lipschitz function with compact support $g: X \to \mathbb{R}$, it holds

$$\int_X g \operatorname{d} \operatorname{div} V = -\int_X \nabla g \cdot V \operatorname{d}\mathfrak{m}$$

We shall denote the class of these vector fields by $\mathcal{DM}^{\infty}(X)$ and sometimes, to ease the notation, we will abbreviate $\int g \, \mathrm{d} \, \mathrm{div} \, V$ with $\int g \, \mathrm{div} \, V$.

We recall a useful regularity result, whose proof can be found in the proof of [29, Theorem 7.4].

Lemma 2.27. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $V \in \mathcal{DM}^{\infty}(X)$. Then div $V \ll \mathscr{H}^{N-1}$.

Notice that the divergence measure of a vector field in this class might have singular parts with respect to the reference measure. In particular, it might charge the boundary of a set of finite perimeter and it becomes relevant to choose wether in the Gauss-Green formula we integrate the divergence of the vector field only over the interior of the set of finite perimeter or over its closure.

As a second issue, contrary to smooth vector fields (and to $H_C^{1,2}$ -vector fields in the RCD framework) essentially bounded divergence measure vector fields do not have pointwise-a.e. defined representatives over boundaries of sets of finite perimeter.

It turns that, despite not being able to pointwise define the vector field over the reduced boundary of a set of finite perimeter, it is possible to define interior and exterior normal traces, possibly different, playing the role of the term $V \cdot \nu_E$ in the Gauss-Green formula.

Given an essentially bounded divergence measure vector field $V \in \mathcal{DM}^{\infty}(X)$ and a set of finite perimeter $E \subset X$, it is proved in [30, Section 6.5] and [27, Section 5] that there exist measures $D\chi_E(\chi_E V)$ and $D\chi_E(\chi_{E^c} V)$ such that

$$\nabla P_t \chi_E \cdot (\chi_E V) \rightharpoonup D\chi_E(\chi_E V)$$
 and $\nabla P_t \chi_E \cdot (\chi_{E^c} V) \rightharpoonup D\chi_E(\chi_{E^c} V)$

as $t \to 0$.

Moreover, $D\chi_E(\chi_E V)$ and $D\chi_E(\chi_{E^c} X)$ are both absolutely continuous w.r.t. $|D\chi_E|$. Therefore we are entitled to consider their densities, $(V \cdot \nu_E)_{int}$ and $(V \cdot \nu_E)_{ext}$, defined by

$$2D\chi_E(\chi_E V) = \left(V \cdot \nu_E\right)_{\mathrm{int}} \left|D\chi_E\right| \quad \mathrm{and} \quad 2D\chi_E(\chi_{E^c} V) = \left(V \cdot \nu_E\right)_{\mathrm{ext}} \left|D\chi_E\right|.$$

Below we report a Gauss-Green integration by parts for essentially bounded divergence measure vector fields and sets of finite perimeter on RCD(K, N) spaces. It is the outcome of [30, Theorem 6.20], where the integration by parts formula has been obtained with non sharp bounds for the normal traces, and of [27, Theorem 5.2], where these bounds have been sharpened.

Theorem 2.28. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $E \subset X$ be a set of finite perimeter and let $V \in \mathcal{DM}^{\infty}(X)$. Then for any function $f \in \operatorname{LIP}_c(X)$ it holds

$$\int_{E^{(1)}} f \operatorname{div} V + \int_{E} \nabla f \cdot V \operatorname{d}\mathfrak{m} = -\int_{\mathcal{F}E} f \left(V \cdot \nu_{E} \right)_{\operatorname{int}} \operatorname{d}\operatorname{Per},$$
$$\int_{E^{(1)} \cup \mathcal{F}E} f \operatorname{div} V + \int_{E} \nabla f \cdot V \operatorname{d}\mathfrak{m} = -\int_{\mathcal{F}E} f \left(V \cdot \nu_{E} \right)_{\operatorname{ext}} \operatorname{d}\operatorname{Per},$$

Moreover

(2.13) $\| (V \cdot \nu_E)_{\text{int}} \|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{F}E, \text{Per})} \leq \| V \|_{L^{\infty}(E, \mathfrak{m})} ,$

(2.14)
$$\|(V \cdot \nu_E)_{\text{ext}}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathcal{F}E, \text{Per})} \le \|V\|_{L^{\infty}(X \setminus E, \mathfrak{m})}$$

2.4.5. Operations with sets of finite perimeter. In order to build competitors for variational problems, we will rely on the following characterization theorem for the perimeter and the Gauss-Green measure of intersections, union and differences of sets of finite perimeter, that has been obtained in [27, Theorem 4.11]. We refer to [106, Theorem 16.3] for the analogous statement for sets of finite perimeter on \mathbb{R}^n .

Recall the definitions of essential boundary $\partial^* E$ given in (2.6) and of Gauss-Green measure μ_E given in (2.11) for a set of finite perimeter $E \subset X$. We refer also to [27, Definition 4.9] for the introduction of the set of coincidence $\{\nu_E = \nu_F\}$ of the unit normals to two sets of finite perimeter E and F.

Theorem 2.29. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $E, F \subset X$ be sets of finite perimeter. Let us set

$$\{\nu_E = \nu_F\} := \{x \in \partial^* E \cap \partial^* F : \nu_E = \nu_F\}$$

and

$$\{\nu_E = -\nu_F\} := \{x \in \partial^* E \cap \partial^* F : \nu_E = -\nu_F\}$$

Then $E \cap F$, $E \cup F$ and $E \setminus F$ are sets of finite perimeter; moreover the following hold:

(2.15)
$$\mu_{E\cap F} = \mu_E \, \sqcup \, F^{(1)} + \mu_F \, \sqcup \, E^{(1)} + \nu_E \mathscr{H}^{N-1} \, \sqcup \{\nu_E = \nu_F\},$$

(2.16)
$$\mu_{E\cup F} = \mu_E \, \sqcup \, F^{(0)} + \mu_F \, \sqcup \, E^{(0)} + \nu_E \mathscr{H}^{N-1} \, \sqcup \{\nu_E = \nu_F\},$$

(2.17)
$$\mu_{E\setminus F} = \mu_E \sqcup F^{(0)} - \mu_F \sqcup E^{(1)} + \nu_E \mathscr{H}^{N-1} \sqcup \{\nu_E = -\nu_F\}.$$

Remark 2.30. Let us clarify the meaning of (2.15), (2.16) and (2.17). With this notation, (2.15) means that (and analogously for the others) for any vector field $v \in H^{1,2}_C(TX) \cap D(\text{div})$ such that $|v| \in L^{\infty}(\mathfrak{m})$,

$$\begin{split} \int_{E\cap F} \operatorname{div} v \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} &= -\int_{F^{(1)}} <\operatorname{tr}_E v, \nu_E > \operatorname{d}\operatorname{Per}_E - \int_{E^{(1)}} <\operatorname{tr}_F v, \nu_F > \operatorname{d}\operatorname{Per}_F \\ &-\int_{E^{(1/2)}\cap F^{(1/2)}} <\operatorname{tr}_E v, \nu_E > \operatorname{d}\operatorname{Per}_E \;. \end{split}$$

Corollary 2.31. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $E \subset F \subset X$ be sets of finite perimeter. Then $\nu_E = \nu_F$ on $\partial^* E \cap \partial^* F$ and

$$\mu_E = \mu_E \sqcup F^{(1)} + \nu_F \mathscr{H}^{N-1} \sqcup (\partial^* E \cap \partial^* F) .$$

We wish to understand to which extent the cut and paste operations for sets of finite perimeter are well behaved under the weaker regularity assumptions of Theorem 2.28. This is the content of [27, Proposition 5.4] that we report below.

Proposition 2.32. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $E, F \subset X$ be sets of (locally) finite perimeter and let $V \in \mathcal{DM}^{\infty}(X)$. Then the following hold:

(1)

$$(V \cdot \nu_{E \cap F})_{int} = (V \cdot \nu_E)_{int} , \quad \text{Per-a.e. on } F^{(1)} ,$$

$$(V \cdot \nu_{E \cap F})_{int} = (V \cdot \nu_F)_{int} , \quad \text{Per-a.e. on } E^{(1)} ,$$

$$(V \cdot \nu_{E \cap F})_{int} = (V \cdot \nu_E)_{int} , \quad \text{Per-a.e. on } E^{(1/2)} \cap F^{(1/2)}$$

Analogous conclusions hold for the exterior normal traces and for the interior and exterior normal traces on $E \cup F$ and on $E \setminus F$.

Another technical result which is needed for the strategy we overviewed in subsection 1.1 is a rigorous version, within our framework, of the fact that the outward-pointing unit normal to a sub-level set of a distance function is the gradient of the distance function itself. We refer to [27, Proposition 6.1] for its proof.

Proposition 2.33. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $\Omega \subseteq \Omega' \subset X$ be open domains and let $\varphi : \Omega' \to \mathbb{R}$ be a 1-Lipschitz function such that

- i) $|\nabla \varphi| = 1$, \mathfrak{m} -a.e. on Ω' ;
- ii) φ has measure valued Laplacian on Ω' with m-essentially bounded negative (or positive) part.

Then, for \mathscr{L}^1 -a.e. t such that $\{\varphi = t\} \cap \Omega \neq \emptyset$, it holds that $\{\varphi < t\}$ is a set of locally finite perimeter in Ω ; moreover, the following holds:

$$\left(\nabla \varphi \cdot \nu_{\{\varphi < t\}}\right)_{\text{int}} = \left(\nabla \varphi \cdot \nu_{\{\varphi < t\}}\right)_{\text{ext}} = -1 \quad \operatorname{Per}_{\{\varphi < t\}} \text{-a.e. on } \Omega.$$

2.4.6. Some regularity results for quasi-minimizers. Let us recall the definition of quasiminimal set of finite perimeter in this framework.

Definition 2.34 (Quasi-minimality). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be a metric measure space verifying the doubling and Poincaré inequalities. Let $E \subset X$ be a Borel set with finite perimeter and $\Omega \subset X$ be an open set. Given any $\kappa \geq 1$ we say that E is a κ -quasi-minimal set if for any $U \Subset \Omega$ and for all Borel sets $F, G \subset U$ it holds

$$\operatorname{Per}(E, U) \leq \kappa \operatorname{Per}\left((E \cup F) \setminus G, U\right)$$
.

In the Euclidean setting, or on smooth Riemannian manifolds, quasi-minimality is a property shared by minimizers of many variational problems: the Plateau problem, the prescribed mean curvature problem, Cheeger sets and isoperimetric sets, among others. We refer to [106, Chapter 21] for a throughout discussion and references. This is indeed a general principle that holds also on RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathcal{H}^N)$:

- perimeter minimizers are quasi minimizers as it directly follows from the definition;
- with minor modifications to the classical Euclidean proof it is possible to argue that solutions of the prescribed mean curvature problem are quasi minimizers under suitable assumptions;
- in [20, Theorem 3.4] it has been recently shown that isoperimetric sets are quasi minimizers.

A stronger notion involves a function in place of the constant κ , whose behaviour forces the set to be more and more almost minimizing inside smaller and smaller balls.

Definition 2.35. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be a metric measure space verifying the doubling and Poincaré inequalities. Given an increasing function $\omega : [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty]$ such that $\omega(0) = 0$, we say that a set of finite perimeter $E \subset X$ is an ω -minimizer if, for any $x \in X$ and r > 0, for any $F \subset X$ such that $E\Delta F \Subset B_r(x)$, it holds

$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_r(x)) \leq (1 + \omega(r)) \operatorname{Per}(F, B_r(x)).$$

Remark 2.36. An equivalent reformulation of the quasi-minimality condition above is that E is a κ -quasi-minimal set if for any $U \Subset \Omega$ and for all Borel sets $F \subset X$ such that $E\Delta F \Subset U$ it holds

(2.18)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E, U) \le \kappa \operatorname{Per}(F, U)$$
.

Notice that κ -quasi-minimality for $\kappa = 1$ corresponds to minimality, while it is a weaker notion for $\kappa > 1$.

Remark 2.37. We will sometimes work with the weaker assumption that (2.18) holds for competitors F such that $E\Delta F$ is supported in $B_r(x)$, where r > 0 is fixed. This corresponds to a localized version of the quasi-minimality condition, which has the same consequences at the level of regularity.

One of the main results in [93] is the following theorem, asserting that a quasi-minimal set of finite perimeter, up to modification on a negligible set as in (2.3), has measure theoretic boundary coinciding with the topological boundary. This is a generalization of the Euclidean result in [54].

Theorem 2.38 (Theorem 4.2 of [93]). Let $E \subset X$ be a quasi-minimal set in Ω . Then, up to modifying E on a \mathfrak{m} -negligible set, there exists $\gamma_0 > 0$ such that, for any $x \in \partial E \cap \Omega$, we

have

(2.19)
$$\frac{\mathfrak{m}(E \cap B_r(x))}{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))} \ge \gamma_0, \quad \frac{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x) \setminus E)}{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))} \ge \gamma_0,$$

for any r > 0 such that $B_{2r}(x) \subset \Omega$. The density constant γ_0 depends only on the quasi-minimality constant κ , the doubling constant and the Poincaré constant.

Given the measure bounds (2.19), perimeter bounds follow from the isoperimetric inequality (2.8).

Corollary 2.39 (Lemma 5.1 of [93]). Let $E \subset X$ be a quasi-minimal set in Ω . Then there exist $r_0 > 0$ and C > 0 such that for any $x \in \partial E \cap \Omega$ and $0 < r < r_0$, it holds

(2.20)
$$C^{-1}\frac{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))}{r} \le \operatorname{Per}(E, B_r(x)) \le C\frac{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))}{r}$$

whenever $B_{2r}(x) \subset \Omega$. The constants C > 0 and $r_0 > 0$ depend only on the quasi-minimality constant κ , the doubling constant and the Poincaré constant.

The main outcome of Theorem 2.38, together with [3, 4] and [6], is that, in the framework of noncollapsed RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces, the reduced boundary of a quasiminimal set of finite perimeter is closed.

Corollary 2.40. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $E \subset X$ be a set of finite perimeter and $\Omega \subset X$ be an open set such that E is quasi-minimal in Ω . Then, up to a modification of E on an \mathscr{H}^N -negligible set, it holds that:

- (i) the perimeter measure Per coincides with $\mathscr{H}^{N-1} \sqcup \partial E$ on Ω (up to a normalization constant);
- (ii) ∂E is \mathscr{H}^{N-1} -rectifiable and $\mathscr{H}^{N-1} \sqcup \partial E$ is a locally Ahlfors regular measure.

Proof. The identification of the reduced boundary with the topological boundary follows from Theorem 2.38.

Rectifiability of the reduced boundary (and hence of the topological boundary) and identification of the perimeter measure with the (N - 1)-Hausdorff measure are then consequences of Theorem 2.19 and Corollary 2.20.

A classical consequence of the local Ahlfors regularity of the perimeter for quasi-minimal sets is a measure estimate for the tubular neighbourhood of their boundaries. Given a subset $U \subset X$ and r > 0, we adopt the notation that $U^r := \{x \in X : d(x, U) < r\}$ denotes the *r*-enlargement of U.

Lemma 2.41. There exist constants $C_{\kappa,K,N} > 0$ and $0 < r_0 = r_0(\kappa, K, N) < 1$ with the following property. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a set of finite perimeter. Assume that $E \cap B_2(x)$ is κ -quasi-minimal in $B_2(x)$. Then, for any open subset $\Omega \subset B_1(x)$ it holds

$$\mathfrak{m}\left(\left\{x \in X : \mathsf{d}(x, \partial E \cap \Omega) \le r\right\}\right) \le C_{\kappa, K, N} r \operatorname{Per}(E, B_2(x))$$

for every $r \in (0, r_0)$.

In particular, if $E \cap \Omega$ is locally perimeter minimizing in $B_2(x)$, then the dependence on κ in the constant $C_{\kappa,K,N} > 0$ can be dropped.

Proof. By Corollary 2.39, there exist $r_0 = r_0(\kappa, K, N) > 0$ and $C = C_{\kappa, K, N} > 0$ such that, for any $x \in \partial E \cap \Omega$ and for any $r \in (0, r_0)$ it holds

(2.21)
$$C^{-1}\frac{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))}{r} \le \operatorname{Per}(E, B_r(x)) \le C\frac{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))}{r}$$

We wish to estimate the volume of the tubular neighbourhood of $\partial E \cap \Omega$.

Let $r < r_0/5$ be fixed and let us consider, thanks to Vitali's covering lemma, a covering of $\{x \in X : d(x, \partial E \cap \Omega) \le r\}$ with balls $B_{5r_i}(x_i)$ such that $x_i \in \partial E \cap \Omega$, $r_i < r < r_0/5$ and

 $\{B_{r_i}(x_i)\}\$ is a disjoint family of subsets of $B_2(x)$. Relying on (2.21) and the disjoint dness of the family $\{B_{r_i}(x_i)\}\$ we can estimate

$$\mathfrak{m}\left(\left\{x \in X : \mathsf{d}(x, \partial E \cap \Omega) \leq r\right\}\right) \leq \mathfrak{m}\left(\bigcup_{i} B_{5r_{i}}(x_{i})\right) \leq \sum_{i} \mathfrak{m}\left(B_{5r_{i}}(x_{i})\right)$$
$$\leq C_{K,N} \sum_{i} \mathfrak{m}(B_{r_{i}}(x_{i}))$$
$$\leq C_{\kappa,K,N} \sum_{i} \operatorname{Per}(E, B_{r_{i}}(x_{i}))r_{i}$$
$$\leq C_{\kappa,K,N} r \operatorname{Per}(E, B_{2}(x)).$$

In the Euclidean setting a well known fact is that, when dealing with a family of sets of finite perimeter that are uniformly quasi-minimizing, the usual L^1_{loc} convergence up to subsequence guaranteed for uniformly bounded BV functions can be improved. We refer for instance to [106, Section 21.5] and references therein for the treatment of this topic on \mathbb{R}^n .

This principle has already played a role in the proof of De Giorgi's theorem for sets of finite perimeter on RCD(K, N) spaces in [6]. Below we present a slight enforcement of [6, Proposition 3.9], allowing for more general quasi-minimality conditions and dealing with the Hausdorff convergence of the topological/measure theoretic boundaries.

Theorem 2.42. Let $(X_i, \mathsf{d}_i, \mathfrak{m}_i, x_i)$ be $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ m.m. spaces converging in the pmGH topology to (Y, ϱ, μ, y) and let (Z, d_Z) be realizing the convergence. For any $i \in \mathbb{N}$, let $\omega_i : [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty)$ be a modulus of continuity and let $E_i \subset X_i$ be sets of finite perimeter satisfying the following ω_i -minimality condition: there exists $R_i > 0$ such that

$$D\chi_{E_i}|(B_r(z_i)) \le (1 + \omega_i(r))|D\chi_{E'}|(B_r(z_i))$$

for any $E' \subset X_i$ such that $E_i \Delta E' \Subset B_r(z_i) \subset X_i$, for some $r < R_i$.

Assume that, as $i \to \infty$, $E_i \to F$ in L^1_{loc} for some set $F \subset Y$ of locally finite perimeter, and $\omega_i \to \omega$ pointwise, where $\omega : [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty)$ is a modulus of continuity and $R_i \to \infty$. Then:

(i) F is an entire ω -minimizer of the perimeter (relative to (Y, ϱ, μ)), namely

(2.22)
$$|D\chi_F| (B_r(z)) \le (1 + \omega(r)) |D\chi_{F'}| (B_r(z))$$

whenever $F\Delta F' \Subset B_r(z) \Subset Y$ and r > 0;

(ii) $|D\chi_{E_i}| \to |D\chi_F|$ in duality with $C_{\rm bs}(Z)$ as $i \to \infty$;

(iii) $\partial E_i \to \partial F$ in the Kuratowski sense as $i \to \infty$.

Proof. The statement is classical in the Euclidean setting, see for instance [16], and the adaptation to the present framework requires only minor adjustments. Therefore some details will be omitted. We will adapt the arguments in the proof of [6, Proposition 3.9] to deal with the present setting.

The strategy is to consider a weak limit measure of the sequence of locally uniformly bounded perimeter measures $|D\chi_{E_i}|$. Let us call it ν . Then we show simultaneously that $\nu = |D\chi_F|$ and that F verifies the ω -minimality condition (2.22).

The inequality $|D\chi_F| \leq \nu$ follows from localizing the lower-semicontinuity of the perimeter [6, Proposition 3.6], and does not require the ω -minimality condition. It remains to check that $\nu \leq |D\chi_F|$. Below we report part of the proof in [6] and indicate where changes are needed.

Let us fix $\bar{y} \in Y$ and let $F' \subset Y$ be a set of locally finite perimeter satisfying $F\Delta F' \Subset B_r(\bar{y})$. Let $\bar{x}_i \in X_i$ converging to \bar{y} in Z and R > 0 be such that the following properties

hold true:

(2.23)
$$\sup_{i \in \mathbb{N}} \left| D\chi_{B_R(x_i)} \right| (X_i) < \infty \quad \text{and} \quad B_r(\bar{x}_i) \in B_R(x_i) \quad \forall i \in \mathbb{N}$$

Using [6, Proposition 3.8] we can find a sequence of sets of finite perimeter $E'_i \subset X_i$ converging to $F \cap B_R(y)$ in BV energy (notice that $F \cap B_R(y)$ is a set of finite perimeter thanks to (2.23)).

We claim that, for any set of finite perimeter $F' \subset Y$ such that $F\Delta F' \in B_r(\bar{y})$,

(2.24)
$$\nu(B_s(\bar{y})) \le (1 + \omega(r)) |D\chi_{F'}| (B_s(\bar{y})),$$

for \mathscr{L}^1 -a.e. $s \in (r', r)$, for some 0 < r' < r.

Let us illustrate how to use (2.24) to conclude the proof.

If we apply (2.24) with F' = F we get that

$$\nu(B_s(\bar{y})) \le (1 + \omega(r)) \left| D\chi_F \right| \left(B_s(\bar{y}) \right),$$

for \mathscr{L}^1 -a.e. $s \in (r', r)$, for some 0 < r' < r. Hence, letting $s \uparrow r$, we obtain

(2.25)
$$\nu(B_r(\bar{y})) \le (1 + \omega(r)) |D\chi_F| (B_r(\bar{y})).$$

In particular $\nu \ll |D\chi_F|$, which is an asymptotically doubling measure. Hence, noticing that by (2.25) and the continuity at 0 of ω ,

$$\limsup_{r\downarrow 0} \frac{\nu(B_r(\bar{y}))}{|D\chi_F| (B_r(\bar{y}))} \le \limsup_{r\downarrow 0} (1+\omega(r)) = 1,$$

we can apply the differentiation theorem to infer that $\nu \leq |D\chi_F|$. This proves (ii). Substituting back in (2.24), we obtain that

$$|D\chi_F| \left(B_s(\bar{y}) \right) \le \left(1 + \omega(r) \right) |D\chi_{F'}| \left(B_s(\bar{y}) \right)$$

for \mathscr{L}^1 -a.e. $s \in (r', r)$, for some 0 < r' < r, and (i) follows by letting $s \uparrow r$.

Let us prove (2.24). We first fix 0 < r' < r such that $F\Delta F' \subset B_{r'}(y)$. Then we fix a parameter $s \in (r', r)$ with $\nu(\partial B_s(\bar{y})) = 0$, $|D\chi_{F'}|(\partial B_s(\bar{y})) = 0$ and set

$$\tilde{E}_i^s := (E_i' \cap B_s(\overline{x}_i)) \cup (E_i \setminus B_s(\overline{x}_i)) .$$

We also choose s < s' < r such that $\nu(\partial B_{s'}(\bar{y})) = 0$.

From now on, up to the end of the proof, we are going to adopt the notation Per(G, A) to denote $|D\chi_G|(A)$ whenever G has finite perimeter and A is a Borel set, to avoid multiple subscripts.

Using the locality of the perimeter and the ω_i -minimality of E_i (notice that $R_i \ge r$ for *i* big enough), we get

$$\operatorname{Per}(E_{i}, B_{s}(\bar{x}_{i})) = \operatorname{Per}(E_{i}, B_{s'}(\bar{x}_{i})) - \operatorname{Per}(E_{i}, B_{s'}(\bar{x}_{i}) \setminus B_{s}(\bar{x}_{i}))$$

$$\leq (1 + \omega_{i}(r)) \operatorname{Per}(\tilde{E}_{i}^{s}, B_{s'}(\bar{x}_{i})) - \operatorname{Per}(E_{i}, B_{s'}(\bar{x}_{i}) \setminus \overline{B}_{s}(\bar{x}_{i}))$$

$$= (1 + \omega_{i}(r)) \operatorname{Per}(\tilde{E}_{i}^{s}, B_{s}(\bar{x}_{i})) + (1 + \omega_{i}(r)) \operatorname{Per}(\tilde{E}_{i}^{s}, \partial B_{s}(\bar{x}_{i}))$$

$$+ (1 + \omega_{i}(r)) \operatorname{Per}(\tilde{E}_{i}^{s}, B_{s'}(\bar{x}_{i}) \setminus \overline{B}_{s}(\bar{x}_{i}))$$

$$- \operatorname{Per}(E_{i}, B_{s'}(\bar{x}_{i}) \setminus \overline{B}_{s}(\bar{x}_{i}))$$

$$= (1 + \omega_{i}(r)) \operatorname{Per}(E'_{i}, B_{s}(\bar{x}_{i})) + (1 + \omega_{i}(r)) \operatorname{Per}(\tilde{E}_{i}^{s}, \partial B_{s}(\bar{x}_{i}))$$

(2.27)
$$+ \omega_i(r) \operatorname{Per}(E_i, B_{s'}(\bar{x}_i) \setminus \overline{B}_s(\bar{x}_i)).$$

Taking the limit as $i \to \infty$, arguing as in the last part of the proof of [6, Proposition 3.9] it is possible to prove that

(2.28)
$$\liminf_{i \to \infty} \operatorname{Per}(\tilde{E}_i^s, \partial B_s(\bar{x}_i)) = 0, \quad \text{for a.e. } s \in (r', r).$$

Thanks to our choice of s, it holds that $\operatorname{Per}(E_i, \overline{B}_s(\bar{x}_i)) \to \nu(B_s(\bar{y}))$ and moreover $(1 + \omega_i(r)) \operatorname{Per}(E'_i, B_s(\bar{x}_i)) \to (1 + \omega(r)) \operatorname{Per}(F', B_s(\bar{y}))$, since $\chi_{E'_i} \to \chi_{F' \cap B_R(y)}$ in BV energy and therefore [6, Corollary 3.7] applies. Combining these last observations with (2.28) and (2.27) we obtain that

 $\nu(B_s(\bar{y})) \le (1 + \omega(r)) \left| D\chi_{F'} \right| (B_s(\bar{y})) + \omega(r)\nu(B_{s'}(\bar{y}) \setminus \overline{B}_s(\bar{y})).$

Letting then $s \uparrow s'$ we infer

$$\nu(B_{s'}(\bar{y})) \le (1 + \omega(r)) |D\chi_{F'}| (B_{s'}(\bar{y})),$$

which is equivalent to (2.24) up to changing s' into s.

In order to prove (iii), it is enough to observe that all the E_i 's and the limit set of finite perimeter F verify uniform upper and lower density estimates, thanks to ω_i -minimality, convergence of ω_i to ω , Theorem 2.38 and Corollary 2.39.

By (ii) and the lower density estimate for $|D\chi_F|$, any point in ∂F can be approximated by points in ∂E_i . On the other hand, limit points of sequences $x_i \in \partial E_i$ do belong to ∂F due to the uniform density estimates at x_i and weak convergence of $|D\chi_{E_i}|$ again. We refer to [29, Section 7] for an analogous statement in the case of boundaries of noncollapsed RCD(K, N) spaces.

2.5. Laplacian, heat equation and heat kernel. Unless otherwise stated from now on we assume that $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$.

In the first part of this subsection we collect some basic notation and results about the Laplacian, the heat flow and the heat kernel, together with some terminology about first and second order differential calculus on RCD spaces. The basic references for this part are [10, 65, 66]. The second part contains some new technical results about the pointwise short time behaviour of the heat flow.

Definition 2.43. The Laplacian $\Delta : D(\Delta) \to L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$ is a densely defined linear operator whose domain consists of all functions $f \in H^{1,2}(X, \mathfrak{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ satisfying

$$\int hg \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} = -\int \nabla h \cdot \nabla f \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \quad \text{for any } h \in H^{1,2}(X,\mathsf{d},\mathfrak{m})$$

for some $g \in L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$. The unique g with this property is denoted by Δf .

As consequence of the infinitesimal hilbertianity, it is easily checked that Δ is an (unbounded) linear operator. More generally, we say that $f \in H^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ is in the domain of the measure valued Laplacian, and we write $f \in D(\Delta)$, if there exists a Radon measure μ on X such that, for every $\psi \in \text{LIP}_c(X)$, it holds

$$\int \psi \,\mathrm{d}\mu = -\int
abla f \cdot
abla \psi \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}$$

In this case we write $\Delta f := \mu$. If moreover $\Delta f \ll \mathfrak{m}$ with L^2_{loc} density we denote by Δf the unique function in $L^2_{\text{loc}}(X,\mathfrak{m})$ such that $\Delta f = \Delta f \mathfrak{m}$ and we write $f \in D_{\text{loc}}(\Delta)$.

Notice that the definition makes sense even under the assumption that $f \in H^{1,p}_{\text{loc}}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ for some $1 \leq p < \infty$, and we will rely on this observation later.

We shall also consider the Laplacian on open sets, imposing Dirichlet boundary conditions. Let us first introduce the local Sobolev space with Dirichlet boundary conditions.

Definition 2.44. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain. Then we let $H_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$ be the $H^{1,2}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ closure of $\operatorname{LIP}_c(\Omega, \mathsf{d})$.

We also introduce the local Sobolev space (i.e. without imposing Dirichlet boundary conditions).

Definition 2.45. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain. We say that a function $f \in L^2(\Omega, \mathfrak{m})$ belongs to the local Sobolev space $H^{1,2}(\Omega, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ if

- i) $f\varphi \in H^{1,2}(X,\mathsf{d},\mathfrak{m})$ for any $\varphi \in \mathrm{LIP}_c(\Omega,\mathsf{d});$
- ii) $|\nabla f| \in L^2(X, \mathfrak{m}).$

Above we intend that $f\varphi$ is set to be 0 outside from Ω . Notice that $|\nabla f|$ is well defined on any $\Omega' \subset \Omega$ (and hence on Ω) as $|\nabla(f\varphi)|$ for some $\varphi \in \text{LIP}_c(\Omega)$ such that $\varphi \equiv 1$ on Ω' .

Definition 2.46. Let $f \in H^{1,2}(\Omega)$. We say that $f \in D(\Delta, \Omega)$ if there exists a function $h \in L^2(\Omega, \mathfrak{m})$ such that

$$\int_{\Omega} gh \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} = -\int_{\Omega} \nabla g \cdot \nabla f \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \,, \quad \text{for any } g \in H^{1,2}_0(\Omega,\mathsf{d},\mathfrak{m}) \,.$$

We refer to [66] for the basic terminology and results about tangent and cotangent modules on metric measure spaces and for the interpretation of vector fields as elements of the tangent modules. The notations $L^2(TX)$, $L^2_{loc}(TX)$ and $L^{\infty}(TX)$ will be adopted to indicate the spaces of L^2 , L^2_{loc} and bounded vector fields, respectively.

Definition 2.47. Let $V \in L^2(TX)$ be a vector field. We say that V belongs to the domain of the divergence (and write $v \in D(\text{div})$) if there exists a function $f \in L^2(\mathfrak{m})$ such that

$$\int_X V \cdot \nabla g \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} = -\int_X fg \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \,, \quad \text{for any } g \in H^{1,2}(X) \,.$$

Under these assumptions, the function f is uniquely determined and we shall denote $f = \operatorname{div}(V)$.

We refer again the reader to [66] for the introduction of more regular classes of vector fields, such as the class $H_C^{1,2}(TX)$ that will be relevant later in the paper.

The heat flow P_t , previously defined in subsection 2.1 as the $L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$ -gradient flow of Ch, can be equivalently characterised by the following property: for any $u \in L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$, the curve $t \mapsto P_t u \in L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$ is locally absolutely continuous in $(0, +\infty)$ and satisfies

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}P_t u = \Delta P_t u \quad \text{for } \mathscr{L}^1\text{-a.e. } t \in (0, +\infty)$$

Under our assumptions the heat flow provides a linear, continuous and self-adjoint contraction semigroup in $L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$. Moreover P_t extends to a linear, continuous and mass preserving operator, still denoted by P_t , in all the L^p spaces for $1 \le p < +\infty$.

It has been proved in [10, 8] that, on $\operatorname{RCD}(K, \infty)$ metric measure spaces, the dual heat semigroup $\overline{P}_t : \mathcal{P}_2(X) \to \mathcal{P}_2(X)$ of P_t , defined by

$$\int_X f \,\mathrm{d}\bar{P}_t \mu := \int_X P_t f \,\mathrm{d}\mu \qquad \forall \mu \in \mathcal{P}_2(X), \quad \forall f \in \mathrm{LIP}_\mathrm{b}(X) \,,$$

is K-contractive (w.r.t. the W_2 -distance) and, for t > 0, maps probability measures into probability measures absolutely continuous w.r.t. \mathfrak{m} . Then, for any t > 0, we can introduce the so called *heat kernel* $p_t : X \times X \to [0, +\infty)$ by

$$p_t(x,\cdot)\mathfrak{m} := P_t\delta_x$$
.

A key property of the heat kernel follows, namely the so-called stochastic completeness: for any $x \in X$ and for any t > 0 it holds

(2.29)
$$\int_X p_t(x,y) \operatorname{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) = 1.$$

Remark 2.48. From now on, for any $f \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathfrak{m})$ we will denote by $P_t f$ the representative pointwise everywhere defined by

$$P_t f(x) = \int_X f(y) p_t(x, y) \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \,.$$

Let us recall a few regularizing properties of the heat flow on RCD(K, N) spaces (which hold true more generally for any $\text{RCD}(K, \infty)$ m.m.s.) referring again to [10, 8] for a more detailed discussion and the proofs of these results.

First we have the *Bakry-Émery* contraction estimate:

(2.30)
$$|\nabla P_t f|^2 \le e^{-2Kt} P_t |\nabla f|^2 \quad \mathfrak{m-a.e.},$$

for any t > 0 and for any $f \in H^{1,2}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$.

Later on it was proved in [121] that the Bakry-Émery contraction estimates extends to the full range of exponents $p \in [1, \infty)$, i.e.

(2.31)
$$|\nabla P_t f|^p \le e^{-pKt} P_t |\nabla f|^p , \quad \mathfrak{m-a.e.},$$

for any t > 0, for any function $f \in H^{1,p}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ if p > 1 and for any function $f \in BV(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ if p = 1.

Another non trivial regularity property is the so-called L^{∞} – LIP regularization of the heat flow: for any $f \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathfrak{m})$, we have $P_t f \in \text{LIP}(X)$ with

(2.32)
$$\sqrt{2I_{2K}(t)} \operatorname{Lip}(P_t f) \le ||f||_{L^{\infty}}, \text{ for any } t > 0,$$

where $I_L(t) := \int_0^t e^{Lr} \, \mathrm{d}r.$

We also have the so-called Sobolev to Lipschitz property: any $f \in H^{1,2}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ with $|\nabla f| \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathfrak{m})$ admits a Lipschitz representative \bar{f} such that $\operatorname{Lip} \bar{f} \leq \|\nabla f\|_{\infty}$.

Definition 2.49. We introduce the space of "test" functions $\text{Test}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ by

(2.33)
$$\operatorname{Test}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}) := \{ f \in D(\Delta) \cap L^{\infty}(X, \mathfrak{m}) : |\nabla f| \in L^{\infty}(X)$$
and $\Delta f \in H^{1,2}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}) \}.$

and the subspace $\text{Test}^{\infty}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ by

(2.34)
$$\operatorname{Test}^{\infty}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}) := \{ f \in D(\Delta) \cap \operatorname{LIP}_{b}(X) \\ \text{and} \quad \Delta f \in L^{\infty} \cap H^{1,2}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}) \} .$$

Remark 2.50. We remark that, for any $g \in L^2 \cap L^{\infty}(X, \mathfrak{m})$, it holds that $P_t g \in \text{Test}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ for any t > 0, thanks to (2.30), (2.32), the fact that P_t maps $L^2(X, \mathfrak{m})$ into $D(\Delta)$ and the commutation $\Delta P_t f = P_t \Delta f$, which holds true for any $f \in D(\Delta)$.

On RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces it is possible to build *regular* cut-off functions, see [111, Lemma 3.1] (the Test regularity was not required in [111] but can be obtained with a similar construction, see also [14, Lemma 6.7] and [66]).

Lemma 2.51. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space. Then, for any R > 0 there exists a constant C = C(K, N, R) > 0 such that, for any $x \in X$ and for any 0 < r < R, there exists a function $\varphi_r : X \to [0, \infty)$ such that the following properties hold:

i) $\varphi_r \equiv 1$ on $B_r(x)$ and $\varphi_r \equiv 0$ outside from $B_{2r}(x)$;

ii) φ_r is Lipschitz and belongs to $D(\Delta)$, moreover

$$r^2 |\Delta \varphi_r| + r |\nabla \varphi_r| \le C(K, N, R).$$

iii) $\varphi_r \in \text{Test}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m}).$

30

Since RCD(K, N) spaces are locally doubling and they satisfy a local Poincaré inequality (see [130, 120]), the general theory of Dirichlet forms guarantees that we can find a locally Hölder continuous heat kernel p on $X \times X \times (0, +\infty)$, see [125].

Moreover in [86] the following finer properties of the heat kernel over RCD(K, N) spaces, have been proved: there exist constants $C_1 = C_1(K, N) > 1$ and $c = c(K, N) \ge 0$ such that

(2.35)
$$\frac{1}{C_1 \mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} \exp\left\{-\frac{\mathsf{d}^2(x,y)}{3t} - ct\right\} \le p_t(x,y)$$
$$\le \frac{C_1}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} \exp\left\{-\frac{\mathsf{d}^2(x,y)}{5t} + ct\right\}$$

for any $x, y \in X$ and for any t > 0. Moreover it holds

(2.36)
$$|\nabla p_t(x,\cdot)|(y) \le \frac{C_1}{\sqrt{t}\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} \exp\left\{-\frac{\mathsf{d}^2(x,y)}{5t} + ct\right\} \quad \text{for } \mathfrak{m}\text{-a.e. } y \in X,$$

for any t > 0 and for any $x \in X$.

We remark that in (2.35) and (2.36) above one can take c = 0 whenever $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ is an $\mathrm{RCD}(0, N)$ m.m.s..

It is also possible to combine the upper bound for the heat kernel in (2.35) with the general theory of the heat kernels (see again [125]) to infer that

$$\left|\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}p_t(x,y)\right| = \left|\Delta_x p_t(x,y)\right| \le \frac{C}{t\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} \exp\left\{-\frac{\mathrm{d}^2(x,y)}{5t} + ct\right\}\,,$$

for all t > 0 and $\mathfrak{m} \otimes \mathfrak{m}$ -a.e. $(x, y) \in X \times X$.

We will deal several times with the heat flow for initial data with polynomial growth, i.e. for those functions $f: X \to \mathbb{R}$ such that for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$, some constant C > 0 and $x \in X$ it holds

(2.37)
$$|f(y)| \le C\mathsf{d}(x,y)^n + C, \text{ for any } y \in X.$$

In this case the evolution via heat flow can be pointwise defined by

(2.38)
$$P_t f(x) := \int_X p_t(x, y) f(y) \operatorname{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \,,$$

for any $x \in X$ and for any t > 0.

Observe that the integral in (2.38) is absolutely convergent thanks to the upper heat kernel estimate in (2.35), the Bishop-Gromov inequality (2.1) and the polynomial growth assumption (2.37).

Whenever $f: X \to \mathbb{R}$ has polynomial growth, it belongs to the domain of the Laplacian locally and has Laplacian with polynomial growth, it is possible to verify that $P_t f$ belongs to the domain of the Laplacian locally and

(2.39)
$$\Delta P_t f(x) = \int_X \Delta p_t(x, y) f(y) \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) = \int_X p_t(x, y) \Delta f(y) \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \,,$$

for any $x \in X$ and for any t > 0. Then one can easily argue that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}P_tf(x) = \Delta P_tf(x)$$
, for a.e. $t > 0$ and every $x \in X$.

Among the consequences of the Gaussian bounds there is the fact that the heat kernel is strictly positive. It follows that, whenever $f \in L^1_{loc}(X, \mathfrak{m})$ has polynomial growth and $f \geq 0$, then $P_t f$ is strictly positive at any point and any positive time unless $f \equiv 0$. Below we wish to show that, nevertheless, the action of the heat flow is still *local*, to some extent. **Lemma 2.52.** Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Let $f \in L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(X, \mathfrak{m})$ be a function with polynomial growth and assume that there exist $x_0 \in X$ and $r_0 > 0$ such that $f \equiv 0$ on $B_{r_0}(x_0)$. Then, for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$P_t f(x_0) = o(t^n), \quad as \ t \downarrow 0.$$

Proof. Observe that, since $p_t(x, \cdot)$ is a probability measure for any $x \in X$ and for any $t \ge 0$ (see (2.29)), by Jensen's inequality it holds

$$|P_t f(x)| \le P_t |f|(x)$$
, for any $t \ge 0$ and for any $x \in X$.

Therefore we can assume without loss of generality that $f \ge 0$.

Using the coarea formula and abbreviating by Per_r the perimeter measure of the ball $B_r(x)$, we can compute

(2.40)
$$P_t f(x) = \int_X p_t(x, y) f(y) \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) = \int_0^\infty \int_{\partial B_r(x)} f(y) p_t(x, y) \,\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_r(y) \,\mathrm{d}r \,.$$

Using the upper bound for the heat kernel in (2.35) we estimate

(2.41)
$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{\partial B_{r}(x)} f(y)p_{t}(x,y) \,\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_{r}(y) \,\mathrm{d}r$$
$$\leq \frac{Ce^{ct}}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\frac{r^{2}}{5t}} \int_{\partial B_{r}(x)} f(y) \,\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_{r}(y) \,\mathrm{d}r$$

Let us set now

$$g(r) := \int_{\partial B_r(x_0)} f(y) \,\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_r(y)$$

and

$$h(r) := \int_{B_r(x_0)} f(y) \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \,.$$

By the coarea formula,

$$h(r) = \int_0^r g(s) \,\mathrm{d}s$$
, for any $r > 0$,

hence $r \mapsto h(r)$ is an absolutely continuous monotone map and

(2.42)
$$h'(r) = g(r)$$
, for a.e. $r > 0$

Moreover, by the polynomial growth assumption and since $f \equiv 0$ on $B_{r_0}(x_0)$, we know that, for any $n \geq n_0$ (where n_0 is the order in the polynomial growth assumption), there exists a constant C = C(n) > 0 such that

(2.43)
$$\int_{B_r(x_0)} f(y) \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \le Cr^n \,, \quad \text{for any } r > 0 \,.$$

When read in terms of the function h, this can be rephrased by

$$h(r) \le Cr^n \mathfrak{m}(B_r(x_0)), \text{ for any } r > 0.$$

With the above introduced notation, (2.40) and (2.41) can be rephrased as

$$P_t f(x_0) \le \frac{Ce^{ct}}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x_0))} \int_0^\infty e^{-\frac{r^2}{5t}} g(r) \,\mathrm{d}r \,.$$

Changing variables in the integral by setting $s := r/\sqrt{5t}$ and integrating by parts, taking into account (2.42) and the polynomial growth of f and the Bishop-Gromov inequality (2.1) to prove vanishing of the boundary terms, we obtain

$$P_t f(x_0) \leq \frac{Ce^{ct}\sqrt{t}}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x_0))} \int_0^\infty e^{-s^2} g(\sqrt{5t}s) \,\mathrm{d}s$$
$$\leq \frac{Ce^{ct}\sqrt{t}}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x_0))} \frac{1}{\sqrt{5t}} \int_0^\infty se^{-s^2} h(\sqrt{5t}s) \,\mathrm{d}s$$
$$\leq \frac{Ce^{ct}}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x_0))} \int_0^\infty se^{-s^2} h(\sqrt{5t}s) \,\mathrm{d}s$$
$$= Ce^{ct} \int_0^\infty se^{-s^2} \frac{h(\sqrt{5t}s)}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x_0))} \,\mathrm{d}s \,.$$

Let us set, for any 0 < t < 1 and for any s > 0,

$$\varphi_t(s) := \frac{h(\sqrt{5t}s)}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x_0))} \,.$$

We wish to bound $\varphi_s(t)$ in a sufficiently uniform way (w.r.t $t \in (0, 1)$) in order to apply Fatou's Lemma and prove that $P_t f(x) = o(t^m)$, for any $m \in \mathbb{N}$ as $t \downarrow 0$.

To this aim, fix $m \in \mathbb{N}$ and let $n \in \mathbb{N}$, with n > m. We split $(0, \infty)$ into two intervals. If $s \in (0, 1/\sqrt{5})$, then, for any $t \in (0, 1)$, we can bound

(2.45)
$$\varphi_t(s) \le \frac{h(\sqrt{t})}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} = \oint_{B_{\sqrt{t}}(x)} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \le Ct^{n/2},$$

where we used (2.43) for the last inequality. If instead $s > 1/\sqrt{5}$, we can bound

where we used the Bishop-Gromov inequality (2.1) and the last bound follows from (2.43). From (2.46) we infer that for every $t \in (0, 1)$ it holds

(2.47)
$$0 \le t^{-m} \varphi_t(s) \le \psi_{K,N,n,m}(s) \quad \text{with} \quad \int_0^\infty \psi_{K,N,n,m}(s) \, s \, e^{-s^2} \, \mathrm{d}s < \infty.$$

Moreover, since $f \equiv 0$ on $B_r(x)$, it holds

(2.48)
$$t^{-m}\varphi_t(s) \to 0$$
, as $t \downarrow 0$, for any $s > 0$

Now observe that (2.44) can be rewritten as

$$t^{-m}P_t f(x_0) \le C e^{ct} \int_0^\infty t^{-m} \varphi_t(s) \, s e^{-s^2} \, \mathrm{d}s \, .$$

Thanks to the domination (2.47) and to the pointwise convergence (2.48) we can apply the Dominated Convergence Theorem and get

$$\lim_{t \to 0} t^{-m} P_t f(x_0) = 0 \, .$$

Since $m \in \mathbb{N}$ was arbitrary, the claim follows.

The next lemma is an instance of the fact that the heat flow acts as an averaging operator on smaller and smaller scales as time goes to 0, even though being non local.

Lemma 2.53. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Let us assume that $f \in L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(X, \mathfrak{m})$ has polynomial growth and let $x \in X$ be such that

(2.49)
$$\lim_{r \downarrow 0} \frac{1}{\mathfrak{m}(B_r(x))} \int_{B_r(x)} |f(y) - f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} = 0$$

Then

(2.50)
$$\lim_{t \downarrow 0} P_t f(x) = f(x) \,.$$

Proof. We start by observing that, for any t > 0,

$$P_t f(x) - f(x) = \int_X p_t(x, y) (f(y) - f(x)) \operatorname{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) ,$$

thanks to the stochastic completeness (2.29).

Therefore, in order to prove (2.50), using Jensen's inequality it is sufficient to prove that

$$\int_X p_t(x,y) |f(y) - f(x)| \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \to 0, \quad \text{as } t \downarrow 0$$

Thanks to Lemma 2.52, we can assume without loss of generality that f has compact support, up to multiplying with a compactly supported continuous cut-off function. Under this assumption, (2.49) can be rephrased by saying that

(2.51)
$$\int_{B_r(x)} |f(y) - f(x)| \operatorname{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \le C < \infty, \quad \text{for any } r > 0$$

and

(2.52)
$$\oint_{B_r(x)} |f(y) - f(x)| \operatorname{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \to 0, \quad \text{as } r \downarrow 0.$$

Setting

$$h(r) := \int_{B_r(x)} |f(y) - f(x)| \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y)$$

and arguing as in the proof of Lemma 2.52, we can bound

$$\int_X p_t(x,y) \left| f(y) - f(x) \right| \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \le C e^{ct} \int_0^\infty s e^{-s^2} \frac{h(\sqrt{5t}s)}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} \,\mathrm{d}s$$

Relying on (2.51) to get the uniform bounds and on (2.52) to get the pointwise convergence to 0 of the integrands as $t \downarrow 0$, we can argue as in Lemma 2.52 and prove that

$$\int_0^\infty s e^{-s^2} \frac{h(\sqrt{5t}s)}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} \,\mathrm{d}s \to 0\,, \quad \text{as } t\downarrow 0\,,$$

hence (2.50) holds.

Remark 2.54. In Lemma 2.53 above we can weaken the assumption by requiring only that

$$\lim_{r\downarrow 0} \oint_{B_r(x)} f(y) \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) = c$$

In that case, the very same proof shows that

$$\lim_{t \to 0} P_t f(x) = c \,.$$

Lemma 2.55. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Let $f \in L^1_{\operatorname{loc}}(X, \mathfrak{m})$ be a function with polynomial growth. Moreover, let us assume that:

- i) There exists $B_r(x) \subset X$ such that $f \in D(\Delta, B_{2r}(x))$;
- ii) Δf is m-essentially bounded on $B_r(x)$;

iii) x is a Lebesgue point for Δf , i.e.

$$\lim_{r\to 0} \oint_{B_r(x)} |\Delta f(y) - \Delta f(x)| \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) = 0 \,.$$

Then

(2.53)
$$\lim_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{P_t f(x) - f(x)}{t} = \Delta f(x) \,.$$

Proof. Thanks to Lemma 2.52, up to multiplying f with a cut-off function with good estimates from Lemma 2.51, we can assume that $f \in D(\Delta)$ and $\Delta f \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathfrak{m})$. Thanks to (2.39), we can consider the pointwise defined versions of $P_t f$ and $P_t \Delta f$, and compute:

(2.54)
$$\frac{P_t f(x) - f(x)}{t} = \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}s} P_s f(x) \,\mathrm{d}s$$
$$= \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t \Delta P_s f(x) \,\mathrm{d}s = \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t P_s \Delta f(x) \,\mathrm{d}s$$

Observe that, in particular, $P_t \Delta f$ is continuous for any t > 0 thanks to the L^{∞} -LIP regularization property of the heat flow. Thanks to (2.54), in order to get (2.53) it is sufficient to prove that

(2.55)
$$P_t \Delta f(x) \to \Delta f(x), \quad \text{as } t \downarrow 0$$

In order to obtain (2.55), it is now sufficient to apply Lemma 2.53 with Δf in place of f.

Remark 2.56. The technical lemmas above essentially provide a counterpart, tailored for the non smooth RCD(K, N) framework, of the classical fact that if one evolves a smooth initial datum f through the heat flow on a Riemannian manifold, then $P_t f$ converges to fsmoothly as $t \to 0$. Moreover, local smoothness yields local smooth convergence.

2.6. The Poisson equation. Let us collect here some existence and comparison results for the Poisson equation with Dirichlet boundary conditions on RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces. Some of them are valid in the much more general framework of metric measure spaces verifying doubling and Poincaré inequalities, but for the present formulation we rely on the RCD(K, N) structure.

We will often rely on the following regularity result for the Poisson equation on RCD(K, N) spaces, which is in turn a corollary of [85, Theorem 1.2].

Theorem 2.57. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain and let $f \in D(\Delta, \Omega)$ be such that Δf is continuous on Ω .

Then f has a locally Lipschitz representative on Ω .

From now on, when dealing with solutions of the Poisson problem $\Delta f = \eta$ for some continuous function η , we will always assume that f is the continuous representative given by Theorem 2.57 above.

Theorem 2.58. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain. Then the following hold:

(i) (Strong maximum principle) Assume that Δf = 0 on Ω and that f has a maximum point at x₀ ∈ Ω. Then f is constant on the connected component of Ω containing x₀.

(ii) (Existence for the Dirichlet problem) Assume that $\mathfrak{m}(X \setminus \Omega) > 0$ and that $g \in H^{1,2}(X)$ and let $\eta : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be continuous and bounded. Then there exists a unique solution f of the Poisson problem with Dirichlet boundary conditions

$$\Delta f = \eta$$
 on Ω , $f - g \in H_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$.

 (iii) (Comparison principle) Assume that, under the same assumptions above, Δg ≤ η on Ω, then g ≥ f on Ω.

Proof. i) (resp. iii)) follows by combining [25, Theorem 8.13] (resp. [25, Theorem 9.39]) with the PDE characterization of sub-harmonic functions obtained in [68].

ii) follows from the solvability of the Poisson equation with null boundary conditions proved in [24, Corollary 1.2], combined with the existence of harmonic functions with Dirichlet boundary conditions (see for instance [25, Theorem 10.12]). Alternatively, one can argue as in the proof of [25, Theorem 10.12] and minimize the functional $J_{\eta}(u) := \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} - \int_{\Omega} \eta \, u \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}$ instead of $J_0(u) := \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}$, among the functions $u \in H^{1,2}(\Omega)$ such that $u - g \in H_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$.

2.7. The Green function of a domain and applications. Here we deal with some relevant estimates for the Green function of the Laplacian on a domain of an RCD(K, N) metric measure space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$. We assume that $N \geq 3$, for the sake of this discussion. The arguments can be adapted to deal with the case N = 2, as it is classical in geometric analysis when dealing with Green's functions.

A classical way (cf. for instance with [87, Lemma 5.15] and [73]) to construct a positive Green's function for the Laplacian with Dirichlet boundary condition (and estimate it) on a smooth domain of a Riemannian manifold is given by the following procedure.

Let $p_t: X \times X \to [0, \infty)$ denote the global heat kernel of the Riemannian manifold. Fix a time parameter T > 0 and consider

$$G^T(x,y) := \int_0^T p_t(x,y) \,\mathrm{d}t$$

This is formally a solution of $\Delta_x G^T(\cdot, y) = -\delta_y + p_T(\cdot, y)$. Indeed, we can compute

$$\Delta_x G^T(\cdot, y) = \Delta_x \int_0^T p_t(\cdot, y) \, \mathrm{d}t = \int_0^T \Delta_x p_t(\cdot, y) \, \mathrm{d}t$$
$$= -\int_0^T \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} p_t(\cdot, y) \, \mathrm{d}t = p_T(\cdot, y) - \delta_y \, .$$

Then we solve the Dirichlet boundary value problem

$$\Delta f = p_T(\cdot, y)$$

with boundary condition

$$f = G^T(\cdot, y), \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$

and subtract the solution f to $G^T(\cdot, y)$. In this way we obtain, for $y \in \Omega$ fixed, a solution for the problem

$$\Delta_x G(\cdot, y) = -\delta_y, \quad G(\cdot, y) = 0 \quad \text{on } \partial\Omega.$$

Good properties such as regularity away from the pole and strict positivity can be proven by regularization and exploiting harmonicity outside from the pole, once suitable integrability is established.

We wish to prove that the construction above can be carried over even in the non smooth framework. This will require some slight adjustments to the construction of global Green functions on RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces verifying suitable volume growth assumptions performed in [28] following one of the classical Riemannian strategies.

36
Notice that, as it is classical in the study of Green functions of the Laplacian, the case of dimension 2 would require a separate treatment, that we omit here since it does not involve really different ideas.

Proposition 2.59. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain such that $\mathscr{H}^N(X \setminus \Omega) > 0$. Assume that $N \geq 3$. Then, for any $x \in \Omega$ there a exists a positive Green's function of the Laplacian on Ω with pole at x, i.e. a function $G_x: \Omega \to (0,\infty]$ such that

$$\Delta G_x(\cdot) = -\delta_x$$

i.e. G_x is locally Lipschitz away from $x, |\nabla G_x| \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ and

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla G_x \cdot \nabla \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} = \varphi(x) \,,$$

for any function $\varphi \in \text{LIP}_c(\Omega)$. In particular, G_x is harmonic away from the pole x.

Proof. Let us fix $x \in \Omega \subset X$. For T > 0 sufficiently small, we set

$$G_x^T(y) = G^T(x, y) := \int_0^T p_t(x, y) \,\mathrm{d}t$$

and, for any $0 < \varepsilon < T$ we also set

$$G_x^{T,\varepsilon}(y) := \int_{\varepsilon}^T p_t(x,y) \,\mathrm{d}t \,.$$

Let us consider G_x^T as a function of y. Then, relying on (2.35), the smallness of T > 0, and the local Ahlfors regularity of $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$, we can estimate

$$\begin{split} G_x^T(y) &= \int_0^T p_t(x,y) \, \mathrm{d}t \leq \int_0^T \frac{C_1}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} \exp\left\{-\frac{\mathsf{d}^2(x,y)}{5t} + ct\right\} \mathrm{d}t \\ &\leq C \int_0^T \frac{e^{-\frac{\mathsf{d}^2(x,y)}{5t}}}{\mathfrak{m}(B_{\sqrt{t}}(x))} \, \mathrm{d}t \leq C \int_0^T \frac{e^{-\frac{\mathsf{d}^2(x,y)}{5t}}}{t^{N/2}} \, \mathrm{d}t \\ &\leq C \mathsf{d}(x,y)^{2-N} \, . \end{split}$$

In an analogous way, relying on the lower Gaussian heat kernel bound (2.35), we obtain

(2.57)
$$G_x^T(y) \ge C' \mathsf{d}(x, y)^{2-N}, \quad \text{for any } y \in X, \ y \neq x$$

for some constant $C' = C'_{x,T} > 0$.

(2.56)

Using the gradient bound for the heat kernel (2.36) it is also possible to prove that G_r^T is locally Lipschitz away from x with the bound

(2.58)
$$\left|\nabla G_x^T(y)\right| \le C \mathsf{d}(x, y)^{1-N}$$
, for a.e. $y \in X$.

It follows in particular that $G_x^T \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(X, \mathfrak{m})$ and $\left| \nabla G_x^T \right| \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(X, \mathfrak{m}).$

Arguing as in the proof of [28, Lemma 2.5] it is then possible to prove that, for any function $\varphi \in \text{LIP}_c(X, \mathsf{d})$, it holds

$$\int_{X} \nabla G_{x}^{T}(y) \cdot \nabla \varphi(y) \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) = \varphi(x) - \int_{X} p_{T}(x, y) \varphi(y) \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}(y) \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{$$

which is the distributional formulation of $\Delta G_x^T = -\delta_x + p_T(x, \cdot)$. Let us also notice (cf. again with [28]) that $G_x^{T,\varepsilon}$ is a regularized version of G_x^T . Indeed, it is possible to show that $G_x^{T,\varepsilon} \in \text{Test}_{\text{loc}}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ for any $0 < \varepsilon < T$ and

$$\Delta G_x^{T,\varepsilon}(\cdot) = -p_{\varepsilon}(x,\cdot) + p_T(x,\cdot) \,.$$

Now let us notice that $p_T(x, \cdot) \in \text{Test}_{\text{loc}}(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ as it follows from the regularization properties of the heat flow and the semigroup law.

Using Theorem 2.58 (ii), for any $\varepsilon > 0$ we can consider a solution g^{ε} of the Dirichlet problem

(2.59)
$$\Delta g^{\varepsilon} = p_T(x, \cdot) \quad \text{on } \Omega, \quad g^{\varepsilon} - G_x^{T,\varepsilon} \in H_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$$

Setting $G_x^{\varepsilon} := G_x^{T,\varepsilon} - g^{\varepsilon}$, it holds

$$\Delta G_x^{\varepsilon} = -p_{\varepsilon}(x, \cdot) \,,$$

and $G_x^{\varepsilon} \in H_0^{1,2}(\Omega)$. Moreover, by the comparison principle Theorem 2.58 (iii), we get that $G_x^{\varepsilon} \ge 0$ on Ω .

Now we can fix $0 < \varepsilon_0 < T$ and set $G_x := G_x^T - g^{\varepsilon_0}$. Observe that

$$G_x := G_x^T - g^{\varepsilon_0} = G^{T,\varepsilon_0} - g^{\varepsilon_0} + \int_0^{\varepsilon_0} p_t(x,\cdot) \,\mathrm{d}t > G_x^{\varepsilon_0} \ge 0 \quad \text{on } \Omega \,.$$

Notice that Theorem 2.57 applied to the Poisson problem (2.59) yields that g^{ε} is a locally Lipschitz function. Hence G_x is locally Lipschitz away from the pole x and $|\nabla G_x| \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\Omega)$. Moreover, by the very construction of g^{ε} , it holds that

$$\Delta G_x = -\delta_x \,.$$

Remark 2.60. With an additional limiting argument (basically setting $\varepsilon_0 = 0$ in the proof above) it is possible to obtain the Green function of the Laplacian on Ω with pole at x and homogeneous Dirichlet boundary conditions.

Proposition 2.61. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $N \geq 3$ and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain such that $\mathscr{H}^N(X \setminus \Omega) > 0$. Let $x \in \Omega$ and consider the positive Green function of the Laplacian with Dirichlet boundary conditions on Ω and pole at x, constructed in Proposition 2.59.

Then the following estimates hold: there exist constants $c_x, C_x > 0$ such that

$$\frac{c_x}{\mathsf{d}^{N-2}(x,y)} \le G_x(y) \le \frac{C_x}{\mathsf{d}^{N-2}(x,y)} \,,$$

for every $y \in B_r(x)$ such that $y \neq x$ (where r > 0 is such that $B_r(x) \subset \Omega$), and

$$|\nabla G_x(y)| \le \frac{C_x}{\mathsf{d}^{N-1}(x,y)}\,,$$

for a.e. $y \in B_r(x)$.

Proof. The sought estimates follow from the estimates for the function G_x^T and its gradient (see (2.56), (2.57) and (2.58)) combined with the local uniform Lipschitz estimate for the solution of the Dirichlet problem g^{ε} considered in the proof of Proposition 2.59, that follow in turn from Theorem 2.57.

Our next step is to use the local Green function in order to build a replacement of the distance function with better regularity properties.

On the Euclidean space of dimension $N \geq 3$, the Green function of the Laplacian is a negative power of the distance function. On a general Riemannian manifold this is not the case of course, but still a suitable power of the Green function of the Laplacian is comparable to the distance function (under suitable curvature and volume growth assumptions). Moreover, the Green function solves an equation, which makes it sometimes more suitable for the applications. We refer to [50, 87, 28] for previous instances of this idea in Geometric Analysis. **Proposition 2.62** (The Green distance). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ space for some $N \geq 3$. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain with $\mathfrak{m}(X \setminus \Omega) > 0$ and $x \in \Omega$. Let us suppose, up to scaling, that $B_1(x) \subset \Omega$ and let G_x be the positive Green function of the Laplacian with pole at x and Dirichlet boundary conditions, constructed in Proposition 2.59. Then, setting

$$b_x(y) := G_x^{-\frac{1}{N-2}}(y),$$

the following hold:

(i) there exist constants $c_x, C_x > 0$ such that

(2.60)
$$c_x \mathsf{d}(x, y) \le b_x(y) \le C_x \mathsf{d}(x, y) \quad \text{for any } y \in B_1(x);$$

(ii) there exists $C_x > 0$ such that

(2.61)
$$|\nabla b_x(y)| \le C_x \quad \text{for a.e. } y \in B_1(x)$$

(iii) $b_x^2 \in D(\Delta, B_1(x))$ and

(2.62)
$$\Delta b_x^2 = 2N \left| \nabla b_x \right|^2 ;$$

Proof. The estimates in items (i) and (ii) directly follows from the estimates for the Green function G_x of Proposition 2.61.

In order to prove (2.62) we argue in two steps. First we prove that $b_x^2 \in D(\Delta, B_1(x) \setminus \{x\})$ and that (2.62) holds on $B_1(x) \setminus \{x\}$, then we verify that b_x^2 is globally in the domain of the Laplacian on $B_1(x)$ and that the pole gives no singular contribution.

Let us point out that G_x is harmonic outside from the pole x. Given this remark, it can be easily verified via the chain rule for the gradient and the Leibniz formula for the Laplacian that $b_x^2 \in D(\Delta, B_1(x) \setminus \{x\})$ and that (2.62) holds on $B_1(x) \setminus \{x\}$.

To conclude, we need to verify that b_x^2 belongs locally to the domain of the Laplacian. This conclusion will be achieved through a standard cutting-off and limiting procedure.

We wish to prove that

(2.63)
$$\int_{B_1(x)} \nabla b_x^2 \cdot \nabla \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^N = -2N \int_{B_1(x)} \varphi \, |\nabla b_x|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^N \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^N$$

for any Lipschitz function φ with compact support in $B_1(x)$.

We already argued that $b_x^2 \in D(\Delta, B_1(x) \setminus \{x\})$, hence (2.63) holds true as soon as φ has compact support in $B_1(x) \setminus \{x\}$.

Let us consider then radial Lipschitz cut-off functions η_{ε} , for $0 < \varepsilon < 1$ such that $\eta_{\varepsilon} \equiv 1$ on $B_1(x) \setminus B_{2\varepsilon}(x)$, $\eta_{\varepsilon} \equiv 0$ on $B_{\varepsilon}(x)$ and $|\nabla \eta_{\varepsilon}| \leq C/\varepsilon$. Then we can apply (2.63) to $\varphi_{\varepsilon} := \varphi \eta_{\varepsilon}$ for any $\varepsilon > 0$ and get

(2.64)
$$\int_{B_1(x)} \eta_{\varepsilon} \nabla b_x^2 \cdot \nabla \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N + \int_{B_1(x)} \varphi \nabla \eta_{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla b_x^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N$$
$$= \int_{B_1(x)} \nabla b_x^2 \cdot \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N$$
$$= -2N \int_{B_1(x)} \varphi \eta_{\varepsilon} \, |\nabla b_x|^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N \, .$$

The last term above converges to

$$-2N\int_{B_1(x)}\varphi \left|\nabla b_x\right|^2\,\mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$ by the dominated convergence theorem. By the same reason, also the first term in the left hand side of (2.64) converges to

$$\int_{B_1(x)} \nabla b_x^2 \cdot \nabla \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N \,,$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Hence to complete the proof of (2.63), it remains to prove that the second term in the left hand side of (2.64) converges to 0 as $\varepsilon \to 0$. To this aim, it is sufficient to observe that

$$\left| \int_{B_1(x)} \varphi \nabla \eta_{\varepsilon} \cdot \nabla b_x^2 \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N \right| = \int_{B_{2\varepsilon}(x) \setminus B_{\varepsilon}(x)} |\varphi| \, |\nabla \eta_{\varepsilon}| \, \left| \nabla b_x^2 \right| \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N$$
$$\leq \frac{C \max_{B_1(x)} |\varphi|}{\varepsilon} \mathscr{H}^N(B_{2\varepsilon}(x) \setminus B_{\varepsilon}(x)) \,,$$

which is easily seen to converge to 0 as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Remark 2.63. The main use of the Green function for the purposes of the present paper will be the possibility (guaranteed by the construction of the function b_x above) of considering locally a sufficiently regular function $f: B_r(x) \to \mathbb{R}$ with the following properties:

- i) it is non-negative;
- ii) it vanishes only at x and is strictly positive in a neighbourhood of x;
- iii) also its gradient is vanishing at x, at least in a weak sense;
- iv) its Laplacian is non-negative, in a weak sense.

This function plays the role of a power of the distance function in the development of a viscous theory of bounds for the Laplacian on RCD metric measure spaces.

In the Euclidean setting, by considering powers of the distance function it is possible to work with smooth functions whose derivatives are vanishing at any given order. In the synthetic framework this is of course too much to ask.

3. The Laplacian on RCD(K, N) spaces

We are going to consider some new equivalences between different notions of Laplacian and bounds for the Laplacian on an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$. We will be guided by the equivalences that hold in the Euclidean setting and on smooth Riemannian manifolds. In particular we shall address bounds on the Laplacian:

- in the sense of distributions;
- in the viscous sense;
- in the sense of sub/super minimizers of Dirichlet type energies;
- in the sense of comparison with solutions of the Dirichlet problem;
- in the sense of pointwise behaviour of the heat flow.

Some of the equivalences had already appeared in the literature, even under less restrictive assumptions on the metric measure spaces. The main contribution here will be in the direction of the viscous theory, in which case the only previous treatment we are aware of is [135], dealing with Alexandrov spaces (and inspired in turn by the unpublished [117]), and of the pointwise behaviour of the heat flow, a notion that seems to be new also in the smooth setting.

We are going to restrict the analysis to locally Lipschitz functions, in order to avoid technicalities and since this class will be sufficiently rich for the sake of the applications in later sections of the paper. We remark that likely more general functions could be considered.

3.1. Notions of Laplacian bounds. We start with distributional Laplacian bounds, borrowing the definition from [65].

Definition 3.1. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain. Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function and $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. Then we

say that $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of distributions if the following holds. For any non-negative function $\varphi \in \text{LIP}_c(\Omega)$,

$$-\int_{\Omega}
abla f \cdot
abla arphi \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \leq \int_{\Omega} arphi \eta \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m}$$

The following is a classical result, relying on the fact that a distribution with a sign is represented by a measure, in great generality. We refer to [68, 65] for a proof.

Proposition 3.2. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain. Let moreover $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function and $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. Then $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of distributions if and only if there exists a locally finite measure μ on Ω such that

(3.1)
$$-\int_{\Omega} \nabla f \cdot \nabla \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} = \int_{\Omega} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mu \,,$$

for any $\varphi \in \text{LIP}_c(\Omega)$. Moreover, under these assumption $\mu \leq \eta \mathfrak{m}$, μ is uniquely determined by (3.1) and we shall denote it by Δf .

Given a function $\eta \in C_b(\Omega)$, we introduce the energy

$$E_{\eta}: \operatorname{LIP}(\Omega) \to \mathbb{R},$$

by

(3.2)
$$E_{\eta}(v) := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} + \int_{\Omega} v\eta \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \,.$$

Definition 3.3. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain. Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function and $\eta \in \operatorname{C}_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. Let us consider the energy functional $E_{\eta} : \operatorname{LIP}(\Omega) \to \mathbb{R}$ defined above. Then we say that f is a superminimizer of E_{η} on Ω if

 $E_{\eta}(f + \varphi) \ge E_{\eta}(f)$, for any non-negative function $\varphi \in \text{LIP}_{c}(\Omega)$.

The following result comparing superminimizers with functions having Laplacian bounded from above in the sense of distributions will be of some relevance for our purposes. A version of this statement tailored for more general ambient spaces (but restricted to the case of subharmonic/superharmonic functions) appears for instance in [68, Theorem 4.1, Corollary 4.4]. The extension to more general upper/lower bounds for the Laplacian requires just slight modifications to the original argument, that we omit for brevity.

Proposition 3.4. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain. Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function and $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. Then $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of distributions if and only if f is a superminimizer of the energy E_{η} on Ω according to Definition 3.3.

Various definitions of sub/superharmonic functions on metric measure spaces in the sense of comparison with Dirichlet boundary value problems have appeared in the last twenty years. Here we choose a slight modification of [25, Definition 14.8] tailored to the purpose of studying locally Lipschitz functions (and general Laplacian bounds).

Definition 3.5. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain. Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function and $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. We say that f is a *classical supersolution* of $\Delta f = \eta$ if the following holds: for any domain $\Omega' \subseteq \Omega$ and for any function $g \in C(\overline{\Omega'})$ such that $\Delta g = \eta$ in Ω' and $g \leq f$ on $\partial \Omega'$ it holds $g \leq f$ on Ω' .

Remark 3.6. If $f \in D(\Delta, \Omega)$ and $\Delta f = \eta$ on Ω , then it is a classical supersolution of $\Delta f = \eta$ according to Definition 3.5 above.

Indeed, for any test function g as in the definition above, $\Delta f = \Delta g = \eta$ on Ω' and g is

continuous on Ω' by assumption. Moreover f is continuous on Ω' , since it is locally Lipschitz on Ω by Theorem 2.57. Therefore, letting h := f - g, h is harmonic and continuous on Ω' and $h \ge 0$ on $\partial \Omega'$.

We claim that $h \ge 0$ on Ω' . Suppose that this is not the case, then h admits a strictly negative minimum in the interior of Ω' . Therefore it is constant and strictly negative in the connected component of Ω' where this minimum is achieved by Theorem 2.58 (iii). This yields a contradiction since $h \ge 0$ on $\partial \Omega'$.

Remark 3.7. By Remark 3.6 and thanks to the linearity of the Laplacian on RCD(K, N) spaces, the extension of the results in [25] from the case of sub/supersolutions of the equation $\Delta f = 0$ to the general Poisson problem $\Delta f = \eta$ is harmless. Indeed we can always subtract off a solution of the Poisson problem and reduce to the harmonic case.

Remark 3.8. In [25, Chapter 11] it is proved that Definition 3.5 is equivalent to another (a priori stronger, since we test with more functions) definition of supersolution of the problem $\Delta f = \eta$.

The outcome is that f (verifying the usual assumptions) is a classical supersolution of $\Delta f = \eta$ on Ω if and only if for any $\Omega' \Subset \Omega$ and for any $g \in \text{LIP}(\partial \Omega')$ such that $g \leq f$ on $\partial \Omega'$, it holds that $H_{\eta}g \leq f$ on Ω' . Here $H_{\eta}g$ is the solution of the Poisson problem with Dirichlet boundary conditions

$$\Delta H_{\eta}g = \eta, \quad H_{\eta}g - \tilde{g} \in H_0^{1,2}(\Omega'),$$

with \tilde{g} any global extension of g.

Let us quote a fundamental result connecting (classical) supersolutions of the equation $\Delta f = \eta$ with superminimizers. Under our assumptions, it is a direct corollary of [25, Theorem 9.24] (see also [92]), where equivalence of supersolutions with superminimizers of the energy is addressed, and Proposition 3.4, that gives the equivalence between the superminimizing property and bounds for the Laplacian in the sense of distributions.

Theorem 3.9. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain. Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be locally Lipschitz and bounded and let $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. Then f is a classical supersolution of $\Delta f = \eta$ in the sense of Definition 3.5 if and only if $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of Definition 3.1.

Next we propose a definition of sub/supersolutions of the equation $\Delta f = \eta$ in the viscous sense tailored to the setting of RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces.

The viscous theory for the Laplacian allows for several simplifications with respect to the general viscosity theory of PDEs in the Euclidean case.

When considering general smooth Riemannian manifolds, there are intrinsic definitions of Laplacian bounds in the viscosity sense, see for instance [133] and the more recent [107], that require essentially no modification with respect to the classical Euclidean notion.

In the non smooth framework, the development of a viscous theory of Laplacian bounds presents some further challenges, the first one being the necessity to single out the right class of *smooth tests* to use as comparison functions.

Definition 3.10 (Viscous bounds for the Laplacian). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain. Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be locally Lipschitz and $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. We say that $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense in Ω if the following holds. For any $\Omega' \subseteq \Omega$ and for any test function $\varphi : \Omega' \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

(i) $\varphi \in D(\Delta, \Omega')$ and $\Delta \varphi$ is continuous on Ω' ;

(ii) for some $x \in \Omega'$ it holds $\varphi(x) = f(x)$ and $\varphi(y) \leq f(y)$ for any $y \in \Omega', y \neq x$; it holds

$$\Delta \varphi(x) \le \eta(x)$$
 .

Remark 3.11. In the classical definitions of viscosity supersolutions for PDEs on the Euclidean space or on Riemannian manifolds, test functions are required to be C^2 . Therefore the notion considered above is a priori stronger than the classical one on smooth Riemannian manifolds, since it is well known that there are functions with continuous Laplacian that are not C^2 . Nevertheless, it follows from the equivalence Theorem 3.24 that this notion is equivalent to the classical one.

We introduce yet another definition of supersolution of the equation $\Delta f = \eta$ based on the pointwise behaviour of the heat flow.

Definition 3.12 (Supersolution in the heat flow sense). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain. Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Lipschitz function and let $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$. We say that $\Delta f \leq \eta$ on Ω in the *heat flow sense* if the following holds. For any $\Omega' \Subset \Omega$ and any function $\tilde{f} : X \to \mathbb{R}$ extending f from Ω' to X and with polynomial growth, we have

$$\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{P_t \widehat{f}(x) - \widehat{f}(x)}{t} \leq \eta(x) \,, \quad \text{for any } x \in \Omega' \,.$$

Remark 3.13. Definition 3.12 is independent of the choice of the global extension with polynomial growth of the function f to X, therefore it is well-posed. This is a consequence of Lemma 2.52, applied to the difference of two global extensions of f with polynomial growth.

Remark 3.14. The role of the heat flow in the treatment of weak notions of Laplacian bounds on smooth Riemannian manifolds can be traced back at least to [72], where the original idea is attributed to Malliavin. Notions of Laplacian and Laplacian bounds related to the asymptotic behaviour of the heat flow appear also in [65, Section 4] and [74]. The novelty of Definition 3.12 is the absence of integrations against test functions and that the bound is required to hold *pointwise*.

Remark 3.15. We can consider counterparts of all the notions in the case of lower bounds for the Laplacian of the type $\Delta f \geq \eta$. The only difference being that all the signs in the inequalities need to be switched.

Remark 3.16. Since we chose to adopt the same notation $\Delta f \leq \eta$ for most of the notions of Laplacian bounds that we have introduced, we shall usually clarify in which sense the bound has to be intended, whenever there is risk of confusion.

3.2. The main equivalence results. The aim of this subsection is to establish the equivalence of the upper bounds for the Laplacian in the viscous sense and in the sense of distributions. This will allow also to prove equivalence with the less classical notion of Laplacian bounds through pointwise behaviour of the heat flow that we have introduced in Definition 3.12.

We will mostly consider the case of an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ and limit our analysis to functions that are locally Lipschitz continuous. We shall give the proofs under the additional assumption that $N \geq 3$. The case N = 1 is elementary, due to the classification of non collapsed $\operatorname{RCD}(K, 1)$ metric measure spaces, see [94]. The case N = 2 could be treated with arguments analogous to those considered here, with the slight modifications due to the different behaviour of the Green function. Notice also that the theory of non collapsed $\operatorname{RCD}(K, 2)$ metric measure spaces is very well understood, thanks to [102], where it is shown that they are Alexandrov spaces with curvature bounded from below.

Remark 3.17. Let us remark that the case of general RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ could be handled with similar arguments, after imposing some mild lower bounds

on the measure growth of balls, necessary in order to have a good definition of local Green's functions.

A fundamental tool in order to establish the equivalence between viscous and distributional bounds will be the following maximum principle, which follows from [136]. It is reminescent of the Omori-Yau maximum principle and of Jensen's maximum principle in the viscous theory of PDEs.

Below, given a measure $\boldsymbol{\mu}$ on an RCD(K, N) metric measure space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ we shall denote by $\boldsymbol{\mu}^{ac}$ its absolutely continuous part w.r.t. \mathfrak{m} and by $\boldsymbol{\mu}^{ac}$ its density, i.e. $\boldsymbol{\mu}^{ac} = \boldsymbol{\mu}^{ac} \mathfrak{m}$.

Theorem 3.18. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain. Let $f \in \operatorname{LIP}(\Omega)$ be such that Δf is a signed Radon measure with non-negative singular part. Suppose that f achieves one of its locally strict maxima in Ω . Then there exists a sequence of points that are approximate continuity points of $\Delta^{\operatorname{ac}} f$ and such that

$$f(x_n) \ge \sup f_{\Omega} - \frac{1}{n}, \quad \Delta^{ac} f(x_n) \le \frac{1}{n}.$$

In particular, if $\bar{x} \in \Omega$ is a strict maximum point of f in Ω , then there exists a sequence (x_n) of approximate continuity points for $\Delta^{ac} f$ such that

$$x_n \to \bar{x}, \quad \Delta^{ac} f(x_n) \to 0$$

More strongly, for any $\varepsilon > 0$ it holds that

$$\mathfrak{m}\left(\left\{x \in B_{\varepsilon}(\bar{x}) : \Delta^{ac} f(x) \le \varepsilon\right\}\right) > 0.$$

Proof. The proof follows from the more general statement of [136, Theorem 1.3]. The conclusion that the points x_n can be chosen to be converging to \bar{x} follows from the fact that \bar{x} is assumed to be the unique strict maximum in a neighbourhood of \bar{x} in Ω , i.e., there exists a neighbourhood $U_x \ni x$ such that f(y) < f(x) for any $y \in U_x$ with $y \neq x$. \Box

Remark 3.19. A dual statement holds when dealing with functions whose distributional Laplacian is a signed Radon measure with non-positive singular part and local minima instead of local maxima.

One of the steps towards a viscosity theory is the comparison between classical bounds for the Laplacian and bounds in the viscous sense for *sufficiently smooth* functions.

Proposition 3.20 (Classical vs viscous for functions with continuous Laplacian). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space. Let us consider a function $f \in D(\Delta, \Omega)$ and assume that Δf has a continuous representative. Let $\eta : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a continuous function. Then $\Delta f \leq \eta$ pointwise if and only if $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense on Ω .

Proof. Let us suppose that $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense. We wish to prove that $\Delta f \leq \eta$ pointwise. To this aim, it is enough to observe that we can take f as a test function in the definition of Laplacian bound in the viscous sense. This directly yields that $\Delta f \leq \eta$ pointwise.

Let us prove conversely that if $\Delta f \leq \eta$ pointwise, then $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense. To this aim, fix $x \in \Omega$ and $\Omega' \Subset \Omega$. Let $\varphi : \Omega' \to \mathbb{R}$ be such that $\varphi \leq f$ on $\Omega', \varphi(x) = f(x)$ and φ has continuous Laplacian on Ω' . We wish to prove that $\Delta \varphi(x) \leq \eta(x)$. Set $\psi := f - \varphi$. Without loss of generality we can assume Ω' to be small enough in order for the Green type distance b_x to be well defined with good properties on Ω' , as in Proposition 2.62. Set $\tilde{\psi} := \psi + b_x^4$. Then $\tilde{\psi}$ has a strict local minimum at x. Observe also that $\tilde{\psi}$ is locally Lipschitz. Hence, by Theorem 3.18 (see also Remark 3.19), we can find a sequence of points (x_n) converging to x and such that

(3.3)
$$\liminf_{n \to \infty} \Delta \tilde{\psi}(x_n) \ge 0.$$

By the properties of the auxiliary function b_x , we infer that

(3.4)
$$\liminf_{n \to \infty} \Delta \psi(x_n) \ge 0$$

Indeed

(3.5)
$$\Delta b_x^4 = \Delta (b_x^2)^2 = 2 \left| \nabla b_x^2 \right|^2 + 4N b_x^2 \left| \nabla b_x \right|^2 = 4(N+2) b_x^2 \left| \nabla b_x \right|^2 ,$$

where we rely on the identity $\Delta b_x^2 = 2N |\nabla b_x|^2$ obtained in Proposition 2.62. Then (3.4) follows from (3.3), via (3.5) and relying on the two sided estimates (2.60) for b_x and on the gradient estimate (2.61).

$$\liminf_{n \to \infty} (\Delta f(x_n) - \Delta \varphi(x_n)) \ge 0.$$

Since $\Delta f \leq \eta$ pointwise and η is continuous, we infer

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \Delta \varphi(x_n) \le \liminf_{n \to \infty} \eta(x_n) = \eta(x) \,.$$

Hence $\Delta \varphi(x) \leq \eta(x)$ and we can conclude that $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense, as claimed.

Remark 3.21. An easy consequence of the existence for solutions to the Dirichlet problem Theorem 2.58 and of the linearity of the Laplacian is now the following: given a continuous function η and a function u with continuous Laplacian, it holds that $\Delta u \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense if and only if, denoting by v_{η} a local solution of $\Delta v_{\eta} = \eta$, it holds that $\Delta (u - v_{\eta}) \leq 0$ in the viscous sense.

Proposition 3.22. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Assume that $f: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is a locally Lipschitz function and that $\eta: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is a continuous function. If $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of distributions, then $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense.

Proof. If $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of distributions, then Δf is a signed Radon measure whose singular part is non-positive. Moreover, for any Lebesgue point $x \in \Omega$ of $\Delta^{ac} f$, it holds

$$\Delta^{\mathrm{ac}} f(x) \le \eta(x)$$
.

This is a direct consequence of the observation that $\Delta^{ac} f \leq \eta$ and of the very definition of Lebesgue point.

The proof now follows from the same argument used in the proof of Proposition 3.20 with the only adjustment that we have to consider Lebesgue points (x_n) of the absolutely continuous part of the Laplacian in place of general points and Δ^{ac} in place of the pointwise defined Laplacian Δ .

Lemma 3.23 (Maximum principle for viscosity sub/super solutions). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain such that there exists $\Omega \Subset \tilde{\Omega}$ with $\mathfrak{m}(X \setminus \tilde{\Omega}) > 0$. Let moreover $f: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Lipschitz function such that $\Delta f \leq 0$ in the viscous sense. Then

$$\min_{x \in \Omega} f(x) = \min_{x \in \partial \Omega} f(x) \,.$$

Proof. Let us suppose by contradiction that

$$\min_{x \in \Omega} f(x) < \min_{x \in \partial \Omega} f(x) \,.$$

Then the minimum in the left hand side is attained at an interior point $x_0 \in \Omega$. In particular

(3.6)
$$\min_{x \in \partial \Omega} f(x) > f(x_0).$$

Consider a solution of the Poisson problem $\Delta v = 1$ on Ω' such that $v \ge 0$ on Ω and

$$M := \max_{\partial \Omega} v \ge \min_{\partial \Omega} v =: m > 0.$$

This function can be obtained with an additive perturbation from any solution of $\Delta f = 1$ on Ω' , by the local Lipschitz regularity Theorem 2.57.

We claim that, for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small, also

$$f_{\varepsilon}(x) := f(x) - \varepsilon v(x)$$

attains a local minimum at an interior point in Ω .

Let us suppose by contradiction that this is not the case. Then, for any $\varepsilon > 0$, the global minimum of f_{ε} on $\overline{\Omega}$ is attained on $\partial\Omega$. In particular there exists $x_{\varepsilon} \in \partial\Omega$ such that

$$f(x_{\varepsilon}) - \varepsilon M \le f(x_{\varepsilon}) - \varepsilon v(x_{\varepsilon}) = f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}) \le f_{\varepsilon}(x_0) \le f(x_0) \,.$$

Hence

$$\min_{x \in \partial \Omega} f(x) - f(x_0) \le f(x_{\varepsilon}) - f(x_0) \le M\varepsilon, \quad \text{for any } \varepsilon > 0,$$

which yields a contradiction with (3.6) a soon as ε is sufficiently small.

Let now $\varepsilon > 0$ be small enough to get that $f_{\varepsilon} = f - \varepsilon v$ has a local minimum $c \in \mathbb{R}$ at $\bar{x} \in \Omega$. Note that, by assumption, the function g := f - c has $\Delta g \leq 0$ in the viscous sense. Using εv as a test function in the definition of the bound $\Delta g \leq 0$ in viscous sense, we infer

 $\Delta(\varepsilon v)(\bar{x}) \le 0\,,$

a contradiction since $\Delta v = 1$ on Ω .

Theorem 3.24. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open and bounded domain, $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Lipschitz function and $\eta : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be continuous. Then $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of distributions if and only if $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense.

Proof. We already proved in Proposition 3.22 that distributional bounds on the Laplacian imply viscous bounds, so we are left to prove the converse implication.

We claim that if $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense, then f is a classical supersolution to $\Delta f = \eta$ in the sense of Definition 3.5. This is a consequence of Lemma 3.23. Indeed, let us consider any open subdomain $\Omega' \Subset \Omega$ and any function $g \in C(\overline{\Omega'})$ such that $\Delta g = \eta$ on Ω' and $g \leq f$ on $\partial \Omega'$.

Observe that h := f - g is continuous on $\overline{\Omega'}$ and verifies $\Delta h \leq 0$ in the viscous sense on Ω' , since $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense and $\Delta g = \eta$. Therefore we can apply Remark 3.21 and infer, by Lemma 3.23, that

$$\min_{x \in \Omega'} h(x) = \min_{x \in \partial \overline{\Omega'}} h(x) \ge 0.$$

It follows that $f \ge g$ on Ω' , hence f is a classical supersolution of $\Delta f = \eta$.

The validity of the bound $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of distributions follows then from Theorem 3.9.

The following is a counterpart, tailored to our purposes and under simplified assumptions, of the classical fact that the infimum of a family of viscosity supersolutions to a given equation is still a supersolution. Notice that the viscous approach fits particularly well with the stability issue for Laplacian bounds under infima. This property seems to be known to experts but we are not aware of any reference.

Proposition 3.25. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain and let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be continuous. Let \mathcal{F} be a family of uniformly Lipschitz functions $u : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

 $\Delta u \leq f$ in the viscous sense on Ω .

Let $v: \Omega \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{-\infty\}$ be defined by

 $v(x) := \inf\{u(x) : u \in \mathcal{F}\}.$

46

Assume there exists a point $x_0 \in \Omega$ such that $v(x_0) > -\infty$. Then

 $\Delta v \leq f$ in the viscous sense on Ω .

Proof. Let us preliminarily point out that, if $v(x_0) > -\infty$, then $v : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ and, by the uniform Lipschitz assumption on the family \mathcal{F} , v is Lipschitz on Ω .

We wish to verify that $\Delta v \leq f$ in the viscous sense. To this aim, let $\Omega' \subseteq \Omega$, $x \in \Omega'$ and $\varphi : \Omega' \to \mathbb{R}$ be such that $\varphi \leq v$ on Ω' , $\varphi(x) = v(x)$ and φ has continuous Laplacian on Ω' . Let us suppose by contradiction that $\Delta \varphi(x) > f(x)$. Then there exist $\varepsilon > 0$ and a neighbourhood $U_x \ni x$ such that $\Delta \varphi > f + \varepsilon$ on U_x , by continuity of $\Delta \varphi$ and f.

Let b_x be the Green-type distance of Proposition 2.62, and recall the expression (3.5) of Δb_x^4 . Using the two sided estimates (2.60) for b_x and the gradient estimate (2.61), we can find $\varepsilon' > 0$ small enough such that, setting $\varphi_{\varepsilon'} := \varphi - \varepsilon' b_x^4$, it holds $\Delta \varphi_{\varepsilon'} > f + \varepsilon''$ on U_x , for some $\varepsilon'' > 0$.

Observe that $v - \varphi_{\varepsilon'}$ is non-negative and, thanks to the perturbation, it has a strict minimum at x. Let us consider now $u_h \in \mathcal{F}$ such that

$$v(x) = \lim_{h \to \infty} u_h(x)$$
.

Let $\tilde{u}_h := u_h - \varphi_{\varepsilon'}$. Let $y_h \in \overline{U_x}$ be a minimum point of \tilde{u}_h on $\overline{U_x}$. Then it is easy to prove that $y_h \to x$ as $h \to \infty$, since $v - \varphi_{\varepsilon'}$ has its unique minimum on $\overline{U_x}$ at x.

It is now sufficient to observe that $\Delta u_h \leq f$ in the viscous sense and use that $\Delta \varphi_{\varepsilon'} > f + \varepsilon''$ in the viscous and a.e. sense. Hence

(3.7) $\Delta \tilde{u}_h < -\varepsilon''$ in the viscous sense on U_x .

From the proof of Theorem 3.24, we infer that \tilde{u}_h is a classical supersolution of $\Delta w = 0$, i.e. it is superharmonic in classical sense. Since \tilde{u}_h is achieving its minimum at an interior point of U_x , by strong maximum principle for superharmonic functions (see for instance [25, Theorem 8.13]), it is constant on U_x . But then $\Delta \tilde{u}_h = 0$ on U_x , contradicting (3.7). \Box

The last part of this subsection is dedicated to the relationship between Definition 3.12 and the other notions of Laplacian bounds that we have introduced and investigated so far.

For a sufficiently smooth function f on the Euclidean space or on a Riemannian manifold, the Laplacian $\Delta f(x)$ determines the first non trivial term in the asymptotic expansion of the average of f on balls centred at x:

(3.8)
$$\oint_{B_r(x)} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^n(y) = f(x) + C_n \Delta f(x) r^2 + o(r^2) \,, \quad \mathrm{as} \ r \to 0 \,,$$

where C_n is a constant depending only on the ambient dimension. A classical result is the fact that a continuous function $u: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ on a Euclidean domain is harmonic (in the classical sense) if and only if

$$\lim_{r \to 0} \oint_{B_r(x)} (u(y) - u(x)) \, \mathrm{d} \mathscr{L}^n(y) = 0 \,, \quad \text{for any } x \in \Omega \,.$$

Although being a really powerful tool, at first sight, the asymptotic expansion above seems to require smoothness of the ambient space for its validity. Moreover, it is easy to check that it fails in general on smooth weighted Riemannian manifolds.

There have been recent attempts of understanding the connections between this approach through asymptotic mean values and the distributional notion of Laplacian on metric measure spaces. Let us mention in particular [135, Section 4] where, relying on some ideas originally due to [117, 118], it is shown that the asymptotic of the average on balls determines the Laplacian of a semiconcave function at sufficiently regular points on Alexandrov spaces. Here we consider an alternative approach: instead of looking at the behaviour of averages on balls, we look at the pointwise behaviour of the heat flow. Basically, we consider weighted averages instead of averages, the weight being given by the heat kernel.

As we shall see, this turns to be a more intrinsic approach (the infinitesimal generator of the heat semigroup is the Laplacian) and allows for a counterpart of (3.8) better suited for the non smooth framework.

Proposition 3.26. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open subset, $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be Lipschitz and $\eta : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be continuous. Assume that for some global extension $\tilde{f} : X \to \mathbb{R}$ of f with polynomial growth, it holds

(3.9)
$$\limsup_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{P_t \tilde{f}(x) - \tilde{f}(x)}{t} \le \eta(x), \quad \text{for any } x \in \Omega$$

Then $\Delta f \leq \eta$ on Ω in the viscous sense.

Proof. We need to verify that, for any open subdomain $\Omega' \Subset \Omega$ and for any function $\varphi : \Omega' \to \mathbb{R}$ with continuous Laplacian on Ω' satisfying $\varphi \leq f$ on Ω' and $\varphi(x) = f(x)$ for some $x \in \Omega'$, the following estimate holds:

$$\Delta \varphi(x) \le \eta(x) \,.$$

Let us first assume that φ extends to a global function $\tilde{\varphi} : X \to \mathbb{R}$ with polynomial growth and such that $\tilde{\varphi} \leq \tilde{f}$. Then

$$\Delta \varphi(x) = \Delta \tilde{\varphi}(x) = \lim_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{P_t \tilde{\varphi}(x) - \tilde{\varphi}(x)}{t} \leq \limsup_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{P_t \tilde{f}(x) - \tilde{f}(x)}{t} \leq \eta(x) \,,$$

where the first equality follows from the locality of the Laplacian, the second one from Lemma 2.55, the first inequality follows from the comparison principle for the heat flow and the last one from (3.9).

To complete the proof, we need to extend locally defined test functions for the Laplacian bound in viscous sense to globally defined functions, keeping the comparison.

To this aim, observe that we can extend any test function for the Laplacian bound in viscous sense to a global function $\hat{\varphi}$ by multiplying it with a cut-off function with good estimates which is constantly 1 on a small ball centred at x, see Lemma 2.51. In this way, we loose the comparison with f but we obtain a globally defined function which coincides with φ in a neighbourhood of x. Then, setting $\tilde{\varphi} := \min\{\tilde{f}, \hat{\varphi}\}$, we can easily verify that $\tilde{\varphi}$ has polynomial growth, and $\tilde{\varphi} \leq \tilde{f}$ globally. Moreover, since $\tilde{\varphi} \equiv \varphi$ in a neighbourhood of x. \Box

Proposition 3.27. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain and let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function. Let $\eta \in C_{\mathrm{b}}(\Omega)$ and assume that

 $\Delta f \leq \eta$, in the distributional sense on Ω .

Then, for any $\Omega' \subseteq \Omega$ and for any function $\tilde{f} : X \to \mathbb{R}$ with polynomial growth and such that $\tilde{f} \equiv f$ on Ω' , it holds

$$\limsup_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{P_t \tilde{f}(x) - \tilde{f}(x)}{t} \le \eta(x) \,, \quad \text{for any } x \in \Omega' \,.$$

Proof. We divide the proof into three steps: first we deal with the case of superharmonic functions. Then we deal with the case of solutions of Poisson equations with continuous right hand sides. To conclude we combine the previous two steps to treat the general case.

Step 1. Let us assume that $\eta \equiv 0$ on Ω . Thanks to Lemma 2.51 we can choose a good cut-off function $\varphi : X \to \mathbb{R}$ supported on $B_{2r}(x)$ and such that $\varphi \equiv 1$ on $B_r(x)$. Computing

the Laplacian of $f\varphi$ by the standard calculus rules, we infer that

(3.10)
$$\Delta(f\varphi) = \varphi \Delta f + 2\nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla f + f \Delta \varphi.$$

By Lemma 2.52, it is sufficient to prove that

$$\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{P_t(f\varphi)(x) - (f\varphi)(x)}{t} \le 0\,.$$

Moreover, setting $\boldsymbol{\mu} := \boldsymbol{\Delta}(f\varphi)$, we have that $\boldsymbol{\mu}$ is the sum of a bounded function $\psi := 2\nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla f + f\Delta \varphi$ supported on $B_{2r}(x) \setminus B_r(x)$ and a non-positive measure $\boldsymbol{\nu} := \varphi \boldsymbol{\Delta} f$. We claim that

(3.11)
$$P_t(f\varphi)(x) - (f\varphi)(x) \le \int_0^t P_s \psi(x) \, \mathrm{d}s \, .$$

In order to establish the claim we borrow the argument from the proof of [67, Lemma 3.2]. We set

(3.12)
$$\widetilde{\mathrm{Test}}^{\infty} := \{ \eta \in L^1(X) \cap \mathrm{Test}^{\infty}(X) : |\nabla \eta|, \Delta \eta \in L^1(X) \},$$

and let $\tilde{\text{Test}}^{\infty}_+$ be the cone of nonnegative functions in $\tilde{\text{Test}}^{\infty}$. We recall that for any nonnegative function $\eta \in L^1 \cap L^{\infty}$ there exists a sequence $\eta_n \in \tilde{\text{Test}}^{\infty}_+$ such that η_n are uniformly bounded in L^{∞} and converge to η in L^1 . Hence, in order to prove (3.11) it is sufficient to show that

(3.13)
$$\int_X \eta \left(P_t(f\varphi) - f\varphi \right) \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \le \int_X \eta \left(\int_0^t P_s \psi \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \,,$$

for any $\eta \in \tilde{\text{Test}}_{+}^{\infty}$. To this aim we can compute

$$\begin{split} \int_X \eta \left(P_t(f\varphi) - f\varphi \right) \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} &= \int_X f\varphi \left(P_t\eta - \eta \right) \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \\ &= \int_X \int_0^t f\varphi \Delta P_s\eta \,\mathrm{d}s \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \\ &\leq \int_X \int_0^t \psi P_s\eta \,\mathrm{d}s \,\mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \\ &= \int_X \eta \left(\int_0^t P_s\psi \,\mathrm{d}s \right) \mathrm{d}\mathfrak{m} \,. \end{split}$$

Since ψ is bounded and supported on $B_{2r}(x) \setminus B_r(x)$, by Lemma 2.52 we infer:

$$\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{P_t(f\varphi)(x) - (f\varphi)(x)}{t} \le \limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{\int_0^t P_s \psi(x) \, \mathrm{d}s}{t} = 0 \,,$$

which proves (3.10).

Step 2. By Lemma 2.55, if $g: X \to \mathbb{R}$ has polynomial growth and, for some r > 0 and $x \in X$, g belongs to the domain of the Laplacian on $B_r(x)$ and it has bounded and continuous Laplacian $\Delta g = \eta$ therein, then

$$\lim_{t\downarrow 0}rac{P_tg(x)-g(x)}{t}=\eta(x)\,,\quad ext{for any }x\in B_r(x)\,.$$

Step 3. Let us combine the outcomes of the previous two steps to prove the statement. Let us consider a ball $B_{2r}(x) \in \Omega'$ and let $\varphi : B_{2r}(x) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a solution (see Theorem 2.58) of

$$\Delta \varphi = \eta$$
, on $B_{2r}(x)$.

Observe that $f - \varphi$ is Lipschitz on $B_r(x)$ and

$$\Delta(f - \varphi) \le 0$$
, on $B_r(x)$.

From Step 1, we infer that for any extension $\tilde{f}_{\varphi}: X \to \mathbb{R}$ of $f - \varphi$ with polynomial growth it holds

(3.14)
$$\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{P_t \tilde{f}_{\varphi}(x) - \tilde{f}_{\varphi}(x)}{t} \le 0.$$

Moreover, we can consider an extension $\tilde{\varphi}: X \to \mathbb{R}$ of φ and observe that, by Step 2,

(3.15)
$$\lim_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{P_t \tilde{\varphi}(x) - \tilde{\varphi}(x)}{t} = \eta(x) \,.$$

It is straightforward to check that, for any extension $\tilde{f}: X \to \mathbb{R}$ of $f, \tilde{f} - \tilde{\varphi}$ is an extension of $f - \varphi$. Hence, applying (3.14) to $\tilde{f}_{\varphi} := \tilde{f} - \tilde{\varphi}$ and then (3.15), we get

$$\limsup_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{P_t \tilde{f}(x) - \tilde{f}(x)}{t} \leq \eta(x)$$

as we claimed.

We collect the main equivalence results for Laplacian bounds in a single statement below. Many of the equivalences are proved without the restriction that $\mathfrak{m} = \mathscr{H}^N$ and we expect all of them to hold in general. We do not pursue the most general statements as they will not be needed in the sequel of the paper.

Theorem 3.28 (Equivalent notions of Laplacian bounds). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N)metric measure space. Let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain, $\eta \in C_b(\Omega)$ and $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function. Then the following are equivalent:

- (i) $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the sense of distributions on Ω , as in Definition 3.1;
- (ii) f is a superminimizer of the energy E_{η} , as in Definition 3.3;
- (iii) f is a classical supersolution of $\Delta f = \eta$ in the sense of Definition 3.5;
- (iv) f satisfies $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the viscous sense as in Definition 3.10;
- (v) f is a supersolution of $\Delta f \leq \eta$ in the heat flow sense as in Definition 3.12.

While the equivalences between (i), (ii) and (iii) are well established within the theory of metric measure spaces that are doubling and verify a Poincaré inequality, our proofs of the equivalence between (iv), (v) and the previous ones heavily rely on the RCD(K, N) assumption. Indeed, the Omori-Yau-Jensen type maximum principle Theorem 3.18, the existence of a nice auxiliary function with the properties detailed in Remark 2.63 and the Gaussian heat kernel bounds played a fundamental role in all of the arguments above.

4. RICCI CURVATURE BOUNDS, HOPF-LAX SEMIGROUPS AND LAPLACIAN BOUNDS

This section is dedicated to analyse the interplay between the Hopf-Lax semigroups (associated to exponents $1 \le p < \infty$), Ricci curvature lower bounds and Laplacian upper bounds.

Let us introduce some notation and terminology.

Let $1 \leq p < \infty$. We shall consider the evolution via the *p*-Hopf-Lax semigroup on a general metric space (X, d) . Let us consider $f : X \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{\pm \infty\}$, not identically $+\infty$, and let the evolution via *p*-Hopf-Lax semigroup be defined by

(4.1)
$$\mathcal{Q}_t^p f(x) := \inf_{y \in X} \left(f(y) + \frac{\mathsf{d}(x, y)^p}{pt^{p-1}} \right) \,.$$

Observe that, in the case p = 1, the expression for the Hopf-Lax semigroup is actually independent of t:

$$\mathcal{Q}_t^1 f(x) = \mathcal{Q}^1 f(x) = \inf_{y \in X} \left(f(y) + \mathsf{d}(x, y) \right)$$

The key result of this section will be that the Hopf-Lax semigroup preserves upper bounds on the Laplacian on RCD spaces, when suitably interpreted, for any exponent $1 \le p < \infty$. This observation appears to be new for general exponents p, even for smooth Riemannian manifolds. The only previous references we are aware of are [135], dealing with the case p = 2 on Alexandrov spaces with lower Ricci curvature bounds, (the result had been previously announced in the unpublished [117], where a strategy on Alexandrov spaces was also indicated) and the more recent [134], where exponents 1 on smoothRiemannian manifolds are considered. Even in this case, our proof seems more robust andit is based on a completely different idea, relying on the connection between the heat flowand lower Ricci curvature bounds instead of the second variation formula.

In the Euclidean setting, the inf-convolution preserves the property of being a supersolution of the Laplace equation, $\Delta u = 0$. Classical proofs of this fact, that allow for extensions to more general PDEs, are based on the affine invariance of the Euclidean space.

In subsection 4.1 we generalize this statement to Riemannian manifolds with lower Ricci curvature bounds. The proof introduces a different approach based on the characterization of the Laplacian of smooth functions through asymptotics of averages on balls. To avoid technicalities we will consider only smooth functions, though it is worth pointing out that the Hopf-Lax semigroup does not preserve smoothness, even in the Euclidean setting.

The extension to non smooth RCD(K, N) spaces, that we shall address in subsection 4.3, requires two further ideas: a weak theory of Laplacian bounds in the non smooth context, that we have at our disposal after section 3, and a new intrinsic way to connect the Laplacian to the Hopf-Lax semigroup under the RCD condition. This connection will be achieved exploiting a powerful duality formula, originally due to Kuwada [98], that we review in subsection 4.2.

4.1. Smooth Riemannian manifolds. For the sake of motivation, let us present a characterization of lower Ricci bounds for smooth Riemannian manifolds involving the interplay between the Hopf-Lax semigroup and Laplacian bounds.

Let (M^n, g) be a smooth Riemannian manifold and, given a sufficiently smooth function $f: M \to \mathbb{R}$, let us set

$$\sigma_r f(x) := \int_{\partial B_r(x)} f(y) \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{n-1}(y) = \int f(y) \, \mathrm{d}\sigma_{x,r}(y) \,,$$

where we denoted by \mathscr{H}^{n-1} the surface measure of $\partial B_r(x)$ and notice that, by its very definition, $\sigma_{x,r} := \mathscr{H}^{n-1}(\partial B_r(x))^{-1} \mathscr{H}^{n-1} \sqcup \partial B_r(x)$ is a probability measure.

Let us recall (see for instance the proof of [128, Theorem 1.5]) the following classical fact: for any $x \in U_x \subset M$ and any function $f \in C^3(U_x)$, it holds

(4.2)
$$\sigma_r f(x) = f(x) + \frac{r^2}{2n} \Delta f(x) + o(r^2), \quad \text{as } r \downarrow 0$$

We will denote by f^c the dual of a function f, with respect to the optimal transport duality induced by cost equal to distance, i.e.

$$f^{c}(y) := \inf_{z \in M} \{f(z) + \mathsf{d}(y, z)\}, \quad \text{for any } y \in M$$

Theorem 4.1. Let (M^n, g) be a smooth closed Riemannian manifold and let $K \in \mathbb{R}$. The following conditions are equivalent:

(i) Ric $\geq K$ on M;

(ii) for any function $f: M \to \mathbb{R}$ and for any $x, y \in M$ such that

$$f^{c}(x) - f(y) = \mathsf{d}(x, y) \,,$$

if f is smooth in a neighbourhood of y and f^c is smooth in a neighbourhood of x, then

(4.3)
$$\Delta f^{c}(x) \leq \Delta f(y) - K \mathsf{d}(x, y) \,,$$

Proof. Let us start proving the implication from (i) to (ii).

By [128, Theorem 1.5], if (M^n, g) is a smooth Riemannian manifold such that $\operatorname{Ric} \geq K$, then for any couple of points $x, y \in M$,

(4.4)
$$W_1(\sigma_{x,r}, \sigma_{y,r}) \le \left(1 - \frac{K}{2n}r^2 + o(r^2)\right) \mathsf{d}(x, y), \quad \text{as } r \downarrow 0,$$

where we denoted by W_1 the Wasserstein distance associated to the exponent p = 1.

Then we can apply the classical Kantorovich-Rubinstein duality to infer that

(4.5)
$$\sigma_r f^c(x) - \sigma_r f(y) \le \left(1 - \frac{K}{2n}r^2 + o(r^2)\right) \mathsf{d}(x, y), \quad \text{as } r \downarrow 0.$$

Indeed

$$\sigma_r f^c(x) = \int f^c(z) \, \mathrm{d}\sigma_{x,r}(z) \,,$$
$$\sigma_r f(y) = \int f(z) \, \mathrm{d}\sigma_{y,r}(z) \,,$$

and

$$f^c(x) - f(y) \le \mathsf{d}(x, y)$$
, for any $x, y \in M$.

Therefore

$$\sigma_r f^c(x) - \sigma_r f(y) \le W_1(\sigma_{x,r}, \sigma_{y,r})$$

and we can apply (4.4) to get (4.5).

Taking into account (4.2), the assumption $f^{c}(x) - f(y) = \mathsf{d}(x, y)$ and the fact that x and y are smooth points for f^{c} and f respectively, starting from (4.5) we can easily infer that

$$\Delta f^c(x) \le \Delta f(y) - K \mathsf{d}(x, y) \,,$$

as we claimed.

Let us prove the converse implication. As for the classical implications between different characterizations of lower Ricci bounds in [128], we wish to apply (4.3) to suitably chosen functions f in order to control from below the Ricci curvature at any point and in any direction.

To this aim, let us choose $x \in M$ and a tangent vector $v \in T_x M$. Let us assume without loss of generality that $|v|_x = 1$. Then we can find, via a standard construction, a smooth hypersurface $\Sigma_{x,v} \subset B_r(x)$ for r > 0 small enough, such that $x \in \Sigma_{x,v}$, the tangent hyperplane to $\Sigma_{x,v}$ is the orthogonal to v in $T_x M$ and the second fundamental form of the hypersurface is vanishing at x.

It is a standard fact in Riemannian geometry that the signed distance function d_{Σ}^{\pm} from $\Sigma_{x,v}$ is a smooth 1-Lipschitz function in a neighbourhood of x. Moreover, for some $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small, we can consider a unit speed geodesic $\gamma : (-\varepsilon, \varepsilon) \to M$ such that $\gamma(0) = x$, $\gamma'(0) = v$ and

$$\mathsf{d}_{\Sigma_{\tau,v}}^{\pm}(\gamma(t)) = t$$
, for any $t \in (-\varepsilon, \varepsilon)$.

The following is a well known identity in Riemannian geometry (observe that $\operatorname{Hess} \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}^{\pm} = 0$ at x due to the vanishing of the second fundamental form of $\Sigma_{x,v}$ at x):

(4.6)
$$\left. \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \right|_{t=0} \Delta \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma_{x,r}}^{\pm}(\gamma(t)) = -\operatorname{Ric}_{x}(v,v) \,.$$

52

Now, applying (4.3) to $f = f^c = \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma_{x,r}}^{\pm}$ at the points $\gamma(0)$ and $\gamma(t)$, we obtain that

$$\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma_{x,r}}^{\pm}(\gamma(t)) \leq \Delta \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma_{x,r}}^{\pm}(\gamma(0)) - Kt, \quad \text{for any } t \in (0,\varepsilon).$$

Thus, we infer that

$$\left. \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \right|_{t=0} \Delta \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma_{x,r}}^{\pm}(\gamma(t)) \leq -K \,,$$

which proves that $\operatorname{Ric}_x(v, v) \ge K$, thanks to (4.6).

Remark 4.2. For brevity, we discussed only the case p = 1, however it is possible to consider variants of Theorem 4.1 above dealing with the Hopf-Lax semigroups associated to any exponent $1 \le p < \infty$.

Remark 4.3. Smoothness of the test function f in condition (ii) in Theorem 4.1 above is an assumption which can be relaxed, if we understand the Laplacian bounds in a more general sense. This will be the key to formulate a counterpart of this results on general RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces and it will be a key for the applications later in the paper.

Moreover, as the forthcoming discussion will clarify, also the compactness of the manifold is a completely unnecessary assumption.

4.2. Kuwada's lemma. We recall here a fundamental result highlighting the interplay between lower Ricci curvature bounds, contractivity estimates for the heat-flow and the Hopf-Lax semigroup. The original formulation on smooth Riemannian manifolds is due to Kuwada [98]. Later on, due to its particular robustness, it has been extended to $\text{RCD}(K, \infty)$ metric measure spaces in [11, Lemma 3.4] in the case of exponent p = 2.

Theorem 4.4 (Kuwada duality). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, \infty)$ metric measure space and $f \in \operatorname{LIP}_{\mathrm{b}}(X)$ be non-negative and with bounded support. Then, for any $t \geq 0$, $\mathcal{Q}_t^2 f$ is Lipschitz, non-negative, with bounded support and it holds

(4.7)
$$P_s\left(\mathcal{Q}_1^2 f\right)(x) - P_s f(y) \le \frac{e^{-2Ks}}{2} \mathsf{d}(x, y)^2,$$

for any $x, y \in X$ and for any $s \ge 0$.

Thanks to the self-improvement of the Bakry-Émery gradient contraction estimate for the heat flow obtained on $\text{RCD}(K, \infty)$ spaces in [121] (see (2.31)), Theorem 4.4 can then be generalized to arbitrary exponents p, along the original lines of [98]. Since it can be proved with the very same strategy of the case p = 2 we omit the proof.

Theorem 4.5. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, \infty)$ metric measure space and $f \in \operatorname{LIP}_{\mathsf{b}}(X)$ be non-negative and with bounded support. Let $1 \leq p < \infty$. Then, for any $t \geq 0$, $\mathcal{Q}_t^p f$ is Lipschitz, non-negative, with bounded support and it holds

(4.8)
$$P_s\left(\mathcal{Q}_1^p f\right)(x) - P_s f(y) \le \frac{e^{-pKs}}{p} \mathsf{d}(x, y)^p,$$

for any $x, y \in X$ and for any $s \ge 0$

For our purposes it will be relevant to apply Kuwada's duality under milder assumptions on the function f. This is possible under the RCD(K, N) condition for finite N, thanks to the Gaussian estimates for the heat kernel, that, as we already pointed out (see (2.37) and the discussion following it), enlarge the class of functions to which the heat flow can be applied. We focus for simplicity on the case p = 1, which is the relevant one for our purposes.

Theorem 4.6. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Let $f: X \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function with polynomial growth. Let us assume that there exists $x_0 \in X$ such that $\mathcal{Q}_1^1 f(x_0) \in \mathbb{R}$. Then

(4.9)
$$P_s\left(\mathcal{Q}_1^1f\right)(x) - P_sf(y) \le e^{-Ks}\mathsf{d}(x,y)$$

for any $x, y \in X$ and for any $s \ge 0$.

Proof. Let us set $f^c := \mathcal{Q}_1^1 f$, in order to ease the notation.

Observe that, if there exists $x_0 \in X$ such that $f^c(x_0) \in \mathbb{R}$, then f^c is a 1-Lipschitz function. Moreover, since for any function f as above, it holds that $f^c \leq f$, it is sufficient to prove (4.9) for 1-Lipschitz functions. Indeed, if the statement holds for 1-Lipschitz functions, then

$$\left(P_s f^c\right)(x) - \left(P_s f^c\right)(y) \le e^{-Ks} \mathsf{d}(x, y),$$

for any $x, y \in X$ and for any $s \ge 0$.

Hence, since $f^c \leq f$ and therefore $P_s f^c \leq P_s f$, we obtain

$$(P_s f^c)(x) - P_s f(y) \le e^{-Ks} \mathsf{d}(x, y)$$
 for any $x, y \in X$ and for any $s \ge 0$,

as we wished. Now, given any 1-Lipschitz function $f: X \to \mathbb{R}$, observe that $f^c = f$. Using [10, Theorem 6.1 (iv)], we can estimate

$$\operatorname{Lip}(P_s f) \le e^{-Ks} P_s(\operatorname{Lip}(f)) \le e^{-Ks}$$

Hence

$$|P_s f(x) - P_s f(y)| \le e^{-Ks} \mathsf{d}(x, y)$$
, for any $x, y \in X$ and for any $s \ge 0$.

Remark 4.7. Note that, if $f: X \to \mathbb{R}$ is 1-Lipschitz, then one can reinforce the estimate (4.9) by putting the modulus in the left hand side.

4.3. Hopf-Lax semigroup and Laplacian bounds: the non smooth framework. Let us consider an RCD(K, N) metric measure space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$. Recall the definition of the *p*-Hopf-Lax semigroup (4.1).

In order to motivate the next developments, let us start with some formal computations, neglecting the regularity issues.

To this aim let $x \in X$ and suppose that there exists $y \in X$ such that

(4.10)
$$\mathcal{Q}_1^p f(x) = f(y) + \frac{\mathsf{d}(x, y)^p}{p}$$

i.e., y is a point where the infimum defining the *p*-Hopf-Lax semigroup for t = 1 at x is attained.

Observe that, for x and y as above, equality holds at time s = 0 in (4.8). Hence, by taking the right derivative,

(4.11)
$$\limsup_{s\downarrow 0} \frac{P_s\left(\mathcal{Q}_1^p f\right)(x) - \mathcal{Q}_1^p f(x)}{s} \le \limsup_{s\downarrow 0} \frac{P_s f(y) - f(y)}{s} - K \mathsf{d}(x, y)^p \,.$$

If f is regular at y, the first term in the right hand side of (4.11) is the value $\Delta f(y)$. Hence (4.11) can be turned into

$$\limsup_{s\downarrow 0} \frac{P_s\left(\mathcal{Q}_1^p f\right)(x) - \mathcal{Q}_1^p f(x)}{s} \le \Delta f(y) - K \mathsf{d}(x, y)^p,$$

where we recall that x and y are such that (4.10) holds. If also $Q_1^p f$ happens to be *regular* near to x, then

$$\Delta \mathcal{Q}_1^p f(x) \le \Delta f(y) - K \mathsf{d}(x, y)^p \,.$$

As we shall see, the viscous theory of Laplacian bounds allows to let the heuristic above become rigorous.

In order to ease the notation, we shall indicate

$$\Delta^h f(x) := \limsup_{t \downarrow 0} \frac{P_t f(x) - f(x)}{t} \,,$$

whenever $f: X \to \mathbb{R}$ is a locally Lipschitz function with polynomial growth.

Proposition 4.8. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Let $f : X \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function with polynomial growth. Let us assume that there exists $x_0 \in X$ such that $f^c(x_0) := \mathcal{Q}_1^1 f(x_0) \in \mathbb{R}$. If $x, y \in X$ verify

$$f^{c}(x) - f(y) = \mathsf{d}(x, y)$$

then

$$\Delta^h f^c(x) \le \Delta^h f(y) - K \mathsf{d}(x, y)$$

Proof. The conclusion follows from Theorem 4.6, relying on the very definition of Δ^h through the formal argument presented above. Indeed, under the assumption of the statement, by Theorem 4.6 we have:

(4.12)
$$P_s f^c(x) - P_s f(y) \le e^{-Ks} \mathsf{d}(x, y), \quad \text{for any } x, y \in X \text{ and for any } s \ge 0.$$

Moreover, by assumption, equality holds in (4.12) at time s = 0. Hence, by taking the right derivative at both sides, we infer that

$$\begin{split} \Delta^h f^c(x) &= \limsup_{s \downarrow 0} \frac{P_s f^c(x) - f^c(x)}{s} \\ &\leq \limsup_{s \downarrow 0} \frac{P_s f(y) - f(y)}{s} + \lim_{s \downarrow 0} \frac{e^{-Ks} - 1}{s} \mathsf{d}(x, y) \\ &= \Delta^h f(y) - K \mathsf{d}(x, y) \,. \end{split}$$

Thanks to the equivalences for Laplacian bounds over noncollapsed RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces (see Theorem 3.28), we obtain the following.

Theorem 4.9. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space for some $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$. Let $f : X \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function with polynomial growth. Let $\Omega, \Omega' \subset X$ be open domains and $\eta \in \mathbb{R}$. Then the following holds. Assume that f^c is finite and that, for any $x \in \Omega'$ the infimum defining $f^c(x)$ is attained at some $y \in \Omega$. Assume moreover that

$$(4.13) \qquad \qquad \Delta f \le \eta \quad on \ \Omega$$

Then

$$\begin{split} \Delta f^c &\leq \eta - K \max_{x \in \Omega', y \in \Omega} \mathsf{d}(x, y) \quad \textit{on } \Omega', \quad \textit{if } K \leq 0, \\ \Delta f^c &\leq \eta - K \min_{x \in \Omega', y \in \Omega} \mathsf{d}(x, y) \quad \textit{on } \Omega', \quad \textit{if } K \geq 0, \end{split}$$

where the Laplacian bounds have to be intended in any of the equivalent senses of Theorem 3.28.

Proof. The statement follows from Proposition 4.8 and Theorem 3.28. Indeed, by (4.13) and Theorem 3.28, we have

$$\Delta^h f(y) \le \eta \quad \text{for any } y \in \Omega$$

Hence, by Proposition 4.8,

$$\Delta^h f^c(x) \le \eta - K \mathsf{d}(x, y)$$

where $y \in \Omega$ is such that $f^c(x) - f(y) = \mathsf{d}(x, y)$. The conclusion follows applying Theorem 3.28 again to f^c on Ω' .

Specializing to the case of non-negative Ricci curvature K = 0, we get a cleaner statement.

Corollary 4.10. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(0, N) metric measure space. Let $f : X \to \mathbb{R}$ be a locally Lipschitz function with polynomial growth. Let $\Omega, \Omega' \subset X$ be open domains and $\eta \in \mathbb{R}$. Assume that f^c is finite and that, for any $x \in \Omega'$ the infimum defining $f^c(x)$ is attained at some $y \in \Omega$. Assume moreover that

$$\Delta f \leq \eta \quad on \ \Omega \,.$$

Then

$$\Delta f^c \le \eta \quad on \ \Omega' \,,$$

where the Laplacian bound can be intended in any of the equivalent senses of Theorem 3.28.

Remark 4.11. For brevity, we discussed only the case p = 1, however it is possible to obtain counterparts of all the results above dealing with the Hopf-Lax semigroup associated to an arbitrary exponent $1 \le p < \infty$.

5. Mean curvature bounds for minimal boundaries

This section is dedicated to the study of mean curvature bounds for boundaries of locally perimeter minimizing sets of finite perimeter, in the framework of RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$.

Mean curvature bounds will be encoded into Laplacian bounds for distance functions. As it is well known, this is equivalent to the classical information about the vanishing mean curvature condition in the smooth setting, see Theorem A.1. At the same time, this perspective allows for a meaningful formulation and analysis in our non smooth framework: switching to global Laplacian bounds, avoids the necessity of considering second order objects (like the mean curvature, the Laplacian of the distance, the Hessian of a function) on a prescribed codimension one hypersurface. This is key, indeed, in our non-smooth framework, as second order objects are usually well defined m-a.e. and thus it can be quite tricky to work with them on a codimesion one hypersurface.

As we shall see, this way of formulating mean curvature bounds is also fine enough to allow for several extensions of classical results in Riemannian geometry to the synthetic framework. Here we focus on the beginning of a regularity theory, see section 6, and on some direct geometric applications, see for instance Theorem 5.7 for a generalized version of the Frankel property. The extension to different notions of minimal hypersurfaces and their geometric applications are left to future investigation.

We mention that the Laplacian bounds on the distance function, in addition to encoding the vanishing of the mean curvature (i.e. a "first variation-type" information), also encode "second variation-type" information. Moreover, such "second variation-type" information is encoded not only at an infinitesimal level, but at a *finite level*; see for example **Proposition 6.15** where the case of equidistant surfaces is treated.

Our treatment is inspired by [33], where a new approach to mean curvature bounds for perimeter minimizing sets was proposed by Caffarelli and Cordoba. Their strategy partially avoids the first variation formula (that was a fundamental tool in the previous approach due to De Giorgi [54]) and is inspired by the viscosity theory in PDEs, instead. Later on, the possibility of relying on this approach on non smooth spaces was suggested by Petrunin in [118], with a sketch of proof of the Lévy-Gromov isoperimetric inequality on Alexandrov spaces along similar lines.

56

5.1. Minimal boundaries and the Laplacian of the distance function. The subject of our study will be sets of finite perimeter that locally minimize the perimeter, according to the following.

Definition 5.1. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain. Let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. We say that E is *locally perimeter minimizing in* Ω if for any $x \in \Omega$ there exists $r_x > 0$ such that E minimizes the perimeter among all the perturbations that are compactly supported in $B_{r_x}(x)$, i.e., for any Borel set F such that $E\Delta F \subset B_{r_x}(x)$ it holds

$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{r_x}(x)) \leq \operatorname{Per}(F, B_{r_x}(x))$$

Let us notice that the above is a very general condition. For instance, smooth minimal hypersurfaces in Riemannian manifolds are locally boundaries of locally perimeter minimizing sets according to Definition 5.1, even though, in general, they do not minimize the perimeter among arbitrarily compactly supported variations (a simple example in this regard is the equator inside the sphere).

Theorem 5.2. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter and assume that it is a local perimeter minimizer. Let $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}: X \setminus \overline{E} \to [0, \infty)$ be the distance function from \overline{E} . Then

(5.1)
$$\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \leq \mathsf{t}_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \quad on \; X \setminus \overline{E}$$

where $t_{K,N}$ is defined in (1.1). If $\Omega \subset X$ is an open domain and $E \subset X$ is locally perimeter minimizing in Ω , then setting

(5.2)
$$\mathcal{K} := \left\{ x \in X : \exists y \in \Omega \cap \partial E : \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}(x) = \mathsf{d}(x, y) \right\},$$

 $it\ holds$

(5.3)
$$\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \leq \mathsf{t}_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$$
 on any open subset $\Omega' \Subset \left(X \setminus \overline{E}\right) \cap \mathcal{K}$.

As observed in Remark 1.4, the upper bound (5.1) is sharp already in the class of smooth Riemannian manifolds with Ricci curvature bounded below by $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and dimension equal to $N \in \mathbb{N}, N \geq 2$.

Remark 5.3 (How to interpret the Laplacian bounds). The Laplacian bounds (5.1) and (5.3) have to be intended in any of the equivalent ways stated in Theorem 3.28. However let us mention that, if suitably interpreted, the Laplacian bounds (5.3) hold more generally on the whole (possibly non-open, but measurable) set $(X \setminus \overline{E}) \cap \mathcal{K}$. Indeed, from the general representation theorem for the Laplacian of $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$ obtained in [37, Corollary 4.16], we know that $\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$ is a Radon functional, meaning that its positive and negative parts $(\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}})^{\pm} \sqcup (X \setminus \overline{E}) \cap \mathcal{K}$, and set

$$\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \sqcup \left(X \setminus \overline{E} \right) \cap \mathcal{K} := \left(\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \right)^+ \sqcup \left(X \setminus \overline{E} \right) \cap \mathcal{K} - \left(\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \right)^- \sqcup \left(X \setminus \overline{E} \right) \cap \mathcal{K}$$

The same arguments used below to show (5.3), actually show the stronger claim that

(5.4)
$$(\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}})^+ \sqcup \left(X \setminus \overline{E} \right) \cap \mathcal{K} \le \mathsf{t}_{K,N}^+ \circ \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \mathfrak{m} \sqcup \left(X \setminus \overline{E} \right) \cap \mathcal{K}$$

(5.5)
$$- (\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}})^{-} \sqcup \left(X \setminus \overline{E} \right) \cap \mathcal{K} \leq -\mathsf{t}_{K,N}^{-} \circ \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \mathfrak{m} \sqcup \left(X \setminus \overline{E} \right) \cap \mathcal{K}.$$

In this sense, the bound (5.3) holds on the whole set $(X \setminus \overline{E}) \cap \mathcal{K}$.

Proof of Theorem 5.2. The proof follows the outline in subsection 1.1. We shall focus on the case K = 0, assuming that E is bounded and locally perimeter minimizing in X. Minor adjustments that are required to cover the more general situation will be mentioned at the end of the proof.

Let us recall the general strategy. Set $f := \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$, we rely on the equivalence between Laplacian bounds in distributional and viscous sense and prove by contradiction that $\Delta f \leq 0$ in viscous sense. If this is not the case, we find a function with strictly positive Laplacian supporting f from below. Then we apply the Hopf-Lax semigroup to obtain a 1-Lipschitz function φ which has still positive Laplacian and touches the distance to the boundary of E at a footpoint x_E of a minimizing geodesic. Then, cutting along the level sets of φ , we build inner perturbations of E, compactly supported in a small ball centred at the footpoint x_E . The strictly positive Laplacian assumption on φ yields that these perturbations decrease the perimeter, a contradiction.

Step 1. Mild regularity properties of E.

Since E is locally a quasi-minimizer of the perimeter (see Definition 2.34), Theorem 2.38 and Corollary 2.39 apply. We assume E to be normalized according to (2.3). Hence, the essential boundary of E is closed and it coincides with the topological boundary ∂E . Moreover, E verifies the lower and upper measure bounds and the lower and upper perimeter bounds (2.20) at any point of its topological boundary. We shall also assume that $E \subset X$ is an open subset.

Step 2. Globalization of Laplacian upper bound.

We claim that if every $z \in \partial E$ admits a small neighbourhood U such that $\Delta f \sqcup (U \setminus \overline{E}) \leq 0$, then the upper bound globalises to $\Delta f \sqcup (X \setminus \overline{E}) \leq 0$.

Such a claim follows from the general representation theorem for the Laplacian of distance functions obtained in [37] via the localization technique, we next outline the argument. From [37, Corollary 4.16], we know that

$$\Delta f \, \sqcup \, X \setminus \overline{E} = (\Delta f)^{reg} \, \sqcup \, X \setminus \overline{E} + (\Delta f)^{sing} \, \sqcup \, X \setminus \overline{E} \,,$$

where the singular part $(\Delta f)^{sing} \perp \mathscr{H}^N$ satisfies $(\Delta f)^{sing} \lfloor X \setminus \overline{E} \leq 0$ and the regular part $(\Delta f)^{reg} \ll \mathscr{H}^N$ admits the representation formula

(5.6)
$$(\Delta f)^{reg} \sqcup X \setminus \overline{E} = (\log h_{\alpha})' \mathscr{H}^N \sqcup X \setminus \overline{E}$$

In (5.6), Q is a suitable set of indices, $(h_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in Q}$ are suitable densities defined on geodesics $(X_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in Q}$, which are essentially partitioning $X \setminus \overline{E}$ (in the smooth setting, $(X_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in Q}$ correspond to the integral curves of ∇d_E ; note that here we are using the reverse parametrization of X_{α} with respect to [37], hence the reversed sign in the right hand side of (5.6)), such that the following disintegration formula holds:

(5.7)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N} \sqcup X \setminus \overline{E} = \int_{Q} h_{\alpha} \mathscr{H}^{1} \sqcup X_{\alpha} \mathfrak{q}(\mathrm{d}\alpha) \,.$$

The non-negative measure \mathfrak{q} in (5.7), defined on the set of indices Q, is obtained in a natural way from the essential partition $(X_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in Q}$ of $X \setminus \overline{E}$, roughly by projecting $\mathscr{H}^N \sqcup X \setminus \overline{E}$ on the set Q of equivalence classes (we refer to [37] for the details).

The key point for the proof of Step 2 is that each h_{α} is a CD(0, N) density over the ray X_{α} (see [37, Theorem 3.6]), implying that $\log(h_{\alpha})$ is concave and thus $(\log h_{\alpha})'$ is non-increasing (recall that the geodesic X_{α} is parametrized in terms of $\mathsf{d}_E \sqcup X_{\alpha}$, i.e in the direction "from \overline{E} towards $X \setminus \overline{E}$ ").

From the discussion above, the claim now easily follows. Indeed, if every $z \in \partial E$ admits a small neighbourhood U such that $\Delta f \sqcup (U \setminus \overline{E}) \leq 0$, then in particular $(\log h_{\alpha})' \leq 0$ on $(X_{\alpha} \cap U) \setminus \overline{E}$ and the concavity of $\log(h_{\alpha})$ along X_{α} implies that $(\log h_{\alpha})' \leq 0$ on $X_{\alpha} \setminus \overline{E}$. Thus (5.6) yields $(\Delta f)^{reg} \sqcup X \setminus \overline{E} \leq 0$. We conclude recalling that the singular part $(\Delta f)^{sing} \sqcup X \setminus \overline{E}$ is non-positive.

Step 3. Construction of the auxiliary function φ and properties.

Suppose by contradiction that $\Delta f \leq 0$ does not hold on $X \setminus \overline{E}$. Then, by Step 2, there exist arbitrarily small neighbourhoods U centred at points of ∂E such that $\Delta f \leq 0$ does

not hold on $U \setminus \overline{E}$. Moreover, from the equivalence Theorem 3.24, the bound is not verified in the viscous sense. It follows that there exist $x \in U \setminus \overline{E}$, a ball $B_r(x) \subset U \setminus \overline{E}$ and a lower supporting function $\psi : B_r(x) \to \mathbb{R}$ with the following properties:

- (i) $\psi \in D(\Delta, B_r(x))$ and $\Delta \psi$ is continuous on $B_r(x)$;
- (ii) $\psi(x) = f(x);$
- (iii) $\psi(y) \le f(y)$ for any $y \in B_r(x)$;
- (iv) $0 < \Delta \psi(x) < 1/2$.

We wish to modify ψ into a globally defined function $\overline{\psi}: X \to \mathbb{R}$, while keeping all its good properties.

By the continuity of $\Delta \psi$ and (iv), there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ such that $\varepsilon < \Delta \psi < 3/4$ on a neighbourhood of x. Then we can consider a local Green type distance b_x , see Proposition 2.62 (possibly in a smaller neighbourhood of x) and subtract a small multiple of b_x^4 to ψ , to obtain a function

$$\hat{\psi} := \psi - \delta b_x^4$$

For $\delta > 0$ sufficiently small, possibly on a smaller ball $B_s(x) \subset B_r(x)$, it holds that:

- (i') $\hat{\psi}: B_s(x) \to \mathbb{R}$ is Lipschitz and $\hat{\psi} \in D(\Delta, B_s(x));$
- (ii') $\hat{\psi}(x) = f(x);$
- (iii') $\hat{\psi}(y) < f(y)$ for any $y \in B_s(x)$, $y \neq x$ and there exist s' < s and $\delta' > 0$ such that $\hat{\psi} < f \delta'$ on $B_s(x) \setminus B_{s'}(x)$;
- (iv') $0 < \varepsilon' < \Delta \hat{\psi} \leq 1$ on $B_s(x)$, for some $\varepsilon' > 0$.

Next, we extend $\hat{\psi}$ to a global function $\overline{\psi}: X \to \mathbb{R}$ such that:

- (i") $\overline{\psi}: X \to \mathbb{R}$ is Lipschitz and $\overline{\psi} \in D(\Delta, B_s(x));$
- (ii") $\overline{\psi}(x) = f(x);$
- (iii") $\overline{\psi}(y) < f(y)$ for any $y \neq x$ and there exist s' > 0 and $\delta' > 0$ such that $\overline{\psi} < f \delta'$ on $X \setminus B_{s'}(x)$;
- (iv") $0 < \varepsilon' < \Delta \overline{\psi} \leq 1$ on $B_s(x)$, for some $\varepsilon' > 0$.

Now, let us define $\varphi: X \to \mathbb{R}$ by

(5.8)
$$\varphi(z) := \sup_{y \in X} \{ \overline{\psi}(y) - \mathsf{d}(z, y) \} \,.$$

Observe that the supremum in (5.8) is always finite. Moreover,

(5.9)
$$\varphi$$
 is 1-Lipschitz and $\varphi \leq f$.

In order to check these properties, observe that $\overline{\psi} \leq f$. Hence, for any $z \in X$,

$$\varphi(z) = \sup_{y \in X} \{ \overline{\psi}(y) - \mathsf{d}(z, y) \} \le \sup_{y \in X} \{ f(y) - \mathsf{d}(z, y) \} = f(z) \,.$$

Therefore φ is finite and, being the supremum of a family of 1-Lipschitz functions (the functions $z \mapsto \overline{\psi}(y) - \mathsf{d}(z, y)$, indexed by $y \in X$), it is 1-Lipschitz.

Let now $x_E \in \partial E$ be any footpoint of minimizing geodesic from x to \overline{E} . In particular, $f(x_E) = 0$ and $f(x) - f(x_E) = \mathsf{d}(x, x_E)$. Let $\gamma : [0, \mathsf{d}(x, x_E)] \to X$ be a unit speed minimizing geodesic between $\gamma(0) = x_E$ and $\gamma(\mathsf{d}(x, x_E)) = x$. Observe that

(5.10)
$$f(\gamma(t)) = t \quad \text{for any } t \in [0, \mathsf{d}(x, x_E)].$$

Moreover,

(5.11)
$$\varphi(\gamma(t)) = f(\gamma(t)), \text{ for any } t \in [0, \mathsf{d}(x, x_E)]$$

and, for any such t, the supremum defining $\varphi(\gamma(t))$ in (5.8) is attained only at x. Indeed, by (iii") above, $\overline{\psi} < f - \delta'$ on $X \setminus B_{s'}(x)$. Hence, for any $z \in X$ such that $\varphi(z) > f - \delta'$, we can restrict the supremum defining $\varphi(z)$ in (5.8) to $\overline{B_{s'}(x)}$. Since $\overline{B_{s'}(x)}$ is compact, the supremum is attained. In details, if $\varphi(z) > f(z) - \delta'$, then

(5.12)
$$\varphi(z) = \sup_{y \in \overline{B_{s'}(x)}} \{ \overline{\psi}(y) - \mathsf{d}(y, z) \} = \overline{\psi}(y_z) - \mathsf{d}(y_z, z) \le f(y_z) - \mathsf{d}(y_z, z) \le f(z) ,$$

for some $y_z \in \overline{B_{s'}(x)}$. In particular, whenever $\varphi(z) = f(z)$, all the inequalities above become equalities. Hence $\overline{\psi}(y_z) = f(y_z)$, that implies $y_z = x$ by (ii") and (iii"), and $f(z) - f(x) = -\mathsf{d}(x, z)$. Viceversa, if $f(z) - f(x) = -\mathsf{d}(x, z)$ then $\varphi(z) = f(z)$ and the supremum defining $\varphi(z)$ is attained (only) at x.

We claim that

(5.13)
$$|\nabla \varphi| = 1, \quad \mathscr{H}^N$$
-a.e. on $\{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus B_{s'}(x).$

In order to verify this claim, we let $z \in \{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus B_{s'}(x)$. By the argument above, the supremum defining $\varphi(z)$ is a maximum and it is attained at some $x_z \in \overline{B_{s'}(x)}$. By assumption $x_z \neq z$. Let us consider now a minimizing geodesic $\gamma : [0, \mathsf{d}(z, x_z)] \to X$ connecting z with x_z and with unit speed. We claim that

(5.14)
$$\varphi(\gamma(t)) = \varphi(z) + t, \text{ for any } t \in [0, \mathsf{d}(z, x_z)].$$

The inequality $\varphi(\gamma(t)) \leq \varphi(z) + t$ follows from the fact that φ is 1-Lipschitz. We only need to prove that $\varphi(\gamma(t)) \geq \varphi(z) + t$. To this aim, observe that

$$\begin{split} \varphi(\gamma(t)) &= \sup_{y \in X} \{ \psi(y) - \mathsf{d}(y, \gamma(t)) \} \\ &\geq \overline{\psi}(x_z) - \mathsf{d}(\gamma(t), x_z) \\ &= \overline{\psi}(x_z) - \mathsf{d}(z, x_z) + t \\ &= \varphi(z) + t \,. \end{split}$$

From (5.14) we infer that, for any $z \in \{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus B_{s'}(x)$, the function φ has slope 1 at z. The conclusion that $|\nabla \varphi| = 1$ -a.e. on $\{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus B_{s'}(x)$ follows from the a.e. identification between slope and upper gradient obtained in [39].

Let us consider the Laplacian of φ . By construction, $\overline{\psi}$ verifies the Laplacian bound (iv") on $B_{s'}(x)$. In particular, $\Delta \overline{\psi} \geq \varepsilon > 0$ on $B_{s'}(x)$ in the sense of Definition 3.12. Hence, since we already observed that for points $z \in \{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus B_{s'}(x)$ the supremum defining $\varphi(z)$ is a maximum attained in $\overline{B_{s'}(x)}$, we obtain by Corollary 4.10 that

(5.15)
$$\Delta \varphi \ge \varepsilon \quad \text{on } \{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus B_{s'}(x),$$

in the sense of distributions.

Step 4. Construction of the inner variations of E.

Our next goal is to construct a suitable inner variation of E, compactly supported in a small ball centred at a point of ∂E . Such a perturbation is obtained by cutting along a level set of φ , with value $-\delta < t < 0$. In Step 5, we will reach a contradiction by showing that such an inner perturbation has perimeter strictly less than E.

Let us start by proving that for small values of $t \in (-\delta, 0)$, we can cut E along a level set of φ to obtain inner perturbations $E_t \subset E$, supported on suitable balls of arbitrary small radius.

Let us define

$$E_t := E \setminus \{\varphi > t\}.$$

Observe that for t = 0 it holds $\{\varphi > 0\} \cap E = \emptyset$, since from (5.9) we know that $\{\varphi > 0\} \subset \{f > 0\} \subset X \setminus E$. When we decrease the value of t, the super-level set $\{\varphi > t\}$ starts cutting E.

Recall that $x_E \in \partial E$ is a footpoint of minimizing geodesic from x to \overline{E} . We claim that for any t < 0 sufficiently close to 0, E_t is a perturbation of E supported in a small ball $B_r(x_E)$, i.e. $\{\varphi > t\} \cap E \subset B_r(x_E)$. To prove this claim, it is enough to observe that from $f \equiv 0$ on E, (5.14), and $B_{s'}(x) \subset X \setminus \overline{E}$, we get

(5.16)
$$\{\varphi > t\} \cap E \subset \{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus \overline{B_{s'}(x)} \text{ for any } t \in (-\delta, 0).$$

Moreover, for every $z \in \{\varphi > t\} \cap E$, the maximum defining $\varphi(z)$ is attained inside $B_{s'}(x)$, see (5.12) and the nearby discussion.

Now we wish to bound the distance from x_E to $\{\varphi > t\} \cap E$. For any $z \in \{\varphi > t\} \cap E$, there exists $x_z \in \overline{B_{s'}(x)}$ such that

$$\varphi(z) = \overline{\psi}(x_z) - \mathsf{d}(x_z, z) \le f(x_z) - \mathsf{d}(x_z, z) \le s' + \mathsf{d}(x, \overline{E}) + \mathsf{d}(x, \overline{E})$$

Hence

$$\mathsf{d}(x_z, z) \le \mathsf{d}(x, \overline{E}) + s' - \varphi(z) \le \mathsf{d}(x, \overline{E}) + s' - t \,.$$

In particular, we can bound the distance of $\{\varphi > t\} \cap E$ from x, and hence from x_E , and obtain

(5.17)
$$\{\varphi > t\} \cap E \subset B_r(x_E), \quad r := 2\mathsf{d}(x,\overline{E}) + s' + \delta.$$

Recalling that x can be chosen arbitrarily close to \overline{E} (see beginning of Step 3), and that $s', \delta > 0$ can be chosen arbitrarily small (see Step 3), we infer that $r := 2d(x, \overline{E}) + s' + \delta$ can be chosen arbitrarily small. It follows that, for every r > 0 arbitrarily small, one can perform the above construction in order to obtain $x_E \in \partial E$ and a family of inner perturbations $(E_t)_{t \in (-\delta,0)}$ of E, so that $E \setminus E_t \subset B_r(x_E)$.

Observe also that E_t is a non trivial perturbation of E, i.e. $\mathscr{H}^N(\{\varphi > t\} \cap E) > 0$. Indeed from (5.14) it is easily seen that $\{\varphi > t\} \cap E$ is non-empty and moreover it is open. Using (5.14) it is also readily seen that the inclusion " \subset " in (5.16) can be improved to the compact inclusion " \subseteq ".

Thus, from the combination of (5.10), (5.11), (5.13), (5.15) and (5.16), φ verifies the assumptions of Proposition 2.33 for some open subset $\Omega'' \subset X$ satisfying (note that Ω'' plays the role of Ω in Proposition 2.33)

(5.18)
$$\{\varphi > t\} \cap E \Subset \Omega'' \Subset \{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus \overline{B_{s'}(x)} =: \Omega'$$

Hence, for $t \in (-\delta, 0)$, E_t is a compactly supported inner perturbation of E with finite perimeter and

(5.19)
$$\left(\nabla\varphi\cdot\nu_{\{\varphi>t\}}\right)_{\text{int}} = \left(\nabla\varphi\cdot\nu_{\{\varphi>t\}}\right)_{\text{ext}} = 1, \quad \operatorname{Per}_{\{\varphi>t\}} \text{-a.e. on } \Omega''.$$

Step 5. Estimate for the perimeter.

We aim to prove that there exists t < 0, with |t| small enough, such that

(5.20)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_r(x_E)) - \operatorname{Per}(E_t, B_r(x_E)) > 0,$$

contradicting the local inner minimality of E. Let

$$F := E \cap \{\varphi > t\} = E \setminus E_t$$

Neglecting the regularity issues, the boundary of F has two components. The first one is along ∂E , with unit normal coinciding with the unit normal of ∂E . The second one is along the level set $\{\varphi = t\}$, where the unit normal vector ν_F pointing inside of F is $\nabla \varphi$. To make rigorous this description we rely on Theorem 2.29, together with the remark that the boundaries of $\{\varphi > t\}$ and E have negligible intersections for a.e. $t \in (-\delta, 0)$, for $\delta > 0$ sufficiently small. Let χ be a smooth cutoff function (see Lemma 2.51) with $\chi \equiv 1$ on a neighbourhood of F and $\chi \equiv 0$ on $X \setminus (\{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus B_{s'}(x))$. Notice that $\chi \nabla \varphi \in \mathcal{DM}^{\infty}(X)$, by (5.15). We can thus apply Theorem 2.28, with test function $f \equiv 1$, vector field $V = \chi \nabla \varphi$ and set of finite perimeter F, to obtain

$$\begin{split} \int_{F^{(1)}} \mathbf{\Delta} \varphi &= -\int_{\mathcal{F}F} \left(\nabla \varphi \cdot \nu_F \right)_{\text{int}} d\operatorname{Per} \\ &= -\int_{\mathcal{F}\{\varphi > t\} \cap E^{(1)}} \left(\nabla \varphi \cdot \nu_{\{\varphi > t\}} \right)_{\text{int}} d\operatorname{Per} \\ &- \int_{\mathcal{F}E \cap \{\varphi > t\}^{(1)}} \left(\nabla \varphi \cdot \nu_E \right)_{\text{int}} d\operatorname{Per} \\ &= -\operatorname{Per} \left(\mathcal{F}\{\varphi > t\} \cap E^{(1)} \right) - \int_{\mathcal{F}E \cap \{\varphi > t\}^{(1)}} \left(\nabla \varphi \cdot \nu_E \right)_{\text{int}} d\operatorname{Per} \\ &\leq -\operatorname{Per} \left(\mathcal{F}\{\varphi > t\} \cap E^{(1)} \right) + \operatorname{Per} \left(\mathcal{F}E \cap \{\varphi > t\}^{(1)} \right), \end{split}$$

where the third equality follows from Proposition 2.33 (see (5.18) and (5.19)), while the inequality follows from the sharp trace bound $|(\nabla \varphi \cdot \nu_E)_{int}| \leq 1$ in (2.13).

Since $\Delta \varphi > \varepsilon$ on a neighbourhood of F by (5.15) and (5.18), we get

(5.21)
$$-\operatorname{Per}\left(\mathcal{F}\{\varphi > t\} \cap E^{(1)}\right) + \operatorname{Per}\left(\mathcal{F}E \cap \{\varphi > t\}^{(1)}\right) > 0$$

Combining Theorem 2.29 with (5.17) and (5.21), we get the desired (5.20):

$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_r(x_E)) - \operatorname{Per}(E_t, B_r(x_E)) =$$
$$\operatorname{Per}\left(\mathcal{F}E \cap \{\varphi > t\}^{(1)}\right) - \operatorname{Per}\left(\mathcal{F}\{\varphi > t\} \cap E^{(1)}\right) > 0.$$

Step 6. Adjustments to cover the case of a general lower Ricci curvature bound $K \in \mathbb{R}$. In Step 2, the density h_{α} on X_{α} is a CD(K, N) density, yielding that $\log h_{\alpha}$ is semi-concave (thus locally Lipschitz and twice differentiable except at most at countably many points) and satisfies the differential inequality $(\log h_{\alpha})'' \leq -K$ in the distributional sense and point-wise except countably many points. The singular part of $\Delta d_{\overline{E}} \sqcup X \setminus \overline{E}$ is non-positive regardless of the value of $K \in \mathbb{R}$. One can then argue along the lines of Step 2 to globalize the bound $\Delta d_{\overline{E}} \leq -K d_{\overline{E}}$.

In Step 3, since in the contradiction argument we start from the assumption that (5.1) does not hold, arguing as before we can find an auxiliary function ψ with properties (i) to (iii) and such that

$$\Delta \psi(x) > -K \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}(x) \,,$$

that replaces the condition $\Delta \psi(x) > 0$ that we found in the case K = 0.

The construction of the functions $\hat{\psi}$ and $\overline{\psi}$ requires no modification, besides the natural ones for conditions (iv') and (iv"). Then, when building the function φ by duality as in (5.8), we only need to apply the general Theorem 4.9 to infer that

$$\Delta \varphi \ge \varepsilon \quad \text{on } \{\varphi > f - \delta\} \setminus B_{s'}(x),$$

also in this case. Basically, whenever K < 0, the argument by contradiction starts with a supporting function whose Laplacian is more positive than when K = 0. This compensates the fact that the Hopf-Lax semigroup might decrease the lower Laplacian bound, though it does it only in a controlled way.

Notice that the bound $\Delta d_{\overline{E}} \leq -K d_{\overline{E}}$ is sharp in the $N = \infty$ case. The sharp dimensional bound can be obtained by the following self-improving argument.

By the first part of Step 6 (see also Step 2), we know that h_{α} is a CD(K, N) density on the ray X_{α} for \mathfrak{q} -a.e. $\alpha \in Q$, i.e. it satisfies

(5.22)
$$(\log h_{\alpha})'' \leq -K - \frac{1}{N-1} ((\log h_{\alpha})')^2$$

in the sense of distributions and point-wise except countably many points. Moreover, from (5.6) and the first part of Step 6, we know that

(5.23)
$$(\log h_{\alpha})'(\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}) \leq -K \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \text{ on } X_{\alpha}, \text{ for } \mathfrak{q}\text{-a.e. } \alpha \in Q$$

Observing that the function $t_{K,N}$ defined in (1.1) satisfies the following initial value problem

$$\begin{cases} t'_{K,N}(x) &= -K - \frac{1}{N-1} (t_{K,N}(x))^2 \\ t'_{K,N}(0) &= 0 \end{cases}$$

on $I_{K,N}$, a standard argument via differential inequalities (using (5.22) and (5.23)) implies that

$$(\log h_{\alpha})' \circ \mathsf{d}_E \leq \mathsf{t}_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_E, \quad \text{for } \mathfrak{q}\text{-a.e. } \alpha \in Q.$$

Recalling the representation formula (5.6) and that the singular part of $\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \sqcup X \setminus \overline{E}$ is non-positive, we infer that $\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \leq \mathsf{t}_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$.

Step 7. Adjustments in case E is locally perimeter minimizing in Ω , i.e. proof of (5.3). The key observation is the following: if the Laplacian bound (5.3) holds in a neighbourhood of $\partial E \cap \Omega$, then it holds on $(X \setminus \overline{E}) \cap \mathcal{K}$. This can be proved along the lines of Step 2, since all the rays essentially partitioning $(X \setminus \overline{E}) \cap \mathcal{K}$ start from $\partial E \cap \Omega$: if we assume that the correct Laplacian bound holds in a neighbourhood of $\partial E \cap \Omega$, then the bound holds globally on $(X \setminus \overline{E}) \cap \mathcal{K}$ by one dimensional considerations along each ray and by the fact that the singular part of $\Delta d_{\overline{E}} \sqcup X \setminus \overline{E}$ is non-positive. One can then follow verbatim the previous argument by contradiction.

For the sake of the applications it will be useful to understand the regularity of the distance function from ∂E without the necessity of avoiding ∂E . Thanks to Theorem 5.2 we can prove that $\mathsf{d}_{\partial E}$ has measure valued Laplacian and that its singular contribution along ∂E is the surface measure of ∂E .

Proposition 5.4. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. Assume that E is locally perimeter minimizing inside an open domain $\Omega \subset X$, according to Definition 5.1 and let $\Omega' \subseteq \Omega$. Then $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} : X \to [0, \infty)$ has locally measure valued Laplacian in a neighbourhood U of $\partial E \cap \Omega'$. Moreover, the following representation formula holds:

(5.24)
$$\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} = \mathscr{H}^{N-1} \sqcup \partial E + \Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \sqcup (X \setminus \overline{E}), \quad on \ U \supset \partial E \cap \Omega'.$$

Proof. The proof relies on the following steps: first we will argue that $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$ has locally measure valued Laplacian, relying on Theorem 5.2 and on the volume bound for the tubular neighbourhood of ∂E in Lemma 2.41. Then we observe that the Laplacian of $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$ is absolutely continuous w.r.t. \mathscr{H}^{N-1} . The sought representation formula follows by computing the density of $\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \sqcup \partial E$ w.r.t. $\mathscr{H}^{N-1} \sqcup \partial E$ via a blow-up argument. The strategy is inspired by the proofs of [29, Lemma 7.5 and Theorem 7.4], dealing with the Laplacian of the distance from the boundary on noncollapsed RCD spaces.

Step 1. Our goal is to find a locally finite measure ν such that

$$\int_X \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N = - \int_X \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\nu \,,$$

for any Lipschitz function $\varphi: X \to \mathbb{R}$ with compact support.

Let us assume for simplicity that ∂E is compact, the general case can be handled with an additional cut-off argument.

By the coarea formula Theorem 2.12, for almost every r > 0, the superlevel set $\{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > r\}$ has finite perimeter. Moreover, the volume bound for the tubular neighbourhood of the boundary

$$\mathscr{H}^N(\{0 \le \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} < r\}) \le Cr\,,$$

that follows from Lemma 2.41, together with a further application of the coarea formula, yield the existence of a sequence (r_i) with $r_i \downarrow 0$ as $i \to \infty$ such that

(5.25)
$$\operatorname{Per}(\{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > r_i\}) \le C \text{ for any } i \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Since $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$ has measure valued Laplacian on $X \setminus \overline{E} = \{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > 0\}$, the bounded vector field $\nabla \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$ has measure valued divergence on the same domain. Therefore, applying Theorem 2.28 to the vector field $\varphi \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$ on the domain $\{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > r_i\}$ we infer that

(5.26)
$$\int_{\{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > r_i\}} \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^N = -\int_{\{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > r_i\}} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} - \int_X \varphi f_i \, \mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}(\{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > r_i\}) \, \mathrm{d}\mu$$

for some Borel functions f_i verifying

(5.27)
$$\|f_i\|_{L^{\infty}(\operatorname{Per}(\{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > r_i\}))} \le 1.$$

Thanks to (5.25) and (5.27), up to extracting a subsequence, the measures $f_i \operatorname{Per}(\{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > r_i\})$ weakly converge to a finite measure μ on X in duality with continuous functions. Passing to the limit in (5.26) as $i \to \infty$, we get

(5.28)
$$\int_{X} \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} = -\lim_{r_{i} \to 0} \int_{\{\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} > r_{i}\}} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} - \int_{X} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mu \,,$$

as we claimed.

The next observation is that the first term at the right hand side in (5.28) above is a linear function with sign (when K = 0, otherwise there is a correction term), therefore it is represented by a measure.

Indeed, combining (5.28) with Theorem 5.2, we have

$$\int_{X} \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} \ge K \int_{X} \varphi \, \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} - \int_{X} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mu \,,$$

for any $\varphi \in \operatorname{LIP}_c(X)$ s.t. $\varphi \ge 0$.

In particular $\varphi \mapsto \int \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla \overline{\mathsf{d}}_{\overline{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^N + \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mu - K \int \varphi \, \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^N$ is a non-negative linear map. Hence there exists a non-negative locally finite measure η such that

$$\int_{X} \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} + \int_{X} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mu - K \int_{X} \varphi \, \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} = \int_{X} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\eta \,,$$

for any $\varphi \in \operatorname{LIP}_c(X)$. This implies that $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$ has measure valued Laplacian on X.

Step 2. Thanks to Lemma 2.27, we have that $\Delta d_{\overline{E}} \ll \mathscr{H}^{N-1}$. To check that $\Delta d_{\overline{E}} \sqcup \partial E = \mathscr{H}^{N-1} \sqcup \partial E$, by standard differentiation of measures (recall that in general the perimeter measure of any set of finite perimeter is asymptotically doubling, therefore the differentiation theorem applies), it suffices to prove that

(5.29)
$$\lim_{r \downarrow 0} \frac{\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}(B_r(x))}{\operatorname{Per}(E, B_r(x))} = 1, \quad \text{for Per-a.e. } x \in \partial E$$

The validity of (5.29) can be proved thanks to Theorem 2.42. Indeed, it is sufficient to prove that the density estimate holds at regular boundary points of E, i.e. those points where the blow-up is a Euclidean half-space $\mathbb{H}^N \subset \mathbb{R}^N$.

Under this assumption, along the sequence $X_i := (X, \mathsf{d}/r_i, \mathscr{H}^N/r_i^N, x, E)$ of scaled spaces converging to the blow-up, the sets $E \subset X$ converge in L^1_{loc} to \mathbb{H}^N . By Theorem 2.42 the

convergence can be stenghtned to Kuratowski convergence of $\partial E_i \subset X_i$ to $\partial \mathbb{H}^N$, which implies in turn the uniform convergence of $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}: X_i \to \mathbb{R}$ to $\mathsf{d}_{\mathbb{H}^N}$. Moreover, this is easily seen to imply the $H^{1,2}_{\text{loc}}$ convergence of $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}: X_i \to \mathbb{R}$ to $\mathsf{d}_{\mathbb{H}^N}$. Then the distributional Laplacians of $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{E}}$ weakly converge as measures to the distributional Laplacian of $\mathsf{d}_{\mathbb{H}^N}$, and (5.29) follows from the standard properties of weak convergence.

Up to now, we have studied the properties of the distance function from a locally perimeter minimizing set, *outside of the set*. An inspection of the proof of Theorem 5.2 shows that we actually relied only on inner perturbations of the set E to obtain properties of the Laplacian of the distance from E outside of E.

As it is natural to expect, exploiting the full local minimality condition, we obtain sharper statements about the distance (and the signed distance) function from ∂E on both sides of E, whenever E is locally perimeter minimizing. Recall also that if $E \subset X$ is a set of finite perimeter, locally minimizing the perimeter functional, we can (and will) assume that E is open (up to choosing the suitable a.e. representative).

Theorem 5.5. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space. Let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter and suppose that it is locally perimeter minimizing inside an open domain $\Omega \subset X$, according to Definition 5.1. Let $\mathsf{d}_{\partial E} : X \to \mathbb{R}$ be the distance function from the boundary of E. Then $\mathsf{d}_{\partial E}$ has locally measure valued Laplacian on X. Moreover, for any open subset $\Omega' \subseteq \mathcal{K}$ (where \mathcal{K} was defined in (5.2)), it holds:

(5.30) $\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\partial E} \leq \mathsf{t}_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_{\partial E}$ on $E \cap \Omega'$, $\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\partial E} \leq \mathsf{t}_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_{\partial E}$ on $(X \setminus \overline{E}) \cap \Omega'$,

where $t_{K,N}$ was defined in (1.1). Moreover,

(5.31)
$$\Delta \mathsf{d}_{\partial E} \sqcup (\partial E \cap \Omega') = \mathscr{H}^{N-1} \sqcup (\partial E \cap \Omega')$$

Under the same assumptions, denoting by d_E^s the signed distance function from E (with the convention that it is positive outside of E and negative inside), d_E^s has measure valued Laplacian on $E \cap \Omega'$ and

(5.32)
$$\Delta \mathsf{d}_E^s \ge \mathsf{t}_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_E^s \quad on \ E \cap \Omega', \quad \Delta \mathsf{d}_E^s \le \mathsf{t}_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_E^s \quad on \ \left(X \setminus \overline{E}\right) \cap \Omega',$$

and

(5.33)
$$\Delta \mathsf{d}_E^s \sqcup (\partial E \cap \Omega') = 0.$$

Remark 5.6. With the same caveat about the interpretation of the Laplacian bounds when restricted to a measurable (possibly non-open) set as in Remark 5.3, the Laplacian bounds (5.30), (5.31), (5.32) and (5.33) actually hold more strongly by replacing Ω' with \mathcal{K} .

Proof. The first part of the statement follows from Theorem 5.2 and Proposition 5.4, applied to the distance from \overline{E} and to the distance from $\overline{X \setminus E}$. Notice indeed that, under our assumptions on E, also $X \setminus E$ is locally perimeter minimizing inside Ω .

To deal with the signed distance function d_E^s , notice that it coincides with $\mathsf{d}_{\partial E}$ on $\left(X \setminus \overline{E}\right) \cap K$ and with $-\mathsf{d}_{\partial E}$ on $E \cap K$. Then, arguing as in the proof of Proposition 5.4, it is possible to prove that d_E^s has measure valued Laplacian and (5.32) follows.

To determine the restriction of Δd_E^s to ∂E , it is enough to adjust the argument in Step 2 of the proof of Proposition 5.4. The key remark is that, when blowing up, the distance function from the boundary converges to the distance function from the half-space, whose distributional Laplacian has a singular contribution given by the surface measure of the hyperplane. The signed distance function, instead, converges to the signed distance function from the half-space after blowing up, which is a coordinate function, hence in particular it is harmonic. This shows, through the density estimate via blow-up, that (5.33) holds.

The range of applications of Theorem 5.2 and Theorem 5.5 is expected to be broad. For the sake of illustration, here we present an extension of a celebrated property of minimal surfaces in manifolds with positive Ricci curvature, the so-called Frankel's theorem. As another application, in section 6 we will investigate some consequences of the mean curvature bounds at the level of regularity.

It is a classical fact that two smooth minimal hypersurfaces in a manifold with (strictly) positive Ricci curvature must intersect each other. This is known as Frankel's theorem after [63], where similar results were obtained under the stronger assumption of positive sectional curvature. In the present formulation the statement appears in [115], whose proof we can now follow, given our understanding of mean curvature bounds for locally perimeter minimizing sets on RCD spaces, after Theorem 5.2 and Theorem 5.5.

Theorem 5.7 (Generalized Frankel's Theorem). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(N-1, N)$ metric measure space. Let $\Sigma_1, \Sigma_2 \subset X$ be closed sets such that, for any i = 1, 2 and any $x \in \Sigma_i$, there exist a ball $B_r(x)$ and a set of finite perimeter $E \subset X$ such that E is locally perimeter minimizing in $B_{2r}(x)$ and $\Sigma_i \cap B_r(x) = \partial E \cap B_r(x)$. Then

$$\Sigma_1 \cap \Sigma_2 \neq \emptyset$$
.

Proof. Let d_1 and d_2 denote d_{Σ_1} and d_{Σ_2} respectively and let $d := d_1 + d_2$. Assume by contradiction that $\Sigma_1 \cap \Sigma_2 = \emptyset$. Then it is easily seen that \overline{d} attains one of its minima at a point $x \in X \setminus (\Sigma_1 \cup \Sigma_2)$. Indeed it is sufficient to consider a minimizing geodesic between Σ_1 and Σ_2 whose length is $d(\Sigma_1, \Sigma_2) > 0$ and pick a point inside it.

By Theorem 5.2,

$$\Delta d_1 \leq -(N-1)d_1$$
, and $\Delta d_2 \leq -(N-1)d_2$, on $X \setminus (\Sigma_1 \cup \Sigma_2)$

Hence

(5.34)
$$\Delta \overline{\mathsf{d}} \leq -(N-1)\overline{\mathsf{d}}, \quad \text{on } X \setminus (\Sigma_1 \cup \Sigma_2).$$

In particular, there is a neighbourhood U of x such that d is superharmonic on U and attains a minimum at the interior point x. The strong maximum principle implies that \bar{d} is constant in a neighbourhood of x, that contradicts the strict superharmonicity of \bar{d} in (5.34), since $\bar{d}(x) > 0$.

Remark 5.8. The assumptions of Theorem 5.7 cover in particular the classical case of smooth minimal hypersurfaces in closed manifolds with positive Ricci curvature. Indeed, as we already mentioned, smooth minimal hypersurfaces are, locally, perimeter minimizing boundaries.

6. Regularity theory

This section is dedicated to the partial regularity theory for minimal boundaries on non collapsed RCD spaces. Our main result will be that they are topologically regular away from sets of ambient codimension three, and from the boundary of the space. Besides from a sharp Hausdorff dimension estimate (see Theorem 6.29), we will obtain also a Minkowski estimate for the quantitative singular set (see Theorem 6.39). Following a classical pattern, these results will be achieved through two intermediate steps:

- an ε -regularity result, Theorem 6.8 showing that under certain assumptions at a given location and scale a minimal boundary is topologically regular;
- the analysis dedicated to guarantee that the assumptions of the ε -regularity theorem are verified at many locations and scales along the minimal boundary. This is pursued as follows:

- in subsection 6.3, via dimension reduction arguments, we prove sharp Hausdorff dimension estimates of the singular set (see Theorem 6.29). Here the arguments depart from the classical ones: in the Euclidean (resp. smooth) setting, minimal boundaries satisfy a very powerful monotonicity formula (resp. up to a lower order term) which implies that every tangent space to a minimal boundary is a cone. In the present non-smooth setting, it seems not possible to repeat the Euclidean/smooth computations and it is not clear if such a (perturbed) monotonicity formula holds;
- in subsection 6.2 we prove sharp perimeter bounds for the equidistant sets from locally minimal boundaries which will be used in subsection 6.4 to obtain the quantitative regularity results (see Theorem 6.39) through a series of covering arguments that control the regularity of the space and the regularity of the minimal boundary together. The interpretation of minimality via Laplacian bounds on the distance function obtained in subsection 5.1 will play a key role here.

As some examples will show, the threshold dimension for the full regularity is lower in this framework than in the Euclidean case: our Hausdorff codimension three estimate for the singular set is sharp (see Remark 6.28), moreover, already in ambient dimension 4 there are examples of tangent cones with no Euclidean splittings (see Remark 6.7) and of topologically irregular minimal boundaries.

6.1. An ε -regularity theorem. The aim of this subsection is to establish an ε -regularity result for minimal boundaries. This will provide a (weak) counterpart of the classical statement for minimal boundaries in the Euclidean setting.

Usually, the outcome of an ε -regularity theorem is that if a certain *solution* is close enough to a rigid model then it is *regular*. The celebrated result for minimal boundaries in the Euclidean case from [54] says that a minimal boundary contained in a sufficiently small strip around a hyperplane is analytic.

Arguably, and as elementary examples show, this is too much to hope for in the present setting. Our ε -regularity result will be more in the spirit of Reifenberg's original approach: we will show that a minimal boundary which is close enough to the boundary of a half-space (in the Gromov-Haudorff sense) is topologically regular.

This could be considered as the counterpart for minimal boundaries of the celebrated ε -regularity result for manifolds with lower Ricci curvature bounds obtained in [49, 41] and extended to RCD spaces in [88], see Theorem 2.5.

To avoid confusion let us clarify that in this subsection by local perimeter minimizer in an open domain we intend that the perimeter is minimized among all the competitors that are perturbations inside the domain. This is a much stronger requirement than the one considered in Definition 5.1 to obtain mean curvature bounds. For smooth hypersurfaces in smooth ambient spaces, Definition 5.1 would correspond to minimality (i.e. vanishing mean curvature), while here we will be concerned with locally area minimizers.

Moreover, this subsection will be independent of the theory of mean curvature bounds that we have developed so far. Mean curvature bounds will enter into play later on, when proving that the assumptions of the ε -regularity theorem are in force at many locations and scales, see subsection 6.2 and subsection 6.3.

Let us introduce some useful terminology, adapting the notion of flatness from the Euclidean to the non smooth and non flat case. With respect to the Euclidean realm, in the non flat framework there are many more *rigid* situations to be considered. This is also due to the following result, yielding existence of a large family of *flat* minimal boundaries.

Lemma 6.1. Let $(Y, \mathsf{d}_Y, \mathscr{H}^{N-1})$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(0, N-1)$ metric measure space and let $X := \mathbb{R} \times Y$ be endowed with the canonical product metric measure structure. Let $E := \{t < 0\}$,

where we denoted by t the coordinate of the Euclidean factor \mathbb{R} . Then E is a perimeter minimizing set.

Proof. The vector field ∇t is easily checked to be a calibration for E, (t is harmonic, hence ∇t has vanishing divergence). The conclusion follows from a classical calibration argument, exploiting Theorem 2.21 and Theorem 2.29 as in the smooth setting.

Recall that convergence in the L^1 strong sense of sets of finite perimeter along pmGH converging sequences of metric measure spaces is metrizable, see [6, Appendix A]. By the above, we are entitled to give the following.

Definition 6.2 (ε -flat points). Let $\varepsilon > 0$. If $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(-\varepsilon, N)$ metric measure space and $E \subset X$ is a set of finite perimeter, perimeter minimizing in $B_2(x) \subset X$ such that:

- there exists an RCD(0, N-1) metric measure space $(Y, \mathsf{d}_Y, \mathscr{H}^{N-1}, y)$ such that the ball $B_2(x) \subset X$ is ε -GH close to the ball $B_2((0, y)) \subset \mathbb{R} \times Y$;
- *E* is ε -close on $B_2(x)$ in the L^1 topology to $\{t < 0\} \subset \mathbb{R} \times Y$ and $\partial E \cap B_2(x)$ is ε -GH close to $\{t = 0\} \cap B_2(0, y) \subset \mathbb{R} \times Y$;

then we shall say that E is ε -flat at x in $B_2(x)$.

The notion of ε -flat set at x in $B_r(x)$ can be introduced analogously by scaling.

Definition 6.3 (ε -regular points). Let $\varepsilon > 0$. If $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(-\varepsilon, N)$ metric measure space and $E \subset X$ is a set of finite perimeter, perimeter minimizing in $B_2(x) \subset X$, such that:

- the ball $B_2(x) \subset X$ is ε -GH close to the ball $B_2(0^N) \subset \mathbb{R}^N$;
- E is ε -close on $B_2(x)$ in the L^1 topology to $\{t < 0\} \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ and $\partial E \cap B_2(x)$ is ε -GH close to $\{t = 0\} \cap B_2(0^N) \subset \mathbb{R}^N$, where we denoted by t one of the canonical coordinates on \mathbb{R}^N ;

then we shall say that E is ε -regular at x in $B_2(x)$.

The notion of ε -regular set at x in $B_r(x)$ can be introduced analogously by scaling.

Remark 6.4. Let $E \subset X$ be perimeter minimizing inside an open domain $\Omega \subset X$. Let $x \in \partial E$ and assume that there exists an $\operatorname{RCD}(0, N-1)$ metric measure space $(Y, \mathsf{d}_Y, \mathscr{H}^{N-1}, y)$ such that, denoting by t the coordinate of the split factor \mathbb{R} in the product $\mathbb{R} \times Y$ with canonical product metric measure structure,

$$\{(\{t < 0\}, (0, y), \mathbb{R} \times Y)\} \in \operatorname{Tan}_x(E, X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$$

Then, for any $\varepsilon > 0$ and any $r_0 > 0$, there exists $0 < r < r_0$ such that E is εr -flat in $B_r(x)$. This is a direct consequence of Theorem 2.42, together with the very definition of tangent to a set of finite perimeter.

Analogously, if

$$\{(\{t < 0\}, 0^N, \mathbb{R}^N)\} \in \operatorname{Tan}_x(E, X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$$

then for any $\varepsilon > 0$ and for any $r_0 > 0$ there exists $0 < r < r_0$ such that E is εr -regular at x on $B_r(x)$.

Below, we shall fix the scale r = 1. As we already argued, the statements are scale invariant, therefore this is not a loss of generality.

The stability of perimeter minimizers allows to get a measure bound out from Gromov-Hausdorff closeness.

Lemma 6.5 (Perimeter density estimate for perimeter minimizers). For any $\delta > 0$ there exists $\varepsilon = \varepsilon(\delta, N) > 0$ such that the following holds. If $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\text{RCD}(-\varepsilon, N)$

metric measure space, $E \subset X$ is perimeter minimizing in $B_4(x)$, $x \in \partial E$ and E is ε -regular at x in $B_2(x)$, then

(6.1)
$$1-\delta \leq \frac{\operatorname{Per}(E,B_1(x))}{\omega_{N-1}} \leq 1+\delta,$$

where ω_{N-1} denotes the volume of the unit ball in \mathbb{R}^{N-1} .

Proof. The statement can be proved by a contradiction argument.

Consider a sequence of sets of finite perimeter $E_n \subset X_n$, where $x_n \in \partial E_n$, $(X_n, \mathsf{d}_n, \mathscr{H}^N)$ are $\operatorname{RCD}(-1/n, N)$ metric measure spaces, E_n is 1/n-regular in $B_2(x_n)$ and perimeter minimizing in $B_4(x_n)$. Then the following holds: the balls $B_2(x_n) \subset (X_n, \mathsf{d}_n, \mathscr{H}^N, x_n)$ are converging to $B_2(0^N) \subset (\mathbb{R}^N, \mathsf{d}_{eucl}, \mathscr{H}^N, 0^N)$ in the pmGH topology and the sets of finite perimeter E_n are converging to \mathbb{H}^N on $B_2(0^N)$ in the L^1_{loc} -topology, with boundaries ∂E_n Hausdorff converging to the boundary $\partial \mathbb{H}^N$ on $B_2(x_n)$. Then

$$\operatorname{Per}(E_n, B_1(x_n)) \to \operatorname{Per}(\mathbb{H}^N, B_1(0^N)) = \omega_{N-1}, \text{ as } n \to \infty,$$

thanks to the weak convergence of perimeter measures in Theorem 2.42 and the observation that $Per(\mathbb{H}^N, \partial B_1(0^N)) = 0.$

Remark 6.6. Let us recall that we can associate to any locally area minimizing cone $C \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ with vertex at $0 \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ its density

$$\Theta_{0,C} := \frac{\operatorname{Per}(C, B_1(0))}{\omega_{N-1}} = \frac{\operatorname{Per}(C, B_r(0))}{\omega_{N-1}r^{N-1}}, \quad \text{for any } 0 < r < \infty$$

Then, among all the possible densities of minimal cones $C \subset \mathbb{R}^N$, the halfspace attains the minimal one, and there is a strictly positive gap between the density of the half-space and the densities of all the other minimal cones.

This can be rephrased by saying that there exists $c_N > 0$ such that, for any minimal cone $C \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ with vertex at 0^N and different from the half-space,

(6.2)
$$\Theta_{0,C} > 1 + c_N = \Theta_{0,\mathbb{H}^N} + c_N.$$

The statement is classical, and it can be proved arguing by contradiction by relying on the regularity theory for perimeter minimizers. More in details, the density at the vertex of a cone equals its density at infinity, which is independent of the chosen base point. Namely

(6.3)
$$\Theta_{0,C} = \lim_{r \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{Per}(C, B_r(0))}{\omega_{N-1} r^{N-1}} = \lim_{r \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{Per}(C, B_r(p))}{\omega_{N-1} r^{N-1}}$$

for any $p \in \partial C$. By the regularity theory, we can choose p to be a regular boundary point and apply the monotonicity formula to infer that

(6.4)
$$\Theta_{0,C} \ge \lim_{r \to 0} \frac{\operatorname{Per}(C, B_r(p))}{\omega_{N-1} r^{N-1}} = \Theta_{0,\mathbb{H}^N} \,.$$

The argument above also shows that a cone with the same density of the half-space must be the half-space.

In order to prove (6.2) we argue by contradiction. If there is a sequence of cones C_n , all different from the half-space, and with densities converging to the density of the half-plane, by compactness and stability we can extract a subsequence converging to a perimeter minimizer. The density at infinity of this limit minimizer is easily seen to equal Θ_{0,\mathbb{H}^N} . By the above considerations, the limit is the half-space. By the ε -regularity theorem C_n is smooth on $B_1(0)$ for any sufficiently large n. This is a contradiction to the assumption that C_n is a cone different from the half-space.

In the Euclidean theory minimal boundaries are smooth, if the ambient dimension is less or equal than 7. Moreover, they are smooth in any dimension in a region where they are sufficiently flat. These statements are the outcome of the classification of minimal cones up to dimension 7 and of the already mentioned ε -regularity theorem in [54].

Notice that Lemma 6.1 shows that there is no hope for such a statement in our setting: consider a (possibly singular) Alexandrov space of dimension two and its product with a line, then the Alexandrov space is a minimal boundary inside the product. Hence the best regularity we can achieve for minimal boundaries in ambient dimension three is the regularity of two dimensional Alexandrov spaces.

Nevertheless one might hope that sufficiently flat minimal boundaries in the sense of Definition 6.2 have flat tangents (i.e. 0-flat). It turns that this is not the case, at least when the ambient dimension is greater than 4, due to the following.

Remark 6.7. Denote by \mathbb{S}_r^3 the three dimensional sphere of radius r endowed with the canonical Riemannian metric, and by \mathbb{H}_r^3 the upper hemisphere. Let also 0 denote the tip of the cone. In [110] it is shown that the cone $C(\mathbb{H}_r^3)$ is perimeter minimizing in $B_1(0) \subset C(\mathbb{S}_r^3)$, for r < 1 sufficiently close to 1.

The effect of this remark is that in our framework there cannot be an improvement of flatness, as it happens in the classical case, at least for ambient dimension greater than 4. The best we can hope for is that flatness is preserved along scales.

Theorem 6.8 (ε -regularity). Let N > 1 be fixed. For any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $\delta = \delta(\varepsilon, N) > 0$ such that the following holds. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(-\delta, N)$ metric measure space, $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter, $x \in \partial E$ be such that E is perimeter minimizing on $B_4(x)$ and E is δ -regular in $B_2(x)$; then for any $y \in \partial E \cap B_1(x)$ and for any 0 < r < 1, E is ε r-regular in $B_r(y)$.

Moreover, for any $0 < \alpha < 1$, there exists $\delta = \delta(\alpha, N) > 0$ such that if X and E are as above (in particular, $x \in \partial E$ and E is δ -regular at x in $B_2(x)$), then $\partial E \cap B_1(x)$ is C^{α} -homeomorphic to the ball $B_1(0^{N-1}) \subset \mathbb{R}^{N-1}$.

Proof. We argue by contradiction. Let us suppose that the conclusion is not true. Then we can find $\varepsilon > 0$, a sequence of $\operatorname{RCD}(-1/n, N)$ metric measure spaces $(X_n, \mathsf{d}_n, \mathscr{H}^N, x_n)$ and sets of locally minimal perimeter $E_n \subset X_n$ such that $x_n \in \partial E_n$, E_n is 1/n-regular at x_n in $B_2(x_n)$ but there exist $y_n \in B_1(x_n) \cap \partial E_n$ and $r_n > 0$ such that:

- (i) E_n is εr -regular at y_n in $B_r(y_n)$ for any $r_n < r < 1$ and for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$;
- (ii) E_n is not $\varepsilon r_n/2$ -regular at y_n in $B_{r_n/2}(y_n)$.

It is easy to check that these assumptions force $r_n \to 0$. Moreover, we can assume $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough so that $\delta > 0$ in (6.1) is smaller than the density gap c_N of (6.2).

Now let us rescale along the sequence in order to let the critical scales r_n become scale 1. If we do so, letting $\tilde{X}_n := (X_n, \mathsf{d}_n/r_n, \mathscr{H}^N, y_n)$ and looking at the sets E_n in the rescaled metric measure spaces, by Theorem 2.5, \tilde{X}_n converge in the pmGH topology to $(\mathbb{R}^N, \mathsf{d}_{eucl}, \mathscr{H}^N, 0^N)$. Moreover, thanks to Theorem 2.42 the sets E_n converge in the L^1_{loc} topology to an entire minimizer of the perimeter $F \subset \mathbb{R}^N$.

Taking into account (i) and Lemma 6.5, we can also infer that

(6.5)
$$1 - \delta \le \frac{\Pr(F, B_r(0^N))}{\omega_{N-1} r^{N-1}} \le 1 + \delta, \text{ for any } 1 < r < \infty.$$

Since F is an entire perimeter minimizer in \mathbb{R}^N , the standard Euclidean monotonicity formula yields that

(6.6)
$$r \mapsto \frac{\operatorname{Per}(F, B_r(z))}{\omega_{N-1}r^{N-1}}$$

is an increasing function, for any $z \in \partial F$. By (6.5), that guarantees compactness of the sequence of scalings $F_{0,r}$ of F for r > 1, we are allowed to consider a blow-down G of F. A standard consequence of the monotonic formula is that G is an entire minimal cone in \mathbb{R}^N . Moreover, by (6.5) and our choice of $\delta > 0$, we have that

$$1 - \delta \le \Theta_{0,G} \le 1 + \delta \le 1 + c_N$$

Hence, by the Euclidean density gap Remark 6.6 and monotonicity, we infer that $\Theta_G = 1$. Therefore

(6.7)
$$\lim_{r \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{Per}(F, B_r(0))}{\omega_{N-1} r^{N-1}} = \Theta_{0,G} = 1.$$

Observe that the density at infinity of the entire minimal surface F is independent of the base point $z \in \partial F$, as one can easily verify. Moreover, by De-Giorgi's theorem, there exists $z_0 \in F \cap B_1(0)$ such that

(6.8)
$$\lim_{r \to 0} \frac{\operatorname{Per}(F, B_r(z_0))}{\omega_{N-1}r^{N-1}} = 1.$$

Relying again on the monotonicity formula, by (6.7) and (6.8) we infer that

$$\frac{\operatorname{Per}(F, B_r(z_0))}{\omega_{N-1}r^{N-1}} = 1, \quad \text{for any } 0 < r < \infty.$$

Then with a standard argument we obtain that F is a half-space \mathbb{H}^N passing through 0.

By condition (ii) above, the sets E_n , when considered in the scaled metric measure spaces \tilde{X}_n , are not $\varepsilon/2$ -regular at x_n in $B_{1/2}(x_n)$. This clearly gives a contradiction, since their limit is a half-space, as we just argued; in particular, they are $\varepsilon/2$ -regular at x_n in $B_{1/2}(x_n)$ as soon as n is large enough.

The second part of the statement follows from the previous one via Reifenberg's theorem for metric spaces, see for instance [41, Appendix 1]. \Box

Corollary 6.9. Let N > 1 be fixed. Then there exists $\delta = \delta(N) > 0$ such that the following holds. If (M^N, g) is a smooth N-dimensional Riemannian manifold and $E \subset M$ is a set of locally finite perimeter such that, for some $x \in M$ and r > 0,

- (i) $\operatorname{Ric}_M \geq -\delta r^{-2}$ on $B_{4r}(x)$;
- (ii) E is perimeter minimizing in $B_{4r}(x)$;
- (iii) E is δ -regular at x on $B_{2r}(x)$.

Then $\partial E \cap B_r(x)$ is smooth.

Proof. We only need to verify that all tangent cones at all points $x \in \partial E \cap B_r(x)$ are Euclidean half-spaces. Then the classical regularity in Geometric Measure Theory provides smoothness.

To this aim, observe that, by Theorem 6.8, all the tangent cones at any $x \in \partial E \cap B_r(x)$ are entire perimeter minimizers in \mathbb{R}^n close to the Euclidean half-space at all scales. Then an argument analogous to the one exploited in the proof of Theorem 6.8, relying on the Euclidean density gap (see Remark 6.6), shows that the tangent cones are half-spaces. \Box

Remark 6.10. In Corollary 6.9 there is no assumption on the injectivity radius of the Riemannian manifold, nor on the full curvature tensor, which are the classical assumptions for the ε -regularity theorems for minimal surfaces on Riemannian manifolds, see for instance [47, 113].

Remark 6.11. Corollary 6.9 should be compared with some previous results obtained in [76] and [79, Section 4]. Therein, uniform Reifenberg flatness was proved for minimal bubbles w.r.t. families of smooth Riemannian metrics g_{ε} uniformly converging to a background metric g on a fixed manifold M. In this regard Corollary 6.9 is much stronger, since it

deals with a weaker notion of convergence of metrics. Moreover, Theorem 6.8 shows that ambient regularity is not a key assumption for Reifenberg flatness, provided there is a synthetic lower Ricci bound on the background.

6.2. Sharp perimeter bounds for the equidistant sets from minimal boundaries. In this subsection we consider again local perimeter minimizers in the sense of Definition 5.1. Our goal is to prove some sharp perimeter bounds for the equidistant sets from minimal boundaries which will turn to be very useful to establish the quantitative regularity results in subsection 6.4. The interpretation of minimality via Laplacian bounds on the distance function obtained in subsection 5.1 will play a key role here.

The following useful lemma is essentially taken from [29], see in particular the proof of Theorem 7.4 therein. We omit the proof that can be obtained relying on Proposition 5.4, with arguments similar to those appearing in the proofs of previous results in this note.

Lemma 6.12. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter which locally minimizes the perimeter in an open domain $\Omega \subset X$ according to Definition 5.1. Then, for any Lipschitz function $\varphi : X \to \mathbb{R}$ with compact support in Ω , it holds:

(6.9)
$$\int \varphi \,\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}(\{\mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} > r\}) = \int_{\{0 \le \mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} < r\}} \mathrm{d}\operatorname{div}(\varphi \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}}), \quad \text{for a.e. } r > 0.$$

Remark 6.13. The local perimeter minimizing assumption above is used only to infer regularity properties of the distance function, namely the fact that it has measure valued Laplacian whose singular part on the boundary of the set is the surfaces measure, rather than to obtain specific mean curvature bounds. Indeed, the conclusion of Lemma 6.12 holds for the boundary of any smooth set on a smooth Riemannian manifold.

In order to ease the notation, let us denote by E^t the open t-enlargement of E, i.e.

(6.10)
$$E^{t} := \{ x \in X : \mathsf{d}(x, \bar{E}) < t \}$$

We will need to compare the perimeter measure of the set E and the measures obtained by normalizing the restriction of the ambient volume measure to a tubular neighbourhood of the set. Again, for all smooth hypersurfaces in the smooth Riemannian setting, the perimeter and such a Minkowski-type measure coincide, even though they do not for general sets. The next result states that the perimeter minimality condition is robust enough to guarantee such an extra regularity also in the RCD setting.

Proposition 6.14. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter which locally minimizes the perimeter in an open domain $\Omega \subset X$ according to Definition 5.1. For any $0 < \varepsilon < 1$, let

$$\mu_{\varepsilon}^{+} := \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathscr{H}^{N} \sqcup \{ 0 \leq \mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} < \varepsilon \} \quad and \quad \mu_{\varepsilon}^{-} := \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \mathscr{H}^{N} \sqcup \{ 0 \leq \mathsf{d}_{E^{c}} < \varepsilon \} \,.$$

Then both μ_{ε}^+ and μ_{ε}^- weakly converge to Per_E on Ω as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Proof. Let us prove the weak convergence to the perimeter of μ_{ε}^+ . The weak convergence of μ_{ε}^- can be proved with an analogous argument, replacing $\mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}}$ with d_{E^c} .

The family of measures μ_{ε}^+ has locally uniformly bounded mass, as it follows from Lemma 2.41. We claim that for any weak limit μ of the sequence of measures $\mu_{\varepsilon_i}^+$, where $\varepsilon_i \downarrow 0$ as $i \to \infty$, it holds $\mu = \operatorname{Per}_E$.

Let us start from the inequality $\mu \geq \operatorname{Per}_E$. Letting $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^+: X \to \mathbb{R}$ be defined by $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^+(x) = 1$ on $\overline{E}, \, \varphi_{\varepsilon}^+ = 0$ on $X \setminus E^{\varepsilon}$ and

$$\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{+} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} (\varepsilon - \mathsf{d}(x, \overline{E})), \text{ on } E^{\varepsilon} \setminus E,$$
it holds

$$\mu_{\varepsilon}^{+} = \left| \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}^{+} \right| \mathscr{H}^{N} \,.$$

Moreover, it is easy to check that φ_{ε}^+ converge locally in L^1 to χ_E . Hence, by the lower semicontinuity of the total variation (in localized form), it is easy to infer that, for any open set $A \subset \Omega$ such that $\mu(\partial A) = 0$,

$$\operatorname{Per}(E, A) \leq \liminf_{i \to \infty} \mu_{\varepsilon_i}^+(A) = \mu(A)$$

To prove the converse inequality, let us focus for simplicity on the case K = 0, the general case introduces only an additional error term of lower order. Let us consider any non-negative Lipschitz function $\varphi: X \to [0, \infty)$ with compact support in Ω . We claim that

$$\int \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mu \leq \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per},$$

which will imply the inequality $\mu \leq \operatorname{Per}_E$.

To prove this claim, we rely on Lemma 6.12. Indeed, for a.e. r > 0 sufficiently small, it holds that

$$\int \varphi \,\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}(\{\mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} > r\}) = \int_{\{\mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} < r\}} \mathrm{d}\operatorname{div}(\varphi \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}}) \,\mathrm{d}_{\bar{E}} \,\mathrm{d}_{$$

Hence, for a.e. r > 0, using the Leibniz rule for the divergence, Theorem 5.2 and Proposition 5.4, we get

$$\begin{split} \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d} \operatorname{Per}(\{\mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} > r\}) &= \int_{E^r} \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N + \int_{E^r} \varphi \mathbf{\Delta} \mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} \\ &\leq \int_{E^r} \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N + \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d} \operatorname{Per}_E \, . \end{split}$$

Therefore, for any s > 0 sufficiently small, by the coarea formula we get

$$\begin{split} \int_{E^s} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N &= \int_0^s \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}(\{\mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} > r\}) \\ &\leq \int_0^s \left(\int_{E^r} \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\bar{E}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N + \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_E \right) \\ &\leq s \operatorname{Lip}(\varphi) \mathscr{H}^N(E^s \cap \operatorname{spt}\varphi) + s \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_E \, . \end{split}$$

Hence

$$\begin{split} \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mu &= \lim_{i \to \infty} \frac{1}{s_i} \int_{E^{s_i}} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N \\ &\leq \limsup_{s \to 0} \frac{1}{s} \left(s \operatorname{Lip}(\varphi) \mathscr{H}^N(E^s \cap \operatorname{spt}\varphi) + s \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_E \right) \\ &= \int \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_E \,, \end{split}$$

where we used Lemma 2.41 in the last inequality. This concludes the proof of the inequality $\mu \leq \operatorname{Per}_E$ and hence the proof.

Let us introduce the notation Σ for the boundary ∂E of a set of finite perimeter E which is locally perimeter minimizing in $\Omega \subset X$ and let us denote, for any h > 0,

$$\Sigma^h := \left\{ x \in \Omega \, : \, \mathsf{d}(E, x) = h \right\}.$$

The next result is a kind of monotonicity formula for equidistant sets from minimal boundaries. Its proof is inspired by [33, Lemma 2], which deals with the Euclidean case. The Laplacian bound for the distance from a locally minimizing set of finite perimeter under lower Ricci curvature bounds (obtained in Theorem 5.2) allows to extend it to the present framework.

Proposition 6.15. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter which locally minimizes the perimeter in an open domain $\Omega \subset X$ according to Definition 5.1. Let h > 0 be fixed. Let $\Gamma \subset \Sigma^h$ be any compact set and denote

(6.11)
$$\Gamma_{\Sigma} := \{ y \in \Sigma \cap \Omega : \mathsf{d}(x, y) = h \text{ for some } x \in \Gamma \},\$$

(6.12)
$$G := \{ x \in \Omega : \mathsf{d}_{\Gamma_{\Sigma}}(x) + \mathsf{d}_{\Gamma}(x) = h \}.$$

If $G \in \mathcal{K}$, where \mathcal{K} has been defined in (5.2), then

(6.13)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E^{h}, \Gamma) \leq \operatorname{Per}(E, \Gamma_{\Sigma}) + \int_{G} \operatorname{t}_{K,N}(\mathsf{d}_{E}) \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} ,$$

where $t_{K,N}$ was defined in (1.1), and

(6.14)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E^{h},\Gamma) \leq \begin{cases} \operatorname{Per}(E,\Gamma_{\Sigma})\cos\left(\sqrt{\frac{K}{N-1}}h\right)^{N-1} & \text{if } K > 0\\ \operatorname{Per}(E,\Gamma_{\Sigma}) & \text{if } K = 0\\ \operatorname{Per}(E,\Gamma_{\Sigma})\cosh\left(\sqrt{\frac{-K}{N-1}}h\right)^{N-1} & \text{if } K < 0 \,. \end{cases}$$

Remark 6.16. Note that G is made by the union of minimizing geodesics connecting Γ_{Σ} with Σ along which d_E is attained.

Remark 6.17. The bounds obtained in Proposition 6.15 are sharp. Indeed it is easily seen that equality is achieved in the model spaces:

- for K > 0, let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be the N-dimensional round sphere of constant sectional curvature K/(N-1) and E be a half-sphere. It is a standard fact that E is locally perimeter minimizing inside a sufficiently small open domain Ω . It is immediate to see that Σ^h is (part of the boundary of) a spherical cap and one can check that equality is attained in (6.14) by direct computations;
- for K = 0, let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be the N-dimensional Euclidean space and E be a half-space. It is a standard fact that E is locally perimeter minimizing inside any open domain Ω . It is immediate to see that Σ^h is (part of the boundary of) an equidistant half space and that equality is attained in (6.14);
- for K < 0, let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be the N-dimensional hyperbolic space of constant sectional curvature K/(N-1) and E be a horo-ball. It is a standard fact that E is locally perimeter minimizing inside any open domain Ω . Also in this case, one can check that equality is attained in (6.14) by direct computations.

Proof. Notice that G is the set spanned by those rays connecting Γ_{Σ} to Γ . We would like to apply the Gauss-Green integration by parts formula to the vector field ∇d_E on G. Indeed, at an heuristic level, the boundary of G is made of three parts, Γ_{Σ} , Γ and some *lateral* faces whose unit normal we expect to be orthogonal to ∇d_E . Then the conclusion would follow from the fact that div $\nabla d_E \leq t_{K,N} \circ d_E$, by Theorem 5.2.

In order to make the argument rigorous, we are going to approximate the characteristic function of the set G (which in general may not be regular enough), by suitable cut-off functions.

Let us introduce the shortened notation $\overline{\mathbf{d}}$ for the distance from \overline{E} . Moreover, let us denote by \mathbf{d}_{Γ} the distance function from the compact set Γ in the statement. Then, for any $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_0)$ let us set

$$\varphi_{\varepsilon} := \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(h + \varepsilon - (\bar{\mathsf{d}} + \mathsf{d}_{\Gamma}) \right)_{+} \,,$$

where we denoted by $(\cdot)_+$ the positive part. For any $\delta \in (0, h)$, we introduce the monotone function g_{δ} satisfying:

$$g_{\delta}(0) = g'_{\delta}(0) = 0, \quad g''_{\delta} = \frac{1}{\delta} \left(\chi_{[0,\delta]} - \chi_{[h-\delta,h]} \right).$$

Observe that, in particular, $g'_{\delta}(h) = 0$. Recalling that $\left|\nabla \bar{\mathsf{d}}\right| \leq 1$ a.e. and that $g'_{\delta}(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \Delta \bar{\mathsf{d}} \leq g'_{\delta}(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \operatorname{t}_{K,N}(\bar{\mathsf{d}})$ by Theorem 5.2, using chain rule we obtain:

(6.15)
$$\Delta g_{\delta}(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \le g_{\delta}''(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) + g_{\delta}'(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \operatorname{t}_{K,N}(\bar{\mathsf{d}})$$

Now let $F \subset \mathcal{K}$ be an open neighbourhood of G inside \mathcal{K} . Relying on (6.15) and applying the Gauss Green integration by parts formula (see Theorem 2.28), taking into account that there are no boundary terms since either $\varphi_{\varepsilon} = 0$ or $g'_{\delta}(\bar{d}) = 0$ on the boundary of the domain for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small, we can compute:

$$\begin{split} \int_{F} g_{\delta}''(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} &\geq \int_{F} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, \mathrm{d} \Delta g_{\delta}(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) - \int_{F} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, g_{\delta}'(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \, \mathrm{t}_{K,N}(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} \\ &= -\int_{F} \nabla (g_{\delta}(\bar{\mathbf{d}})) \cdot \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} - \int_{F} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, g_{\delta}'(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \, \mathrm{t}_{K,N}(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} \, . \end{split}$$

Let us observe that

$$\begin{split} \nabla(g_{\delta}(\bar{\mathsf{d}})) \cdot \nabla\varphi_{\varepsilon} = & g_{\delta}'(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \nabla \bar{\mathsf{d}} \cdot (-\nabla \bar{\mathsf{d}} - \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\Gamma}) \varepsilon^{-1} \\ = & g_{\delta}'(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) (-1 - \nabla \bar{\mathsf{d}} \cdot \nabla \mathsf{d}_{\Gamma}) \varepsilon^{-1} \leq 0 \,, \quad \mathscr{H}^{N} \text{-a.e. on } F \,. \end{split}$$

Hence, for any $\varepsilon, \delta > 0$ sufficiently small, it holds

$$\int_{F} g_{\delta}''(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} \geq - \int_{F} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, g_{\delta}'(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \, \mathrm{t}_{K,N}(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N}$$

By the very definition of g_{δ} , this implies that

(6.16)
$$\frac{1}{\delta} \int_{F} \chi_{[0,\delta]}(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} \geq \frac{1}{\delta} \int_{F} \chi_{[h-\delta,h]}(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} - \int_{F} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \, g_{\delta}'(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \, \mathrm{t}_{K,N}(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N}$$

Relying on Proposition 6.14, which guarantees the weak convergence of the measures $\delta^{-1}\chi_{[0,\delta]}(\bar{\mathbf{d}})\mathscr{H}^N$ to Per_E as $\delta \to 0$, we can pass to the limit in the left hand side of (6.16). Moreover, by semicontinuity of the total variation, for any weak limit ν of the sequence $\delta^{-1}\chi_{[h-\delta,h]}(\bar{\mathbf{d}})\mathscr{H}^N$ (which is easily seen to be pre-compact in the weak topology) as $\delta \to 0$, it holds $\nu \geq \operatorname{Per}(E_h)$. It is also easily seen that $0 \leq g'_{\delta}(\bar{\mathbf{d}}) \uparrow 1 \mathscr{H}^N$ -a.e. on F, as $\delta \downarrow 0$. Hence

(6.17)
$$\int_{F} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \,\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_{E} \geq \int_{F} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \,\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Per}_{E_{h}} - \int_{F} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \,\mathrm{t}_{K,N}(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \,\mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^{N} \,.$$

Next, we pass to the limit as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Observe that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \varphi_{\varepsilon}(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } x \in G \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Therefore, passing to the limit in (6.17) as $\varepsilon \to 0$, we obtain that

$$\operatorname{Per}(E^h, \Gamma) \leq \operatorname{Per}(E, \Gamma_{\Sigma}) + \int_G \operatorname{t}_{K,N}(\bar{\mathsf{d}}) \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N$$

as desired.

The bounds in (6.14) follow from (6.13) thanks to the coarea formula and the integral form of Grönwall's Lemma if K < 0. In the case K = 0 they follow directly from (6.13) since $t_{0,N} = 0$.

Let us deal with the remaining case K > 0. We introduce a function

$$f_{K,N}:\left(0,\frac{\pi}{2}\sqrt{\frac{N-1}{K}}\right)\to\mathbb{R}\,,\quad f_{K,N}(r):=\int_0^r\cos\left(\sqrt{\frac{K}{N-1}}\,h\right)^{-(N-1)}\mathrm{d}h\,.$$

Notice that

(6.18)
$$f'_{K,N}(r) = \cos\left(\sqrt{\frac{K}{N-1}} r\right)^{-(N-1)},$$

for any r > 0 and in particular $f'_{K,N}(0) = 1$. Moreover, the chain rule for the Laplacian and a direct computation show that we can rephrase the bound in Theorem 5.2 as

$$(6.19) \qquad \qquad \Delta f_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_E \le 0 \,.$$

Then (6.14) in the case K > 0 follows formally by applying the Gauss-Green integration by parts formula to the vector field $\nabla f_{K,N} \circ \mathsf{d}_E$ on the set G introduced in (6.12). Indeed, the contribution coming from the integration in the interior has a sign thanks to (6.19), one of the two boundary terms is $f'_{K,N}(0) \operatorname{Per}(E, \Gamma_{\Sigma}) = \operatorname{Per}(E, \Gamma_{\Sigma})$ and the other one can be estimated by

(6.20)
$$f'_{K,N}(h)\operatorname{Per}(E^h,\Gamma) = \operatorname{Per}(E^h,\Gamma)\cos\left(\sqrt{\frac{K}{N-1}}h\right)^{-(N-1)}$$

Therefore we obtain

(6.21)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E^h, \Gamma) \le \operatorname{Per}(E, \Gamma_{\Sigma}) \cos\left(\sqrt{\frac{K}{N-1}}h\right)^{(N-1)}$$

as we claimed. The rigorous justification of (6.21) can be obtained with an approximation argument completely analogous to the one introduced in the first part of the proof, approximating the characteristic function of G with suitable cut-off functions; we omit the details for the sake of brevity.

A very useful result proved in Simons' seminal paper on minimal varieties [124] states that there are no two sided stable smooth minimal hypersurfaces on closed manifolds with positive Ricci curvature. Thanks to the perimeter monotonicity in Proposition 6.15 we can partially generalize this fact to the present framework.

Corollary 6.18 (Simons' theorem in RCD spaces). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space, for some K > 0. Then, for any r > 0, there is no non trivial set of finite perimeter $E \subset X$ that minimizes the perimeter among all the perturbations $F \subset X$ such that

$$E\Delta F \subset B_r(\partial E)$$
.

Proof. Let us argue by contradiction. If a set of finite perimeter as in the statement exists, then it is locally perimeter minimizing according to Definition 5.1. Hence it verifies the assumptions of Proposition 6.15. Therefore, for any h > 0,

$$\operatorname{Per}(E^h) \leq \operatorname{Per}(E) + \int_{E^h \setminus E} \operatorname{t}_{K,N}(\mathsf{d}_E) \, \mathrm{d}\mathscr{H}^N < \operatorname{Per}(E) \, .$$

To conclude it is sufficient to observe that $E^h \Delta E \subset B_r(\partial E)$ for any h > 0 sufficiently small and we reach a contradiction.

6.3. Partial regularity of minimal boundaries away from sets of codimension three. Our goal in this subsection is to prove that minimal boundaries have regular blow-ups (and therefore are topologically regular) away from sets of ambient codimension three (assuming for simplicity that the ambient space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an RCD space without boundary).

Definition 6.19 (Regular and singular sets on minimal boundaries). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space and $E \subset X$ be locally perimeter minimizing inside a ball $B_2(x) \subset X$. Suppose also that $\partial X \cap B_2(x) = \emptyset$. The regular part \mathcal{R}^E and the singular part \mathcal{S}^E of ∂E are defined as

$$\mathcal{R}^E := \{ x \in \partial E : (\mathbb{R}^N, \mathsf{d}_{\text{eucl}}, \mathscr{H}^N, 0^N, \{ x_N < 0 \}) \in \operatorname{Tan}_x(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N, E) \}$$
$$\mathcal{S}^E := \partial E \setminus \mathcal{R}^E.$$

Remark 6.20. If $E \subset X$ is locally perimeter minimizing and $x \in \partial X$, then for any

(6.22) $(Y, \mathsf{d}_Y, \mathscr{H}^N, F, y) \in \operatorname{Tan}_x(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N, E)$

it holds that F is an entire local perimeter minimizer in Y, as it follows from the stability Theorem 2.42.

As a first regularity result, we establish topological regularity of the regular set. This is indeed a direct consequence of the ε -regularity Theorem 6.8.

Theorem 6.21 (Topological regularity of the regular set). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N)metric measure space, assume that $B_2(x) \cap \partial X = \emptyset$ and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter that is locally perimeter minimizing in $B_2(x)$. Then, for every $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ there exists a relatively open set $O_\alpha \subset \partial E \cap B_1(x)$ with $\mathcal{R}^E \subset O_\alpha$ such that O_α is α -biHölder homeomorphic to an open, smooth (N-1)-dimensional manifold.

Remark 6.22. The $C^{0,\alpha}$ regularity of the manifold O_{α} containing the regular set matches the (currently known) regularity of the regular part $\mathcal{R}(X)$ of the ambient space X (after Cheeger-Colding's metric Reifenberg Theorem [41, Appendix 1] and [88]). Higher regularity of \mathcal{R}^E (e.g. contained in a Lipschitz manifold), would require first improving the structure theory of the ambient space.

The classical regularity result for perimeter minimizers in the Euclidean (or smooth Riemannian) setting is that they are smooth away from sets of ambient codimension 8.

A key intermediate step is the fact that the blow-ups are flat Euclidean half-spaces away from sets of ambient codimension 8, see [62, 71].

The examples that we have already discussed in this note show that this statement is false in the non smooth framework. Singular blow-ups already appear in ambient dimension 3, see the discussion after Remark 6.6.

As a first regularity result, below we prove that, if we restrict to regular ambient points (or we consider RCD(K, N) metric measure spaces $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ such that the singular set is empty) then the picture matches with the classical one and we can prove that the codimension of the singular set of a perimeter minimizer is at least 8.

Theorem 6.23. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space, let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter that is locally perimeter minimizing in Ω . Then

(6.23)
$$\dim_H \left(\mathcal{S}^E \cap \mathcal{R} \cap \Omega \right) \le N - 8.$$

In particular:

i) if $\Omega \subset \mathcal{R}$, then

(6.24)
$$\dim_H \left(\mathcal{S}^E \cap \Omega \right) \le N - 8;$$

ii) if $\Omega \subset \mathcal{R}$ and $N \leq 7$, then $\mathcal{S}^E \cap \Omega = \emptyset$.

Proof. With the tools that we have developed so far, the proof reduces to a variant of the classical dimension reduction technique to bound the dimension of singular sets. See [61, 62] and [71, Chapter 11] for the case of perimeter minimizers in the Euclidean setting, and [56] for the dimension bounds for the singular strata on RCD(K, N) spaces $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$.

We argue by contradiction. If (6.23) is not satisfied, then we construct a (local) perimeter minimizer inside \mathbb{R}^N whose singular set has codimension less than 8. This will lead to a contradiction, since the singular set of a Euclidean (local) perimeter minimizer has codimension at least 8, by the classical regularity theory.

Let us suppose that (6.23) is not verified. Then there exists $\eta > 0$ such that

(6.25)
$$\mathcal{H}^{N-8+\eta}\left(\mathcal{S}^E \cap \mathcal{R} \cap \Omega\right) > 0$$

By [56, Lemma 3.6] (see also [71, Lemma 11.3] and [61, Theorem 2.10.17]), there exists $x \in S^E \cap \mathcal{R} \cap \Omega$ such that

(6.26)
$$\limsup_{r \to 0} \frac{\mathscr{H}_{\infty}^{N-8+\eta} \left(B_r(x) \cap \left(\mathcal{S}^E \cap \mathcal{R} \cap \Omega \right) \right)}{r^{N-8+\eta}} \ge 2^{N-8+\eta} \omega_{N-8+\eta}$$

where we denoted by $\mathscr{H}_{\infty}^{N-8+\eta}$ the pre-Hausdorff measure of dimension $N-8+\eta$.

Now we claim that for any sequence $r_i \downarrow 0$ there exists a subsequence, that we do not relabel, such that $E \subset (X, \mathsf{d}/r_i, \mathscr{H}^N/r_i^N, x)$ converge in the L^1_{loc} sense as sets of (locally) finite perimeter to an entire (local) perimeter minimizer $E_{\infty} \subset (\mathbb{R}^N, \mathsf{d}_{eucl}, \mathscr{H}^N, 0^N)$. Here the compactness of the sequence follows from [6, Corollary 3.4] together with the uniform perimeter bounds for perimeter minimizers inside the ball, while the conclusion that E is an entire (local) perimeter minimizer follows from Theorem 2.42.

By scaling, denoting by $E_i = E \subset (X, \mathsf{d}/r_i, \mathscr{H}^N/r_i^N, x)$ the set of finite perimeter E considered inside the rescaled metric measure space, we can find a sequence $r_i \downarrow 0$ such that E_i converge in L^1_{loc} to an entire (locally) perimeter minimizer E_{∞} as we discussed above and moreover

(6.27)
$$\lim_{i \to \infty} \mathscr{H}^{N-8+\eta}_{\infty} \left(\mathcal{S}^{E_i} \cap B_1^i(x) \cap \mathcal{R}(X_i) \right) \ge 2^{N-8+\eta} \omega_{N-8+\eta} > 0.$$

We claim that (6.27) forces

(6.28)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N-8+\eta}_{\infty}\left(\mathcal{S}^{E_{\infty}}\cap B_{1}(0^{N})\right) > 0$$

In order to check (6.28) it is sufficient to prove that any limit point x_{∞} of a sequence (x_i) such that $x_i \in \mathcal{S}^{E_i} \cap \mathcal{R}(X_i) \cap B_1^i(x)$ belongs to $\mathcal{S}^{E_{\infty}} \cap B_1(0^N)$. Once this statement has been established, (6.28) will follow from (6.27) and the upper semicontinuity of the pre-Hausdorff measure $\mathscr{H}_{\infty}^{N-8+\eta}$ under GH convergence, see [56, Equation (3.36)].

Let us pass to the verification of the claim. Let us consider any x_{∞} as above. If we suppose by contradiction that it is a regular point of E_{∞} , then it follows from the ε -regularity Theorem 6.8 that for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $i \in \mathbb{N}$ such that, for any $j \ge i$, $E_j \cap B_1^j(x)$ is ε -regular inside $B_1^j(x)$. In particular, if $\varepsilon > 0$ is sufficiently small, then by the Euclidean density gap Remark 6.6, all the blow-ups of E_j inside $B_1^j(x) \cap \mathcal{R}$ are flat half-spaces (see also the proof of Corollary 6.9). This leads to a contradiction since we are assuming that x_{∞} is a limit of singular points $x_k \in \mathcal{S}^{E_j} \cap B_1^j(x) \cap \mathcal{R}(X_j)$.

Given (6.28) we obtain a contradiction, since E_{∞} is an entire Euclidean (local) perimeter minimizer and the classical dimension estimates for the singular sets of perimeter minimizers

give

(6.29)
$$\dim_H \left(\mathcal{S}^{E_{\infty}} \cap B_1(0^N) \right) \le N - 8.$$

Remark 6.24. One of the key steps in the proof above is the fact that limits of singular points of perimeter minimizers where the blow-up of the ambient is Euclidean are singular points. In the smooth setting the second assumption is always verified, but in the non smooth setting this is a non trivial requirement and the example presented in Remark 6.7 shows that it is necessary in order for the statement to hold. In particular, without further assumptions it is not true that limits of singular boundary points of a perimeter minimizer are singular boundary points of the limit.

We aim at obtaining a sharp dimension bound for the singular set of local perimeter minimizers $\dim_H(\mathcal{S}^E) \leq N-3$ within our framework. To this aim, it will be necessary to consider also the intersection of the minimal boundary with the ambient singular set $\partial E \cap \mathcal{S}(X)$.

In order to obtain the sharp dimension bound for the singular set in this setting, there is a key additional difficulty with respect to the classical case. Indeed it is not clear whether a monotonicity formula holds in this generality, therefore we do not know if any blow-up of a local perimeter minimizer is a cone. In order to circumvent this difficulty, following the classical pattern of the dimension reduction, we will need first to iterate blow-ups to reduce to the situation where the ambient is a cone of the form $\mathbb{R}^{N-2} \times C(\mathbb{S}_r^1)$, where \mathbb{S}_r^1 is a circle, and then to perform the dimension reduction again in this simplified setting (where a monotonicity formula holds).

We will rely on some classical tools of Geometric Measure Theory. The first one is a monotonicity formula for perimeter minimizers inside cones, whose proof can be obtained as in the classical case, see [109, Theorem 9.3], [61, Theorem 5.4.3] and [110].

Theorem 6.25. Let (M, g) be a smooth Riemannian manifold of dimension $k \ge 1$ and with Ric $\ge k-1$. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N) := C(M) \times \mathbb{R}^{N-k-1}$ be the product of the metric measure cone C(M) of tip $\{o\}$, with an (N-k-1)-dimensional Euclidean factor. Let $p \in \{o\} \times \mathbb{R}^{N-k-1}$ and let $E \subset X$ be perimeter minimizing in $B_2(p) \subset X$. Then the ratio

(6.30)
$$(0,1) \ni r \mapsto \frac{\operatorname{Per}_E(B_r(p))}{r^{N-1}} \quad is \ increasing$$

Moreover, if the perimeter ratio is constant in (0,2) then E is a cone with vertex p inside $B_1(p)$.

The second tool is an elementary non existence result for entire local perimeter minimizing cones passing through the tip inside non flat two dimensional cones, whose proof is well known, see [110] and references therein.

Proposition 6.26. Let $N \ge 2$ be a given natural number. Let $0 < r \le 1$ and let C be the metric measure cone $C(\mathbb{S}_r^1) \times \mathbb{R}^{N-2}$ with canonical structure. Let $F := C(I) \times \mathbb{R}^{N-2} \subset C$, where $I \subset \mathbb{S}_r^1$ is a set of finite perimeter. Then F is a local perimeter minimizer if and only if r = 1 (i.e. $C = \mathbb{R}^N$) and I is the half-circle $[0, \pi] \subset \mathbb{S}_1^1$, up to isometry (i.e. $F \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ is a half-space).

Notice that to pass from the case N = 2 treated in [110] to the case of $N \ge 3$ it is sufficient to rely on a slight modification of [106, Lemma 28.13] to drop the dimension.

Proposition 6.27. Let $N \geq 2$ be a given natural number. Let $0 < r \leq 1$ and let C be the metric measure cone $\mathbb{R}^{N-2} \times C(\mathbb{S}^1_r)$ with canonical structure and set of tips $\mathbb{R}^{N-2} \times \{o\}$. Let $G \subset C$ be any entire local perimeter minimizer. Then

(6.31)
$$\dim_H \left(\mathcal{S}^G \right) \le N - 3 \,.$$

Proof. We argue via dimension reduction, reducing to the situation where Proposition 6.26 can be applied.

Let us suppose without loss of generality that r < 1 (i.e. the cone is singular). If r = 1 the statement follows from the classical Euclidean regularity theory.

Step 1. We claim that any blow-up of $G \subset C$ at a point $x \in C$ is either a minimal cone inside C if $x \in \mathbb{R}^{N-2} \times \{o\}$ is an ambient singular point, or a minimal cone in \mathbb{R}^N if $x \in C \setminus (\mathbb{R}^{N-2} \times \{o\})$ is an ambient regular point.

In order to check this statement it is sufficient to observe that the monotonicity formula

(6.32)
$$r \mapsto \frac{\operatorname{Per}_G(B_r(x))}{r^{N-1}}$$
 is non decreasing on $0 < r < r_x$

holds for any $x \in \partial G$. Indeed, if $x \in \mathbb{R}^{N-2} \times \{o\}$ is a vertex, this follows from Theorem 6.25 (and we can take $r_x = \infty$ actually). If x is a regular point of \mathcal{C} , the monotonicity formula follows from the fact that \mathcal{C} is isometric to a (flat) Euclidean ball in a neighbourhood of x. The fact that blow-ups are always cones follows then from a classical argument, thanks to the uniform perimeter density bound (2.39) and the rigidity in the monotonicity formula on \mathcal{C} and \mathbb{R}^N .

Step 2. Let us assume by contradiction that (6.31) fails. Then, arguing as in the proof of Theorem 6.23 (see in particular (6.26)) we can find $\eta > 0$ such that $\mathscr{H}^{N-3+\eta}(\partial G \cap \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{C})) > 0$ (notice that $\mathscr{H}^{N-3+\eta}(\mathcal{S}^G \cap \mathcal{R}(\mathcal{C})) = 0$, by Theorem 6.23). Therefore, there exist $x \in \partial G \cap \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{C}) = \partial G \cap \mathbb{R}^{N-2} \times \{o\}$ and a sequence $r_i \downarrow 0$ such that

(6.33)
$$\limsup_{i \to \infty} \frac{\mathscr{H}_{\infty}^{N-3+\eta} \left(\partial G \cap \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{C}) \cap B_{r_i}(x)\right)}{r_i^{N-3+\eta}} > 0.$$

By Step 1, we can find a subsequence of (r_i) , that we do not relabel, such that (6.33) holds and the blow-up of G along the sequence r_i is an entire local perimeter minimizing cone G^1 inside a metric cone C (which is the blow-up of C at any point $x \in S(C)$) with tip o. Moreover, it is easily seen that any limit of points $x_i \in \partial G \cap S(C) \cap B_{r_i}(x)$ along this converging sequence belongs to $\partial G^1 \cap S(C) \cap B_1(o)$. Hence, the upper semicontinuity of the pre-Hausdorff measure implies

(6.34)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N-3+\eta}_{\infty}\left(\partial G^{1}\cap \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{C})\cap B_{1}(o)\right) > 0$$

that yields in turn

(6.35)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N-3+\eta}\left(\partial G^1 \cap \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{C}) \cap B_1(o)\right) > 0.$$

Let us write $G^1 = \mathbb{R}^k \times C(B^1)$, where $C(B^1) \subset \mathbb{R}^{N-2-k} \times C(\mathbb{S}^1_r)$ is an entire local perimeter minimizing cone.

We claim that, after iterating a finite number of times the construction above, it is possible to take k = N - 2. Indeed, if we suppose that $k \leq N - 3$, then we obtain $\mathscr{H}^{N-3+\eta}\left(\left(\partial G^1 \setminus \mathbb{R}^k \times \{o\}\right) \cap \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{C})\right) > 0$, by (6.35).

In particular, there exist $z \in (\partial G^1 \cap \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{C})) \setminus (\mathbb{R}^k \times \{o\})$ and a sequence $r_j \downarrow 0$ such that

(6.36)
$$\limsup_{j \to \infty} \frac{\mathscr{H}_{\infty}^{N-3+\eta} \left(\partial G^1 \cap \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{C}) \cap B_{r_j}(z) \right)}{r_j^{N-3+\eta}} > 0.$$

Up to extraction of a subsequence, that we do not relabel, we find that a blow-up of G^1 at z along the sequence $r_j \downarrow 0$ is an entire local perimeter minimizing cone of the form $G^2 = \mathbb{R}^{k+1} \times C(B^2)$ such that

(6.37)
$$\dim_H \left(\partial G^2 \cap \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{C}) \right) > N - 3.$$

This is due to Step 1 and to the fact that G^1 splits off a factor \mathbb{R}^k , it is a cone, and we chose a point $z \notin \mathbb{R}^k \times \{o\}$ as base point for the blow-up. The additional splitting of G^2 can be justified with the very same arguments of the Euclidean case, we refer for instance to [106, Theorem 28.11, Lemma 28.12, Lemma 28.13] whose statements and proofs work *mutatis mutandis* also in our setting.

Step 3. The outcome of the previous two steps is that if (6.31) fails, then there exists an entire local perimeter minimizing cone of the form $G = \mathbb{R}^{N-2} \times C(B) \subset \mathcal{C}$. This is in contradiction with Proposition 6.26.

Remark 6.28. The Hausdorff dimension estimate (6.31) above is sharp. This is easily verified by considering as entire local perimeter minimizer the set $G := \{x > 0\} \subset \mathbb{R} \times C(\mathbb{S}^1_r)$, where 0 < r < 1 and $x \in \mathbb{R}$ denotes the coordinate of the \mathbb{R} factor. Then $\partial G = \{0\} \times C(\mathbb{S}^1_r)$ which has one singular point p = (0, o). Therefore $\mathscr{H}^0(\mathcal{S}^G) = 1$.

Theorem 6.29. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space, let $\Omega \subset X$ be an open domain such that $\Omega \cap \partial X = \emptyset$ and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter that is locally perimeter minimizing in Ω . Then

(6.38)
$$\dim_H \left(\mathcal{S}^E \cap \Omega \right) \le N - 3.$$

Proof. The strategy of the proof is a refinement of the one of Theorem 6.23. To simplify the notation, we assume throughout the proof that E is an entire local perimeter minimizer. Moreover, we assume that $N \ge 3$ and $K \ge -(N-1)$. The case K < -(N-1) can be reduced to K = -(N-1) by scaling of the distance. The case N = 1 is elementary and the case N = 2 can be treated with a simpler variant of the argument presented below.

Step 1. Reduction to perimeter minimizers inside cones.

We aim to show via blow-up that if (6.38) fails for some local perimeter minimizer on some $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$, then it fails also for an entire perimeter minimizer inside a metric measure cone.

Notice that $\mathcal{S}^E \cap \mathcal{S}(X) = \partial E \cap \mathcal{S}(X)$ by the very definition of \mathcal{S}^E . Hence, if (6.38) fails, then $\dim_H(\partial E \cap \mathcal{S}(X)) > N - 3$, by Theorem 6.23. In particular, there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ such that $\dim_H(\partial E \cap \mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(X)) > N - 3$, where $\mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(X)$ is the quantitative ε -singular set of $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ defined by

$$\mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(X) := \left\{ x \in X : \mathsf{d}_{GH}(B_r(x), B_r(0^N)) \ge \varepsilon r \text{, for all } r \in (0, 1) \right\}.$$

Indeed, by a well known argument (involving Bishop-Gromov volume monotonicity, volume convergence and volume rigidity; see for instance the proof of [88, Theorem 3.1] after [41]), it is easy to check that $\mathcal{S}(X) = \bigcup_{\varepsilon > 0} \mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(X)$.

Arguing as in the proof of Theorem 6.23 (see in particular (6.26)) we can find $\eta > 0$ such that $\mathscr{H}^{N-3+\eta}(\partial E \cap \mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(X)) > 0$. Therefore, there exist $x \in \partial E \cap \mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(X)$ and a sequence $r_i \downarrow 0$ such that

(6.39)
$$\limsup_{i \to \infty} \frac{\mathscr{H}_{\infty}^{N-3+\eta} \left(\partial E \cap \mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(X) \cap B_{r_i}(x)\right)}{r_i^{N-3+\eta}} > 0.$$

Applying Theorem 2.42, we can find a subsequence of (r_i) , that we do not relabel, such that (6.39) holds and the blow-up of E along the sequence r_i is an entire local perimeter minimizer F inside a metric cone C(Z) with tip p, for some $\operatorname{RCD}(N-2, N-1)$ metric measure space $(Z, \mathsf{d}_Z, \mathscr{H}^{N-1})$. Moreover, it is easily seen that any limit of points $x_i \in \partial E \cap \mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(X) \cap B_{r_i}(x)$ along this converging sequence belongs to $\partial F \cap \mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(C(Z)) \cap B_1(p)$. Hence, the upper semicontinuity of the pre-Hausdorff measure implies

(6.40)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N-3+\eta}_{\infty}\left(\partial F \cap \mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(C(Z)) \cap B_{1}(p)\right) > 0,$$

which yields $\dim_H(\mathcal{S}^F) > N - 3$, as we claimed.

Step 2. Dimension reduction.

In Step 1, we found an entire local perimeter minimizer $F \subset C(Z)$, where C(Z) is a metric measure cone. Let us consider the maximal Euclidean factor \mathbb{R}^k split off by C(Z) and write $C(Z) = \mathbb{R}^k \times C(W)$ for some $0 \le k \le N-2$ and some $\operatorname{RCD}(N-k-2, N-k-1)$ metric measure space $(W, \mathsf{d}_W, \mathscr{H}^{N-k-1})$. Arguing inductively, we wish to prove that it is possible to assume that k = N - 2 iterating the construction of Step 1.

Indeed, let us suppose that $k \leq N-3$. Then by (6.40) there exists a set of singular points of F with positive $\mathscr{H}_{\infty}^{N-3+\eta}$ pre-Hausdorff measure not contained $\mathbb{R}^k \times \{p\}$. Iterating the construction of Step 1 with a base point $y \notin (\mathbb{R}^k \times \{p\})$ such that

(6.41)
$$\limsup_{i \to \infty} \frac{\mathscr{H}_{\infty}^{N-3+\eta} \left(\partial F \cap \mathcal{S}_{\varepsilon}(C(Z)) \cap B_{r_i}(y)\right)}{r_i^{N-3+\eta}} > 0,$$

we obtain that, up to extraction of a subsequence that we do not relabel, the blow-up of F at y is an entire local perimeter minimizer $G \subset \mathbb{R}^{k+1} \times C(V)$, where $(V, \mathsf{d}_V, \mathscr{H}^{N-k-1})$ is an RCD(N-k-2, N-k-1) metric measure space. Indeed, the blow-up G is an entire local perimeter minimizer by the usual stability Theorem 2.42. Moreover, the fact that the ambient space splits an additional Euclidean factor follows by the choice of base point $y \notin (\mathbb{R}^k \times \{p\})$ (and the fact that C(Z) is a cone), via the splitting theorem [64].

Step 3. Conclusion.

The outcome of the previous two steps is that, if (6.38) fails for a local perimeter minimizer $E \subset X$, where $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ m.m.s. (without boundary), then it fails for an entire perimeter minimizer $F \subset \mathbb{R}^{N-2} \times C(\mathbb{S}^1_r)$, where $0 < r \leq 1$. However, this would contradict Proposition 6.27 and the proof is complete.

In the next statement, obtained combining Theorem 6.21, Theorem 6.23 and Theorem 6.29, we summarize the main regularity results of the present section.

Theorem 6.30. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space. Let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. Assume that E is perimeter minimizing in $B_2(x) \subset X$ and $B_2(x) \cap \partial X = \emptyset$. Then for any $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ there exists a relatively open set $O_\alpha \subset \partial E \cap B_1(x)$ such that:

- O_α is α-bi-Hölder homeomorphic to a smooth open (N − 1)-dimensional manifold;
 R^E ⊂ O_α and
- (6.42) $\dim_H \left((\partial E \setminus \mathcal{R}^E) \cap \mathcal{R}(X) \right) \le N 8,$

(6.43)
$$\dim_H \left((\partial E \setminus \mathcal{R}^E) \cap \mathcal{S}(X) \right) \le N - 3$$

Remark 6.31 (Sharpness of Theorem 6.30 and a conjecture). Both the Hausdorff codimension bounds (6.42) and (6.43) are sharp:

- (6.42) is sharp already in \mathbb{R}^N , by the classical example of Simons' cone $C_S \subset \mathbb{R}^8$;
- the sharpness of (6.43) was discussed in Remark 6.28.

Since $\mathcal{R}^E \subset O_{\alpha}$, the bounds (6.42)-(6.43) of course imply

- (6.44) $\dim_H \left((\partial E \setminus O_\alpha) \cap \mathcal{R}(X) \right) \le N 8,$
- (6.45) $\dim_H \left((\partial E \setminus O_\alpha) \cap \mathcal{S}(X) \right) \le N 3.$

Note that (6.44) is sharp already in \mathbb{R}^N , by the example of the Simons' cone $C_S \subset \mathbb{R}^8$: indeed, for any $\alpha \in (0, 1)$, it holds that $O_\alpha = C_S \setminus \{0^8\}$, so that $\dim_H (C_S \setminus O_\alpha) = 0$. Instead, we conjecture that the optimal dimension bound for the topologically regular part of ∂E contained in the ambient singular set is

$$\lim_H \left((\partial E \setminus O_\alpha) \cap \mathcal{S}(X) \right) \le N - 4.$$

Note that ambient Hausdorff co-dimension 4 would be sharp, from the example given by $E := C(\mathbb{RP}^2) \times [0, \infty) \subset C(\mathbb{RP}^2) \times \mathbb{R} =: X.$

6.4. Quantitative estimates for singular sets of minimal boundaries. Our goal is to obtain Minkowski content estimates for the singular sets of boundaries of locally perimeter minimizing sets in our context, in analogy with the Euclidean theory [47, 113] and with the Minkowski estimates for the quantitative singular sets of non collapsed Ricci limit spaces [46, 45] and RCD spaces [19].

The strategy that we adopt has been partly inspired by [33], which proposed an alternative approach to the regularity theory of locally perimeter minimizing boundaries in the Euclidean framework. A key additional difficulty in our setting, besides the fact that the spaces are not smooth, is that they are curved (and we aim to an *effective* regularity theory, i.e. without the dependence on flatness parameters such as the injectivity radius). Therefore we will need to control at the same time the regularity of the space (with constants only depending on the Ricci curvature and volume lower bounds) and the regularity of the minimal boundary inside it.

Definition 6.32. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N) space. Let $\eta > 0$ and $r \in (0, 1)$ be fixed. The quantitative regular set $\mathcal{R}_{\eta, r} \subset X$ is defined by

$$\mathcal{R}_{\eta,r} := \{ x \in X : \mathsf{d}_{GH}(B_s(x), B_s(0^N)) \le \eta s \text{ for any } 0 < s < r \},\$$

where we indicated by $B_r(0^N) \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ the Euclidean ball of radius r.

Definition 6.33. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ space. Let $\eta > 0$ and $r \in (0, 1)$ be fixed. For any $0 \le k \le N$, we shall denote

$$\mathcal{S}_{\eta,r}^{k} := \{ x \in X : \mathsf{d}_{GH}(B_{s}(x), B_{s}(0^{k+1}, z^{*})) \ge \eta s ,$$
for any $\mathbb{R}^{k+1} \times C(Z)$ and all $r < s < 1 \} ,$

where $B_s(0^{k+1}, z^*)$ denotes the ball centred at the tip of a cone $\mathbb{R}^{k+1} \times C(Z)$.

In an analogous way we can deal with boundary points of local perimeter minimizers.

Definition 6.34 (Quantitative singular sets for minimizing boundaries). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter. Let us suppose that E is locally perimeter minimizing inside a ball $B_2(x) \subset X$ and that $\partial X \cap B_2(x) = \emptyset$.

For any $\delta > 0$, let $\mathcal{S}^E_{\delta} \subset \partial E$ be the quantitative singular set defined by

 $\mathcal{S}^E_{\delta} := \{ x \in \partial E \, : \, \text{there exists no} \; r \in (0,1)$

for which $E \cap B_r(x)$ is δ -regular at x.

Moreover, for any r > 0 we shall denote

 $\mathcal{S}^{E}_{\delta,r} := \{ x \in \partial E : \text{there exists no } s \in (r,1) \\ \text{for which } E \cap B_{s}(x) \text{ is } \delta \text{-regular at } x \}$

and

 $\overline{\mathcal{S}}^E_{\delta,r} := \left\{ x \in \partial E \, : \, E \cap B_r(x) \text{ is not } \delta\text{-regular at } x \right\}.$

Remark 6.35. A direct consequence of the definitions is that

$$\mathcal{S}_{\delta}^{E} = \cap_{r > 0} \mathcal{S}_{\delta, r}^{E} = \cap_{i \in \mathbb{N}} \mathcal{S}_{\delta, r_{i}}^{E} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{S}_{\delta, r}^{E} = \cap_{s > r} \overline{\mathcal{S}}_{\delta, s}^{E},$$

for any $\delta > 0$ and for any sequence $r_i \downarrow 0$.

Definition 6.36 (Quantitative regular sets for minimal boundaries). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ and $E \subset X$ be as in Definition 6.34. Given $\eta > 0$ and r > 0 we shall denote by

$$\mathcal{R}^{E}_{\eta,r} := \left\{ x \in \partial E : E \cap B_{s}(x) \text{ is } \eta \text{-regular for any } s \in (0,r) \right\},\$$
$$\mathcal{R}^{E}_{\eta} := \bigcup_{r>0} \mathcal{R}^{E}_{\eta,r} = \left\{ x \in \partial E : \exists r > 0 \text{ s.t. } E \cap B_{r}(x) \text{ is } \eta \text{-regular} \right\},\$$

the quantitative regular sets of the minimal boundary ∂E .

Remark 6.37. Let us notice that

(6.46)
$$\mathcal{R}^E = \bigcap_{\eta > 0} \mathcal{R}^E_{\eta}.$$

This is a consequence of the very definitions and of the ε -regularity Theorem 6.8. Also, \mathcal{R}_{η}^{E} is open as soon as $\eta < \eta(N)$. Moreover,

$$\mathcal{R}^E_\eta = \partial E \setminus \mathcal{S}^E_\eta$$
, for any $\eta > 0$.

Remark 6.38. An inspection of the proof of Theorem 6.8 shows that, if $\eta < \eta(N)$ and

$$x \in \mathcal{R} \cap \mathcal{R}_n^E$$
,

then $x \in \mathcal{R}^E$ (cf. also with Corollary 6.9).

Theorem 6.39. For every $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $N \in [1, \infty)$ there exists $\delta_{K,N} > 0$ with the following property. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space, $x \in X$ such that $\partial X \cap B_2(x) = \emptyset$, and $E \subset X$ be a set of locally finite perimeter such that E is perimeter minimizing in $B_2(x)$. Then for any $0 < \delta \in (0, \delta_{K,N})$ and for any $\gamma \in (0, 1)$ there exist $C = C(K, N, \delta, \operatorname{Per}(E, B_2(x)), \gamma) > 0$ and $r_0 = r_0(K, N, \operatorname{Per}(E, B_2(x))) > 0$ so that the following Minkowski content-type estimate on the quantitative singular set $\mathcal{S}^E_{\delta} \subset \partial E$ holds:

(6.47)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N}(T_{r}(\mathcal{S}_{\delta}^{E}) \cap B_{1}(x)) \leq C r^{2-\gamma} \quad \text{for any } r \in (0, r_{0}) ,$$

where T_r denotes the tubular neighbourhood of radius r > 0.

When (X, d, \mathcal{H}^N) is a non collapsed Ricci limit space or a finite dimensional Alexandrov space with curvature bounded below, the bounds (6.47) can be strengthened to

(6.48)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N}(T_{r}(\mathcal{S}_{\delta}^{E}) \cap B_{1}(x)) \leq C r^{2}, \quad \text{for any } r \in (0, r_{0}).$$

Remark 6.40. There is no direct implication between (6.47) and the Hausdorff dimension estimate in Theorem 6.29. Indeed, while it is easily seen that (6.47) is much stronger than the Hausdorff dimension estimate $\dim_H(\mathcal{S}^E) \leq N-2$, it does not imply the sharp estimate $\dim_H(\mathcal{S}^E) \leq N-3$. On the other hand, the Minkowski type estimate (6.47) is not implied by any Hausdorff dimension estimate. As an elementary example just to fix the ideas, note for instance that $\mathbb{Q}^N \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ has Hausdorff dimension 0, but no Minkowski content-type estimate holds since any tubular neighbourhood of \mathbb{Q}^N is the whole space \mathbb{R}^N .

Remark 6.41. While the proof of the Hausdorff dimension bound $\dim_H(\mathcal{S}^E) \leq N-3$ for local perimeter minimizers is independent of the mean curvature bounds proved in section 5, these play a key role in the proof of Theorem 6.39.

Theorem 6.39 will be proved at the end of the section. Below, we first establish a series of auxiliary results.

Thanks to Lemma 2.41, there exist constants $C_{K,N}$, $\bar{\delta}_{K,N} > 0$ such that, if $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ metric measure space and $E \subset X$ is a set of finite perimeter minimizing the perimeter in $B_2(x) \subset X$, then

(6.49)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N}((E^{\delta} \setminus \overline{E}) \cap B_{1}(x)) \leq C_{K,N} \operatorname{Per}(E, B_{2}(x)) \delta$$
, for any $\delta \in (0, \overline{\delta}_{K,N})$

where we keep the notation E^{δ} for the δ -enlargement of the set E, see (6.10).

Corollary 6.42. There exist constants $C_{K,N}$, $\overline{\delta}_{K,N} > 0$ with the following property. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space and $E \subset X$ is a set of finite perimeter minimizing the perimeter in $B_2(x) \subset X$. Then, for any $\delta \in (0, \overline{\delta}_{K,N})$, there exists $\rho \in (1/2, 1)$ such that

$$\operatorname{Per}(B_{\rho}(x), E^{\delta} \setminus \overline{E}) \leq C_{K,N} \operatorname{Per}(E, B_2(x)) \delta$$

Proof. The conclusion follows from the estimate (6.49). Indeed, by the coarea formula Theorem 2.12 applied to the distance function from x we can bound

$$\int_{1/2}^{1} \operatorname{Per} \left(B_{s}(x), E^{\delta} \setminus \bar{E} \right) \mathrm{d}s \leq \mathscr{H}^{N} \left(\left(E^{\delta} \setminus \bar{E} \right) \cap \left(B_{1}(x) \setminus B_{1/2}(x) \right) \right)$$
$$\leq \mathscr{H}^{N} \left(\left(E^{\delta} \setminus \bar{E} \right) \cap B_{1}(x) \right)$$
$$\leq C_{K,N} \operatorname{Per}(E, B_{2}(x)) \delta.$$

The so-called interior/exterior touching ball condition is a regularity property for domains $\Omega \subset X$. The interior one amounts to ask that at any given point $x \in \partial \Omega$, there exists a point $y \in \Omega$ and r > 0 such that d(x, y) = r and $B_r(y) \subset \Omega$.

When it holds uniformly, on a smooth Riemannian manifold, it yields a control on the second fundamental form of the boundary of the domain.

Our next goal is to prove that minimal boundaries verify a weak interior/exterior touching ball condition in our setting.

Definition 6.43 (Set of touching points). Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathfrak{m})$ be an RCD(K, N) metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a local perimeter minimizer. For any $\delta \in (0, \delta_0)$, we let $\mathcal{C}_{\delta} \subset \partial E$ be the set of interior and exterior touching points of balls of radius δ , i.e.

$$\mathcal{C}_{\delta} := \left\{ x \in \partial E : \text{ there exist } B_{\delta}(x_1) \subset E \\ \text{ and } B_{\delta}(x_2) \subset E^c \text{ such that } x \in \partial B_{\delta}(x_1) \cap \partial B_{\delta}(x_2) \right\}.$$

Proposition 6.44. There exist constants $\delta_{K,N}$, $C_{K,N} > 0$ such that, for any RCD(K, N) metric measure space $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$, for any $x \in X$ and for any set of finite perimeter $E \subset X$ such that E is perimeter minimizing in $B_2(x) \subset X$ the following holds:

(6.50)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{1/2}(x) \setminus \mathcal{C}_{\delta}) \le C_{K,N} \operatorname{Per}(E, B_2(x)) \delta, \quad \text{for any } \delta \in (0, \delta_{K,N}).$$

Proof. It is sufficient to estimate the size of the set C^e_{δ} of touching points of exterior *tangent* balls as in (6.50). A similar argument will give the estimate for the size of the set of touching points of interior balls C^i_{δ} . Then the estimate for C_{δ} will follow, since $C_{\delta} = C^i_{\delta} \cap C^e_{\delta}$.

Let us fix $\delta \in (0, \overline{\delta}_{K,N})$ and choose $\rho \in (1/2, 1)$ given by Corollary 6.42 above. We can also assume that $\operatorname{Per}(E^{\delta}, \partial B_{\rho}(x)) = 0$ up to slightly perturb ρ . Observe that $E \cup (E^{\delta} \cap B_{\rho}(x))$ is a compactly supported perturbation of E in $B_2(x)$. Hence, by perimeter minimality, it holds:

$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_2(x)) \le \operatorname{Per}(E \cup (E^{\delta} \cap B_{\rho}(x)), B_2(x)).$$

Therefore

(6.51)

$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{\rho}(x)) \leq \operatorname{Per}(E^{\delta}, B_{\rho}(x)) + \operatorname{Per}(B_{\rho}(x), E^{\delta} \setminus \overline{E})$$
$$\leq \operatorname{Per}(E^{\delta}, B_{\rho}(x)) + C_{K,N} \operatorname{Per}(E, B_{2}(x)) \delta.$$

Letting $\Gamma_{\delta} := \partial E^{\delta} \cap \overline{B}_{\rho}(x)$ and $\Gamma_{\delta,\Sigma}$ be the set of touching points of minimizing geodesics from Γ_{δ} to Σ , we can estimate by Proposition 6.15

(6.52)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E^{\delta}, B_{\rho}(x)) \leq \operatorname{Per}(E, \Gamma_{\delta, \Sigma}) + C_{K,N} \operatorname{Per}(E, B_{2}(x)) \delta.$$

Notice that all the points in $\Gamma_{\delta,\Sigma}$ are touching points of exterior balls of radius δ on ∂E . Hence $\Gamma_{\delta,\Sigma} \subset C^e_{\delta}$. Taking into account (6.51) and (6.52), then we can estimate

(6.53)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{1/2}(x) \setminus \mathcal{C}^{e}_{\delta}) \leq C_{K,N} \operatorname{Per}(E, B_{2}(x)) \delta.$$

Combining (6.53) with the analogous estimate valid for the set of touching points of interior balls, we get (6.50).

Remark 6.45. It is worth pointing out the following nontrivial consequence of Proposition 6.44: if E is locally perimeter minimizing, then Per_E -a.e. point $x \in \partial E$ is an intermediate point of a minimizing geodesic along which the signed distance function from E is realized (that would correspond to a perpendicular geodesic on a smooth Riemannian manifold).

Given a set of finite perimeter $E \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, locally perimeter minimizing in an open domain, the existence of an interior and of an exterior touching balls at a given point $x \in \partial E$ are enough to guarantee the regularity of the boundary near to the touching point.

One way to verify this conclusion is to argue that the presence of both an interior and an exterior touching ball forces the tangent cone at the point to be flat and this is enough to guarantee regularity in a neighbourhood, as we already pointed out.

There is also a more quantitative approach, whose starting point is given by the following observation: there exists $C = C_n > 0$ such that if $x \in \partial B_{C_n\lambda/\delta}(x_1) \cap \partial B_{C_n\lambda/\delta}(x_2)$, where $\delta, \lambda > 0$ and $B_{C_n\lambda/\delta}(x_1)$ and $B_{C_n\lambda/\delta}(x_2)$ are an interior and an exterior touching ball respectively, then

(6.54) $E \cap B_{\lambda}(y)$ is δ -flat at y, for every y such that $|x - y| < \lambda$.

As Lemma 6.1 clearly illustrates, the existence of an interior and an exterior touching ball at a boundary point of a perimeter minimizing set is not enough to guarantee that the tangent is flat, nor that the boundary is regular in a neighbourhood of the point.

Even on a smooth Riemannian manifold, in order to guarantee δ -regularity, the existence of interior/exterior touching balls needs to be combined with closeness (at the given scale) of the ball to the Euclidean ball, as shown in the next lemma.

Lemma 6.46. There exists a constant $C = C_N > 0$ such that the following holds. Let $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ be an $\operatorname{RCD}(-(N-1), N)$ metric measure space and let $E \subset X$ be a set of finite perimeter that locally minimizes the perimeter in $B_2(x) \subset X$. Let $\lambda \in (0, 1/2), \delta > 0$ and assume that:

- (i) $x \in \partial E$ is a touching point of an interior and an exterior ball of radius $C_N \lambda / \delta$;
- (ii) $B_{\lambda}(x)$ is $\delta\lambda$ -GH close to $B_{\lambda}(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^{N}$.

Then, for any $y \in \partial E \cap B_{\lambda/2}(x)$, $E \cap B_{\lambda}(y)$ is 2δ -regular in $B_{\lambda}(y)$.

Proof. Condition (ii) guarantees scale invariant δ -closeness, in GH sense, of $B_{\lambda}(x)$ to $B_{\lambda}(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ and of $B_{\lambda}(y)$ to $B_{\lambda}(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ for any $y \in \partial E \cap B_{\lambda/2}(x)$. The proof is then reduced to the Euclidean setting, where the existence of interior/exterior touching balls with radii $C_N \lambda / \delta$ guarantees δ -flatness, as we remarked in (6.54).

By (6.54), we can bound in an effective way the perimeter of the set where there are no interior/exterior touching balls of a given size. In order to guarantee that regularity of the ambient balls is in force at many locations and scales along ∂E , we will rely on the quantitative bounds for the singular strata of noncollapsed RCD spaces, obtained in [19] following the strategy of the previous [46].

We will be focusing on codimension two singularities. With this aim, let us state an ε -regularity result that follows from [29].

Theorem 6.47 (Boundary ε -regularity). Let $K \in \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq N < \infty$ be fixed. Then there exists $\varepsilon = \varepsilon(K, N) > 0$ such that the following holds. If $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ space, $x \in X$ and $s \in (0, 1)$ are such that

$$\mathsf{d}_{GH}(B_s(x), B_s(0^{N-1}, z^*)) < \varepsilon s ,$$

for some $B_s(0^{N-1}, z^*) \subset \mathbb{R}^{N-1} \times C(Z)$ and $\partial X \cap B_s(x) = \emptyset$, then
 $\mathsf{d}_{GH}(B_s(x), B_s(0^N)) < 2\varepsilon s ,$

where $B_s(0^N) \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ is the Euclidean ball of dimension N.

Proof. There are only two possibilities for the cone C(Z). Either $C(Z) = \mathbb{R}^+$ or $C(Z) = \mathbb{R}$, with the canonical metric measure structure, in both cases. The possibility that $C(Z) = \mathbb{R}^+$ can be excluded thanks to [29, Theorem 1.6]. Hence $C(Z) = \mathbb{R}$ the ball is 2ε -regular, as we claimed.

Thanks to Theorem 6.47, we can easily check that if $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(-(N-1), N)$ space and $B_s(x) \cap \partial X = \emptyset$ for some ball $B_s(x) \subset X$, then

(6.55)
$$B_s(x) \setminus S_{\eta,r}^{N-2} = \{ y \in B_s(x) : \mathsf{d}_{GH}(B_t(y), B_t(0^N)) < \eta t \,, \text{ for any } t \in (0,r) \} \,,$$

for any $\eta \in (0, \eta(N)).$

Let us recall the volume estimate for the quantitative singular stratum obtained in [19] (see [19, Theorem 2.4] and the discussion below it) after [46].

Theorem 6.48. Let $K \in \mathbb{R}$, $2 \leq N < \infty$, $1 \leq k \leq N$, $v, \eta, \gamma > 0$ be fixed. Then there exists a constant $c = c(K, N, k, \eta, v) > 0$ such that the following holds. If $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ space and

$$\frac{\mathscr{H}^N(B_1(x))}{v_{K,N}(1)} \ge v$$

then for any $r \in (0, 1/2)$ it holds

(6.56)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N}(B_{1/2}(x) \cap \mathcal{S}_{\eta,r}^{k}) \le c(K, N, k, \eta, v, \gamma)r^{N-k-\gamma}$$

Remark 6.49. In [45, Theorem 1.7] it has been shown that for non collapsed Ricci limit spaces it is possible to replace $(N - k - \gamma)$ with (N - k) at the exponent in (6.56) to obtain a much stronger estimate

(6.57)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N}(B_{1/2}(x) \cap \mathcal{S}_{\eta,r}^{k}) \leq c(N, K, k, \eta, v)r^{N-k}, \text{ for any } r \in (0, 1/2).$$

The very same estimate (6.57) was established in [100, Corollary 1.5] for N-dimensional Alexandrov spaces with curvature bounded below by K.

Relying on Theorem 6.48, let us estimate the size of the intersection of the quantitative singular stratum $S_{\eta,r}^k$ with the boundary of a locally perimeter minimizing set of finite perimeter.

Proposition 6.50. Let $K \in \mathbb{R}$, $2 \leq N < \infty$, $1 \leq k \leq N$, $v, \eta, \gamma > 0$ be fixed. Then there exists a constant $c = c(K, N, k, \eta, v) > 0$ such that the following holds. If $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is an $\operatorname{RCD}(K, N)$ space such that

$$\frac{\mathscr{H}^N(B_1(x))}{v_{K,N}(1)} \ge v$$

and $E \subset X$ is a set of finite perimeter which is perimeter minimizing in $B_2(x)$, then there exists $r_0 = r_0(K, N) > 0$ independent of k, η and γ such that

(6.58) $\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{1/2}(x) \cap \mathcal{S}_{\eta, r}^{k}) \le c(K, N, k, \eta, v) r^{N-k-1-\gamma}, \quad \text{for any } r \in (0, r_0),$

(6.59)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{1/2}(x) \setminus \mathcal{R}_{\eta, r}) \le c(K, N, \eta, v) r^{1-\gamma}, \quad \text{for any } r \in (0, r_0).$$

Proof. Let us consider a covering of $\partial E \cap B_{1/2}(x) \cap S_{\eta,r}^k$ with balls $B_{r\eta}(x_i)$ such that the balls $B_{r\eta/5}(x_i)$ are disjoint, via a Vitali covering argument.

As shown for instance in [19, equation (2.5)], unwinding the definitions, one can check that

(6.60)
$$T_{\eta r}(\mathcal{S}_{2\eta,r}^k) \subset \mathcal{S}_{\eta,r}^k,$$

where $T_{\eta r}$ denotes the tubular neighbourhood of radius $r\eta$. Thus, we can estimate:

(6.61)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{1/2}(x) \cap \mathcal{S}_{\eta, r}^{k}) \leq \sum_{i} \operatorname{Per}(E, B_{\eta r}(x_{i})) \leq C \sum_{i} \frac{\mathscr{H}^{N}(B_{\eta r}(x_{i}))}{\eta r},$$

where the constant C is given by Corollary 2.39.

Relying on (6.60), Theorem 6.48 and the Vitali covering condition, we obtain

$$\sum_{i} \frac{\mathscr{H}^{N}(B_{\eta r}(x_{i}))}{\eta r} \leq \frac{C}{\eta r} \mathscr{H}^{N}(T_{\eta r}(\mathcal{S}_{2\eta, r}^{k} \cap B_{1/2}(x))) \leq \frac{c}{\eta} r^{N-k-1-\gamma},$$

which gives (6.58) when combined with (6.61).

The estimate (6.59) follows from (6.58), thanks to (6.55).

Remark 6.51. Relying on the observation in Remark 6.49, in the case of non collapsed Ricci limit spaces and finite dimensional Alexandrov spaces with curvature bounded below, it is possible to strengthen (6.58) and (6.59) to

(6.62)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{1/2}(x) \cap \mathcal{S}_{\eta,r}^k) \le c(K, N, k, \eta, v) r^{N-k-1},$$

for any $r \in (0, r_0)$ and

(6.63)
$$\operatorname{Per}(E, B_{1/2}(x) \setminus \mathcal{R}_{\eta, r}) \le c(K, N, \eta, v) r,$$

for any $r \in (0, r_0)$.

Proof of Theorem 6.39. We claim that for any $\delta \in (0, \delta_{K,N})$ there exists a constant

$$C = C(K, N, \delta, \gamma, \operatorname{Per}(E, B_2(x))) > 0$$

such that for any $r \in (0, r_0)$ and any Vitali covering of $\overline{\mathcal{S}}_{\delta,r}^E \cap B_1(x)$ with balls $B_r(x_i)$ such that $x_i \in \overline{\mathcal{S}}_{\delta,r}^E$ and $B_{r/5}(x_i)$ are pairwise disjoint for $i = 1, \ldots, N(r)$, it holds

$$(6.64) N(r) \le C r^{2-N-\gamma}$$

Indeed, for any ball $B_r(x_i)$ as above, it holds

$$B_r(x_i) \cap \mathcal{R}_{\delta/2,2r} \cap \mathcal{C}_{C_{K,N} \frac{r}{\delta}} = \emptyset$$

where $C_{C_{K,N}\frac{r}{\delta}}$ is the set of contact points of touching balls as in Definition 6.43. This is a consequence of Lemma 6.46: if by contradiction y belongs to the intersection above, then E is δ -regular on $B_r(z)$ for any $z \in B_r(y)$. Hence E is δ -regular on $B_r(x_i)$, a contradiction. Since the balls $B_{r/5}(x_i)$ are disjoint, we can bound

$$\sum_{i \le N(r)} \operatorname{Per}\left(E, B_{r/5}(x_i)\right) \le \operatorname{Per}\left(E, \bigcup_{i \le N(r)} B_r(x_i)\right)$$
$$\le \operatorname{Per}\left(E, B_1(x) \setminus \left(\mathcal{R}_{\delta/2, 2r} \cap \mathcal{C}_{C_{K, N} \frac{r}{\delta}}\right)\right) \le C r^{1-\gamma},$$

for some $C = C(K, N, \delta, \gamma, \text{Per}(E, B_2(x)) > 0$, where the last inequality follows from Proposition 6.44 and (6.59). By the Ahlfors regularity of the perimeter measure Corollary 2.39, we easily get (6.64).

Notice that, for non collapsed Ricci limit spaces and finite dimensional Alexandrov spaces, the estimate (6.64) can be strengthened into

(6.65)
$$N(r) \le C r^{2-N}$$
.

This is a consequence of the better Minkowski bounds obtained in [45, 100] in such a setting, arguing as we did above, using Remark 6.49 and Remark 6.51.

To conclude the proof, in all the cases of RCD(K, N) spaces, non collapsed Ricci limit spaces and finite dimensional Alexandrov spaces, it is sufficient to rely on the Ahlfors regularity bound for \mathscr{H}^N and to recall that

(6.66)
$$\mathcal{S}_{\delta,r}^E = \bigcap_{s>r} \overline{\mathcal{S}}_{\delta,s}^E$$

and

(6.67)
$$\mathcal{S}_{\delta}^{E} = \bigcap_{r>0} \mathcal{S}_{\delta,r}^{E}$$

Remark 6.52. If $(X, \mathsf{d}, \mathscr{H}^N)$ is a smooth Riemannian manifold equipped with its volume measure, then (6.47) can be strengthened into

(6.68)
$$\mathscr{H}^{N}(T_{r}(\mathcal{S}_{\delta}^{E}) \cap B_{1}(x)) \leq C r^{8} \quad \text{for any } r \in (0, r_{0}) ,$$

if we allow the constants C and r_0 to depend on the norm of the full Riemann curvature tensor on $B_2(x)$ and on a lower bound on the injectivity radius on $B_2(x)$, as proved in [113, Theorem 1.6].

Since the constants in (6.47) only depend on the dimension, the lower Ricci curvature bound and on the perimeter of E on $B_1(x)$, our estimates are not encompassed by those in [113] even in the case of smooth manifolds.

APPENDIX A. LAPLACIAN BOUNDS VS MEAN CURVATURE BOUNDS: A COMPARISON WITH THE CLASSICAL LITERATURE

The aim of this subsection is to put Theorem 5.2 and Theorem 5.5 into perspective. In particular, we wish to clarify why Laplacian bounds on the distance function can be understood as mean curvature bounds. For this reason, we are going to present some mostly well known results about the distance function from minimal hypersurfaces on smooth Riemannian manifolds, focusing for simplicity on the non-negative Ricci curvature case.

As we already remarked, the fact that the distance from a smooth minimal hypersurface is subharmonic in a manifold with non-negative Ricci curvature is classical. To the best of our knowledge, the first reference where this result is explicitly stated, even though without proof, is [133]. Therein, the Laplacian bound was understood in the viscosity sense. In subsequent contributions, such as [115] and [48], superharmonicity of the distance was understood in the sense of barriers, following the seminal [34, 44].

Theorem A.1. Let (M^n, g) be a smooth Riemannian manifold with non-negative Ricci curvature and let $\Sigma \subset M$ be a smooth hypersurface. Then $\Delta d_{\Sigma} \leq 0$ on $M \setminus \Sigma$ if and only if Σ is minimal, in the sense that it has vanishing mean curvature.

Proof. We only give an indication of the argument, a complete proof of the implication from minimality to subharmonicity of the distance can be found for instance in [48].

Notice that the Laplacian of the distance from a smooth hypersurface coincides with its mean curvature along the hypersurface, thanks to a classical computation in Riemannian Geometry. One possible strategy to check subharmonicity of the distance is to observe that the singular part of the Laplacian has negative sign, in great generality. Then we can consider minimizing geodesics along which the distance to the hypersurface is realized. Along these rays, the vanishing mean curvature condition at the starting point propagates to nonnegativity of the Laplacian of the distance, thanks to the non-negative Ricci curvature condition.

The converse implication, from subharmonicity of the distance to minimality, relies on the same principle, combined with the fact that d_{Σ} is smooth on any side of Σ locally in a neighbourhood of any point. In order to check that the mean curvature H_{Σ} vanishes at a given $p \in \Sigma$, let us consider the minimizing geodesic $\gamma : (-\varepsilon, \varepsilon) \to M$ such that $\gamma(0) = p$ and $\gamma'(0)$ is perpendicular to $T_p\Sigma$. Then observe that, combining the superharmonicity of d_{Σ} with the already mentioned connection between mean curvature and Laplacian of the distance,

$$0 \leq -\lim_{t \uparrow 0} \Delta \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}(\gamma(t)) = H_{\Sigma}(p) = \lim_{t \downarrow 0} \Delta \mathsf{d}_{\Sigma}(\gamma(t)) \leq 0 \,,$$

hence $H_{\Sigma}(p) = 0$.

On smooth Riemannian manifolds with non-negative Ricci curvature, the distance from a minimal hypersurface is subharmonic even for certain minimal hypersurfaces that are not globally smooth. This is a key point for the sake of the applications, since minimal hypersurfaces that are built through variational arguments might be non smooth in ambient dimension greater than 8.

Notice that Theorem 5.2 already gives a substantial contribution in this direction. Indeed, we can cover at least all the minimal hypersurfaces that are locally boundaries of sets of locally minimal perimeter.²

Actually, the principle "minimality implies subharmonicity of the distance function" extends even to minimal hypersurfaces that are not necessarily locally boundaries.

Let us introduce some terminology, following [137] for this presentation.

Definition A.2. Given a smooth Riemannian manifold (M^n, g) , a singular hypersurface with singular set of codimension no less than k $(k < n - 1, k \in \mathbb{N})$ is a closed set $\overline{\Sigma} \subset M$ such that $\mathscr{H}^{n-1}(\overline{\Sigma}) < \infty$, where the *regular* part $\mathcal{R}(\Sigma)$ is defined by

$$\mathcal{R}(\Sigma) := \{ x \in \overline{\Sigma} \, : \, \overline{\Sigma} \,$$

is a smooth embedded hypersurface in a neighbourhood of x

and $\mathcal{S}(\Sigma) := \overline{\Sigma} \setminus \mathcal{R}(\Sigma)$ is the *singular* part which we assume to satisfy $\dim_H(\mathcal{S}(\Sigma)) \leq n+1-k$.

Given such a singular hypersurface, it represents an integral varifold, that we denote as $[\Sigma]$. We will say that Σ is minimal if $[\Sigma]$ is a stationary varifold and the tangent cones of $[\Sigma]$ have all multiplicity one.

Remark A.3. We recall that the minimality condition above is equivalent to the requirement that the mean curvature vanishes on $\mathcal{R}(\Sigma)$ and the density of $[\Sigma]$ is finite everywhere. Moreover, as shown in [137, Lemma 6.3], minimal hypersurfaces produced through min-max are minimal according to Definition A.2 above.

The next statement originates from an argument due to Gromov in his proof of the isoperimetric inequality [77].

Theorem A.4. Let (M^n, g) be a smooth Riemannian manifold with non-negative Ricci curvature. Let $\overline{\Sigma} \subset X$ be minimal in the sense of Definition A.2. Then $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{\Sigma}}$ is subharmonic on $M \setminus \overline{\Sigma}$.

²In particular it provides a different proof of the first implication in Theorem A.1 since, as we already mentioned, all smooth minimal hypersurfaces are locally boundaries of perimeter minimizing sets.

Proof. The proof is divided in two steps. The first is about controlling the mean curvature at footpoints of minimizing geodesics on the hypersurface. The second deals with the propagation of the mean curvature bound to obtain a Laplacian bound, as in previous arguments in this note.

Step 1. As proved for instance in [137, Lemma 2.1] along the original argument due to Gromov, the following holds. For any $p \in M \setminus \overline{\Sigma}$, let $\gamma : [0, \mathsf{d}(p, \overline{\Sigma})] \to M$ be a minimizing geodesic connecting p to $\overline{\Sigma}$, and let $\gamma(0) = q$ be the footpoint of the geodesic on $\overline{\Sigma}$, then $q \in \mathcal{R}(\Sigma)$.

Indeed, the geodesic sphere of radius d(p,q)/2 centred at $\gamma(d(p,q)/2)$ is a smooth hypersurface near to q and $\overline{\Sigma}$ lies on one side of it. Since all tangent cones have multiplicity one, the tangent cone to $[\Sigma]$ at q is unique and it is a hyperplane. Hence, by Allard's regularity theorem [1], $\overline{\Sigma}$ is regular at q. Therefore, the mean curvature of Σ is vanishing in a neighbourhood of q.

Step 2. Let us propagate the information that the mean curvature is vanishing in the classical sense near to footpoints of minimizing geodesics to prove that $\mathsf{d}_{\overline{\Sigma}}$ is subharmonic on $M \setminus \overline{\Sigma}$.

We can rely for instance on the localization technique to argue that it is sufficient to control the regular part of the Laplacian of $d_{\overline{\Sigma}}$ (see for instance [37, Theorem 1.3, Corollary 4.16] and Step 2 in the proof of Theorem 5.2). Then, to control the regular part, it is enough to observe that $d_{\overline{\Sigma}}$ is smooth near to initial points of rays in the localization (thanks to the smoothness of Σ obtained in Step 1). Moreover the Laplacian of the distance is vanishing there, therefore it remains non-negative along the rays by the non-negative Ricci curvature assumption.

Remark A.5. The proof of Theorem A.4 above works in particular for hypersurfaces that are locally boundaries of locally perimeter minimizing sets, once we appeal to the classical Euclidean regularity theory for local perimeter minimizers. In particular it provides a different proof of Theorem 5.2 for smooth Riemannian manifolds. However, the use of deep regularity theorems in Geometric Measure Theory, makes the extension of this strategy to non smooth ambient spaces unlikely, as already pointed out in [118]. The interest towards proofs of mean curvature bounds and regularity results for area minimizing surfaces not heavily relying on GMT tools was pointed out also in [78, 79].

Remark A.6. As remarked in [122], if $E \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ is an open set and $\Delta d_{\partial E} \leq 0$ locally in a neighbourhood of ∂E and away from ∂E , then ∂E satisfies the minimal surfaces equation in the viscosity sense. Indeed the signed distance from a smooth boundary is smooth in a neighbourhood of any point along the boundary, where its Laplacian corresponds to the mean curvature, as we pointed out in the proof of Theorem A.1 above. See also [132] for some arguments in the same spirit in the Riemannian framework.

References

- [1] W. K. ALLARD: On the first variation of a varifold, Ann. of Math. (2) 95 (1972), 417–491.
- [2] F. J. ALMGREN JR.: Existence and regularity almost everywhere of solutions to elliptic variational problems with constraints, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 4 (1976), no. 165, viii+199 pp.
- [3] L. AMBROSIO: Some fine properties of sets of finite perimeter in Ahlfors regular metric measure spaces, Adv. Math., 159 (2001), 51–67.
- [4] L. AMBROSIO: Fine properties of sets of finite perimeter in doubling metric measure spaces, Set-Valued Anal., 10 (2002), 111–128.
- [5] L. AMBROSIO: Calculus, heat flow and curvature-dimension bounds in metric measure spaces, Proceedings of the International Congress of Mathematicians—Rio de Janeiro 2018. Vol. I. Plenary lectures, 301–340, World Sci. Publ., Hackensack, NJ, 2018.
- [6] L. AMBROSIO, E. BRUÉ, D. SEMOLA: Rigidity of the 1-Bakry-Émery inequality and sets of finite perimeter in RCD spaces, Geom. Funct. Anal., 19 (2019), n.4, 949-1001

- [7] L. AMBROSIO, S. DI MARINO: Equivalent definitions of BV space and of total variation on metric measure spaces, J. Funct. Anal. 266 (2014), no. 7, 4150–4188.
- [8] L. AMBROSIO, N. GIGLI, A. MONDINO, T. RAJALA: Riemannian Ricci curvature lower bounds in metric measure spaces with σ -finite measure, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., **367** (2015), 4661–4701.
- [9] L. AMBROSIO, N. GIGLI, G. SAVARÉ: Calculus and heat flow in metric measure spaces and applications to spaces with Ricci bounds from below, Invent. Math., **195** (2014), 289–391.
- [10] L. AMBROSIO, N. GIGLI, G. SAVARÉ: Metric measure spaces with Riemannian Ricci curvature bounded from below, Duke Math. J., 163 (2014), 1405–1490.
- [11] L. AMBROSIO, N. GIGLI, G. SAVARÉ: Bakry-Émery curvature-dimension condition and Riemannian Ricci curvature bounds, Ann. Probab. 43 (2015), no. 1, 339–404.
- [12] L. AMBROSIO, S. HONDA: New stability results for sequences of metric measure spaces with uniform Ricci bounds from below, Measure Theory in Non-Smooth Spaces, De Gruyter Open, Warsaw, (2017), 1–51.
- [13] L. AMBROSIO, S. HONDA: Local spectral convergence in $RCD^*(K, N)$ spaces, Nonlinear Anal. 177 (2018), part A, 1–23.
- [14] L. AMBROSIO, A. MONDINO, G. SAVARÉ: On the Bakry-Émery condition, the gradient estimates and the local-to-global property of RCD*(K, N) metric measure spaces, J. Geom. Anal., 26 (2014), 1-33.
- [15] L. AMBROSIO, A. MONDINO, G. SAVARÉ: Nonlinear diffusion equations and curvature conditions in metric measure spaces, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 262 (2019), no. 1270, v+121 pp.
- [16] L. AMBROSIO, E. PAOLINI: Partial regularity for quasi minimizers of perimeter, Papers in memory of Ennio De Giorgi (Italian). Ricerche Mat. 48 (1999), suppl., 167–186.
- [17] M. T. ANDERSON: Convergence and rigidity of manifolds under Ricci curvature bounds, Invent. Math. 102 (1990), no. 2, 429–445.
- [18] B. ANDREWS: Moduli of continuity, isoperimetric profiles, and multi-point estimates in geometric heat equations, Surveys in differential geometry 2014. Regularity and evolution of nonlinear equations, 1–47, Surv. Differ. Geom., 19, Int. Press, Somerville, MA, 2015.
- [19] G. ANTONELLI, E. BRUÈ, D. SEMOLA: Volume bounds for the quantitative singular strata of non collapsed RCD metric measure spaces, Anal. Geom. Metr. Spaces, 7 2019, no. 1.
- [20] G. ANTONELLI, E. PASQUALETTO, M. POZZETTA: Isoperimetric sets in non smooth spaces with lower bounds on the Ricci curvature, Nonlinear Anal. 220 (2022), Paper No. 112839, 59 pp.
- [21] G. ANTONELLI, E. PASQUALETTO, M. POZZETTA, D. SEMOLA: Sharp isoperimetric comparison on non collapsed spaces with lower Ricci bounds, preprint arXiv:2201.04916 (2022).
- [22] K. BACHER, K.-T. STURM: Localization and tensorization properties of the curvature-dimension condition for metric measure spaces, J. Funct. Anal. 259 (2010), no. 1, 28–56.
- [23] D. BAKRY, I. GENTIL, M. LEDOUX: On Harnack inequalities and optimal transportation, Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. (5) 14 (2015), no. 3, 705–727.
- [24] M. BIROLI, U. MOSCO: A Saint-Venant type principle for Dirichlet forms on discontinuous media, Ann. Matem. Pura e Applicata, 169 (1995), 125–181.
- [25] A. BJÖRN, J. BJÖRN, Nonlinear potential theory on metric spaces, EMS Tracts in Mathematics, 17. European Mathematical Society (EMS), Zürich, 2011. xii+403 pp.
- [26] E. BRUÈ, E. PASQUALETTO, D. SEMOLA: Rectifiability of the reduced boundary for sets of finite perimeter over RCD(K, N) spaces, J. Eur. Math. Soc. (2022), online first DOI 10.4171/JEMS/1217.
- [27] E. BRUÈ, E. PASQUALETTO, D. SEMOLA: Constancy of the dimension in codimension one and locality of the unit normal on RCD(K, N) spaces, Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. (2022), https://doi.org/10.2422/2036-2145.202110007.
- [28] E. BRUÉ, D. SEMOLA: Constancy of the dimension for RCD(K, N) spaces via regularity of Lagrangian flows, Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 73: 1141-1204.
- [29] E. BRUÉ, A. NABER, D. SEMOLA: Boundary regularity and stability for spaces with lower Ricci curvature bounds, Invent. Math. 228 (2022), no. 2, 777–891.
- [30] V. BUFFA, G. COMI, M. MIRANDA: On BV functions and essentially bounded divergence measure fields in metric spaces, Rev. Mat. Iberoam. 38 (2022), no. 3, 883–946.
- [31] Y. BURAGO, M. GROMOV, G. PEREL'MAN: A. D. Aleksandrov spaces with curvatures bounded below, Uspekhi Mat. Nauk 47 (1992), no. 2(284), 3–51, 222.
- [32] X. CABRÉ: Nondivergent elliptic equations on manifolds with non-negative curvature, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 50 (1997), no. 7, 623–665.
- [33] L. A. CAFFARELLI, A, CÓRDOBA: An elementary regularity theory of minimal surfaces, Differential Integral Equations 6 (1993), no. 1, 1–13.
- [34] E. CALABI: An extension of E. Hopf's maximum principle with an application to Riemannian geometry, Duke Math. J. 25 (1958), 45–56.

- [35] F. CAVALLETTI, E. MILMAN: The Globalization Theorem for the Curvature Dimension Condition, Invent. Math. 226 (2021), no. 1, 1–137.
- [36] F. CAVALLETTI, A. MONDINO: Sharp and rigid isoperimetric inequalities in metric-measure spaces with lower Ricci curvature bounds, Invent. Math. 208 (2017), no. 3, 803–849.
- [37] F. CAVALLETTI, A. MONDINO: New formulas for the Laplacian of distance functions and applications, Anal. PDE 13 (2020), no. 7, 2091–2147.
- [38] F. CAVALLETTI, A. MONDINO: Optimal transport in Lorentzian synthetic spaces, synthetic timelike Ricci curvature lower bounds and applications, Preprint arXiv:2004.08934.
- [39] J. CHEEGER: Differentiability of Lipschitz functions on metric measure spaces, Geom. Funct. Anal., 9 (1999), 428–517.
- [40] J. CHEEGER, T.-H. COLDING: Lower bounds on Ricci curvature and the almost rigidity of warped products, Ann. of Math. (2), 144 (1996), 189–237.
- [41] J. CHEEGER, T.-H. COLDING: On the structure of spaces with Ricci curvature bounded below. I, J. Differential Geom., 46 (1997), 406–480.
- [42] J. CHEEGER, T.-H. COLDING: On the structure of spaces with Ricci curvature bounded below. II, J. Differential Geom., 54 (2000), 13–35.
- [43] J. CHEEGER, T.-H. COLDING: On the structure of spaces with Ricci curvature bounded below. III, J. Differential Geom., 54 (2000), 37–74.
- [44] J. CHEEGER, D. GROMOLL: The splitting theorem for manifolds of non-negative Ricci curvature, J. Differential Geometry 6 (1971/72), 119–128.
- [45] J. CHEEGER, W. JIANG, A. NABER: Rectifiability of singular sets of noncollapsed limit spaces with Ricci curvature bounded below, Ann. of Math. (2) 193 (2021), no. 2, 407–538.
- [46] J. CHEEGER, A. NABER: Lower bounds on Ricci curvature and quantitative behaviour of singular sets, Invent. Math. 191 (2013), no. 2, 321–339.
- [47] J. CHEEGER, A. NABER: Quantitative stratification and the regularity of harmonic maps and minimal currents, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 66 (2013), no. 6, 965–990.
- [48] J. CHOE, A. FRASER: Mean curvature in manifolds with Ricci curvature bounded from below, Comment. Math. Helv. 93 (2018), no. 1, 55–69.
- [49] T.-H. COLDING: Ricci curvature and volume convergence, Ann. of Math. (2) 145 (1997), no. 3, 477–501.
- [50] T.-H. COLDING: New monotonicity formulas for Ricci curvature and applications. I, Acta Math. 209 (2012), no. 2, 229–263.
- [51] D. CORDERO-ERAUSQUIN, R. MCCANN, M. SCHMUCKENSCHLÄGER: A Riemannian interpolation inequality à la Borell, Brascamp and Lieb, Invent. Math. 146 (2001), no. 2, 219–257.
- [52] M.G. CRANDALL, H. ISHII, P. L. LIONS: User's guide to viscosity solutions of second order partial differential equations, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. (N.S.) 27 (1992), no. 1, 1–67.
- [53] C. DEBIN, N. GIGLI, E. PASQUALETTO: Quasi-continuous vector fields on RCD spaces, Potential Anal. 54 (2021), no. 1, 183–211.
- [54] E. DE GIORGI: Frontiere orientate di misura minima. Seminario di Matematica della Scuola Normale Superiore di Pisa, 1960-61 Editrice Tecnico Scientifica, Pisa 1961 57 pp.
- [55] G. DE PHILIPPIS, N. GIGLI: From volume cone to metric cone in the nonsmooth setting, Geom. Funct. Anal., 26 (2016), 1526–1587.
- [56] G. DE PHILIPPIS, N. GIGLI: Non-collapsed spaces with Ricci curvature bounded from below, J. Éc. polytech. Math., 5 (2018), 613–650.
- [57] G. DE PHILIPPIS, A. MARCHESE, F. RINDLER: On a conjecture of Cheeger, Measure theory in non-smooth spaces, 145–155, Partial Differ. Equ. Meas. Theory, De Gruyter Open, Warsaw, 2017.
- [58] Q. DING: Area-minimizing hypersurfaces in manifolds of Ricci curvature bounded below, preprint arXiv:2107.11074v1 (2021).
- [59] Q. DING: Poincaré inequality on minimal graphs over manifolds and applications, preprint arXiv:2111.04458v1 (2021).
- [60] M. ERBAR, K. KUWADA, K.-T. STURM: On the equivalence of the entropic curvature-dimension condition and Bochner's inequality on metric measure spaces, Invent. Math., 201 (2015), 993–1071.
- [61] H. FEDERER: Geometric measure theory, Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Band 153 Springer-Verlag New York Inc., New York 1969 xiv+676 pp.
- [62] H. FEDERER: The singular sets of area minimizing rectifiable currents with codimension one and of area minimizing flat chains modulo two with arbitrary codimension. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 76 (1970), 767–771.
- [63] T. FRANKEL: On the fundamental group of a compact minimal submanifold, Ann. of Math. (2)
 83 (1966), 68–73.
- [64] N. GIGLI: The splitting theorem in non-smooth context, preprint arXiv:1302.5555.

- [65] N. GIGLI: On the differential structure of metric measure spaces and applications, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc., 236 (2015), vi-91.
- [66] N. GIGLI: Nonsmooth differential geometry: an approach tailored for spaces with Ricci curvature bounded from below, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc., 251 (2018), v-161.
- [67] N. GIGLI: On the regularity of harmonic maps from RCD(K, N) to CAT(0) spaces and related results, preprint arXiv:2204.04317.
- [68] N. GIGLI, A. MONDINO: A PDE approach to nonlinear potential theory in metric measure spaces, J. Math. Pures Appl. (9) 100 (2013), no. 4, 505–534.
- [69] N. GIGLI, A. MONDINO, G. SAVARÉ: Convergence of pointed non-compact metric measure spaces and stability of Ricci curvature bounds and heat flows, Proc. Lond. Math. Soc. (3), 111 (2015), 1071–1129.
- [70] N. GIGLI, E. PASQUALETTO: Behaviour of the reference measure on RCD spaces under charts, Comm. Anal. Geom. 29 (2021), no. 6, 1391–1414.
- [71] E. GIUSTI: Minimal surfaces and functions of bounded variation, Monographs in Mathematics, 80. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1984. xii+240 pp. ISBN: 0-8176-3153-4
- [72] R. E. GREENE, H. WU: C[∞] approximations of convex, subharmonic, and plurisubharmonic functions, Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) **12** (1979), no. 1, 47–84.
- [73] A. GRIGOR'YAN: Heat kernel and analysis on manifolds, AMS/IP Studies in Advanced Mathematics, 47. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI; International Press, Boston, MA, 2009. xviii+482 pp.
- [74] A. GRIGOR'YAN, J. HU: Heat kernels and Green functions on metric measure spaces, Canad. J. Math. 66 (2014), no. 3, 641–699.
- [75] M. GROMOV: Sign and geometric meaning of curvature, Rend. Sem. Mat. Fis. Milano 61 (1991), 9–123 (1994).
- [76] M. GROMOV: Positive curvature, macroscopic dimension, spectral gaps and higher signatures, Functional analysis on the eve of the 21st century, Vol. II (New Brunswick, NJ, 1993), 1–213, Progr. Math., 132, Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, 1996.
- [77] M. GROMOV: Paul Levy's isoperimetric inequality. Appendix C in the book Metric structures for Riemannian and non-Riemannian spaces by M. Gromov. Modern Birkhäuser Classics. Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 2007.
- [78] M. GROMOV: Plateau-Stein manifolds, Cent. Eur. J. Math. 12 (2014), no. 7, 923–951.
- [79] M. GROMOV: Dirac and Plateau billiards in domains with corners, Cent. Eur. J. Math. 12 (2014), no. 8, 1109–1156.
- [80] M. GROMOV: Four Lectures on Scalar Curvature, preprint arXiv:1908.10612v6.
- [81] J. HEINONEN, P. KOSKELA: Quasiconformal maps in metric spaces with controlled geometry, Acta Math. 181 (1998), no. 1, 1–61.
- [82] E. HEINTZE, H. KARCHER: A general comparison theorem with applications to volume estimates for submanifolds, Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 11 (1978), no. 4, 451–470.
- [83] H. ISHII: On the equivalence of two notions of weak solutions, viscosity solutions and distribution solutions, Funkcial. Ekvac. 38 (1995), no. 1, 101–120.
- [84] H. ISHII, P. L. LIONS: Viscosity solutions of fully nonlinear second-order elliptic partial differential equations, J. Differential Equations 83 (1990), no. 1, 26–78.
- [85] R. JIANG: Lipschitz continuity of solutions of Poisson equations in metric measure space, Potential Anal. 37 (2012), no. 3, 281–301.
- [86] R. JIANG, H. LI, H. ZHANG: Heat Kernel Bounds on Metric Measure Spaces and Some Applications, Potential Anal., 44 (2016), 601–627.
- [87] W. JIANG, A. NABER: L² curvature bounds on manifolds with bounded Ricci curvature, Ann. of Math. (2) 193 (2021), no. 1, 107–222.
- [88] V. KAPOVITCH, A. MONDINO: On the topology and the boundary of N-dimensional RCD(K, N) spaces, Geom. Topol. **25** (2021), no. 1, 445–495.
- [89] M. KELL, A. MONDINO: On the volume measure of non-smooth spaces with Ricci curvature bounded below, Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. (5) 18 (2018), no. 2, 593–610.
- [90] C. KETTERER: The Heintze-Karcher inequality for metric measure spaces, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 148 (2020), no. 9, 4041–4056.
- S. KIM: Harnack inequality for nondivergent elliptic operators on Riemannian manifolds, Pacific J. Math. 213 (2004), no. 2, 281–293.
- [92] J. KINNUNEN, O. MARTIO: Nonlinear potential theory on metric spaces, Illinois J. Math. 46 (2002), no. 3, 857–883.
- [93] J. KINNUNEN, R. KORTE, A. LORENT, N. SHANMUGALINGAM: Regularity of sets with quasiminimal boundary surfaces in metric spaces, J. Geom. Anal. 23 (2013), no. 4, 1607–1640.

- [94] Y. KITABEPPU, S. LAKZIAN: Characterization of low dimensional $\text{RCD}^*(K, N)$ spaces, Anal. Geom. Metr. Spaces 4 (2016), no. 1, 187–215.
- [95] Y. KITABEPPU: A Bishop-type inequality on metric measure spaces with Ricci curvature bounded below, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 145 (2017), no. 7, 3137–3151.
- [96] B. KLARTAG: Needle decompositions in Riemannian geometry, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 249 (2017), no. 1180, v+77 pp.
- [97] R. KORTE, P. LAHTI: Relative isoperimetric inequalities and sufficient conditions for finite perimeter on metric spaces. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré C Anal. Non Linéaire **31** (2014), no. 1, 129–154.
- [98] K. KUWADA: Duality on gradient estimates and Wasserstein controls, J. Funct. Anal. 258 (2010), no. 11, 3758–3774.
- [99] J. M. LASRY, P. L. LIONS: A remark on regularization in Hilbert spaces, Israel J. Math. 55 (1986), no. 3, 257–266.
- [100] N. LI, A. NABER: Quantitative Estimates on the Singular Sets of Alexandrov Spaces, Peking Math. J. 3 (2020), 203–234.
- [101] J. LOTT, C. VILLANI: Ricci curvature for metric-measure spaces via optimal transport, Ann. of Math. (2), 169 (2009), 903–991.
- [102] A. LYTCHAK, S. STADLER: Ricci curvature in dimension 2, To appear on J. Eur. Math. Soc., preprint arXiv:1812.08225.
- [103] A. LYTCHAK, S. WENGER: Area minimizing discs in metric spaces, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 223 (2017), no. 3, 1123–1182.
- [104] A. LYTCHAK, S. WENGER: Isoperimetric characterization of upper curvature bounds, Acta Math. 221 (2018), no. 1, 159–202.
- [105] A. LYTCHAK, S. WENGER: Canonical parameterizations of metric disks, Duke Math. J. 169 (2020), no. 4, 761–797.
- [106] F. MAGGI: Sets of finite perimeter and geometric variational problems. An introduction to geometric measure theory, Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics, 135. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2012. xx+454 pp.
- [107] C. MANTEGAZZA, G. MASCELLANI, G. URALTSEV: On the distributional Hessian of the distance function, Pacific J. Math. 270 (2014), no. 1, 151–166.
- [108] M. MIRANDA JR.: Functions of bounded variation on "good" metric spaces, J. Math. Pures Appl., 82 (2003), 975–1004.
- [109] F. MORGAN: Geometric measure theory. A beginner's guide. Third edition. Academic Press, Inc., San Diego, CA, 2000. x+226 pp.
- [110] F. MORGAN: Area-minimizing surfaces in cones, Comm. Anal. Geom. 10 (2002), no. 5, 971–983.
- [111] A. MONDINO, A. NABER: Structure theory of metric measure spaces with lower Ricci curvature bounds, J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS) 21 (2019), no. 6, 1809–1854.
- [112] A. MONDINO, D. SEMOLA: Lipschitz continuity and Bochner-Eells-Sampson inequality for harmonic maps from RCD(K, N) to CAT(0) spaces, preprint arXiv:2202.01590 (2022).
- [113] A. NABER, D. VALTORTA: The singular structure and regularity of stationary varifolds, J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS) 22 (2020), no. 10, 3305–3382.
- [114] F. OTTO, C. VILLANI: Generalization of an inequality by Talagrand and links with the logarithmic Sobolev inequality, J. Funct. Anal. 173 (2000), no. 2, 361–400.
- [115] P. PETERSEN, F. WILHELM: On Frankel's theorem, Canad. Math. Bull. 46 (2003), no. 1, 130–139.
- [116] A. PETRUNIN: Parallel transportation for Alexandrov space with curvature bounded below. Geom. Funct. Anal. 8 (1998), no. 1, 123–148.
- [117] A. PETRUNIN: Subharmonic functions on Alexandrov space, preprint available at https://antonpetrunin.github.io/papers/HarmFun.pdf (2000).
- [118] A. PETRUNIN: Harmonic functions on Alexandrov spaces and their applications, Electron. Res. Announc. Amer. Math. Soc. 9 (2003), 135–141.
- [119] A. PETRUNIN: Alexandrov meets Lott-Villani-Sturm, Münster J. Math., 4 (2011), 53-64.
- [120] T. RAJALA: Local Poincaré inequalities from stable curvature conditions on metric spaces, Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations 44 (2012), no. 3-4, 477–494.
- [121] G. SAVARÉ: Self-improvement of the Bakry-Émery condition and Wasserstein contraction of the heat flow in RCD(K,∞) metric measure spaces, Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 34 (2014), no. 4, 1641–1661.
- [122] O. SAVIN: Small perturbation solutions for elliptic equations. Comm. Partial Differential Equations 32 (2007), no. 4-6, 557–578.
- [123] N. SHANMUGALINGAM: Harmonic functions on metric spaces, Illinois Journal of Mathematics, 45 no. 3, (2001) 1021–1050.

- [124] J. SIMONS: Minimal Varieties in Riemannian Manifolds, Annals of Math., 88 no. 1 (1968), 62–105.
- [125] K.-T. STURM: Analysis on local Dirichlet spaces. III. The parabolic Harnack inequality, J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 75 (1996), 273–297.
- [126] K.-T. STURM: On the geometry of metric measure spaces I, Acta Math., 196 (2006), 65–131.
- [127] K.-T. STURM: On the geometry of metric measure spaces II, Acta Math., 196 (2006), 133-177.
- [128] K. T. STURM, M. K. VON RENESSE: Transport inequalities, gradient estimates, entropy, and Ricci curvature, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 58 (2005), no. 7, 923–940.
- [129] C. VILLANI: Optimal transport. Old and New. Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften, 338. Springer-Verlag Berlin, 2009.
- [130] M.-K. VON RENESSE: On local Poincaré via transportation, Math. Z., 259 (2008), 21–31.
- [131] Y. WANG, X. ZHANG: An Alexandroff-Bakelman-Pucci estimate on Riemannian manifolds, Adv. Math. 232 (2013), 499–512.
- [132] B. WHITE: Controlling area blow-up in minimal or bounded mean curvature varieties. J. Differential Geom. 102 (2016), no. 3, 501–535.
- [133] H. WU, An elementary method in the study of non-negative curvature, Acta Math. 142 (1979), no. 1-2, 57–78.
- [134] H.-C. ZHANG, X. ZHONG, X.-P. ZHU: Quantitative gradient estimates for harmonic maps into singular spaces. Sci. China Math. 62 (2019), no. 11, 2371–2400.
- [135] H. C. ZHANG, X. P. ZHU: Yau's gradient estimates on Alexandrov spaces, J. Differential Geom. 91 (2012), no. 3, 445–522.
- [136] H. C. ZHANG, X. P. ZHU: Local Li-Yau's estimates on RCD*(K, N) metric measure spaces. Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations 55 (2016), no. 4, Art. 93, 30 pp.
- [137] X. ZHOU: Min-max hypersurface in manifold of positive Ricci curvature. J. Differential Geom. 105 (2017), no. 2, 291–343.